false 2020 FY 0000913142 us-gaap:LiabilitiesCurrentAbstract us-gaap:LiabilitiesCurrentAbstract us-gaap:OtherAssets.010 0000913142 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 iso4217:USD 0000913142 2020-06-28 xbrli:shares 0000913142 2021-02-10 0000913142 bdc:CostReductionPlanMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 bdc:CostReductionPlanMember us-gaap:SellingGeneralAndAdministrativeExpensesMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 bdc:CostReductionPlanMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 bdc:CostReductionPlanMember srt:ScenarioForecastMember 2021-12-31 0000913142 bdc:FutureLinkOpternaAndSPCIntegrationProgramMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 srt:ScenarioForecastMember bdc:FutureLinkOpternaAndSPCIntegrationProgramMember 2021-12-31 0000913142 2020-04-01 2020-04-30 0000913142 bdc:RevolvingCreditFacilityMatureTwoThousandTwentyTwoMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 2020-12-31 0000913142 2019-12-31 iso4217:USD xbrli:shares 0000913142 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 2018-01-01 2018-12-31 0000913142 2018-12-31 0000913142 2017-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:PreferredStockMember 2017-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2017-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2017-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2017-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:TreasuryStockMember 2017-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2017-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:NoncontrollingInterestMember 2017-12-31 0000913142 srt:CumulativeEffectPeriodOfAdoptionAdjustmentMember us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2018-12-31 0000913142 srt:CumulativeEffectPeriodOfAdoptionAdjustmentMember 2018-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2018-01-01 2018-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:NoncontrollingInterestMember 2018-01-01 2018-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2018-01-01 2018-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2018-01-01 2018-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:TreasuryStockMember 2018-01-01 2018-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:PreferredStockMember 2018-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2018-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2018-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2018-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:TreasuryStockMember 2018-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2018-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:NoncontrollingInterestMember 2018-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:NoncontrollingInterestMember 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:TreasuryStockMember 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:PreferredStockMember 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:PreferredStockMember 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:TreasuryStockMember 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:NoncontrollingInterestMember 2019-12-31 0000913142 srt:CumulativeEffectPeriodOfAdoptionAdjustmentMember us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2019-12-31 0000913142 srt:CumulativeEffectPeriodOfAdoptionAdjustmentMember 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:NoncontrollingInterestMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:TreasuryStockMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:CommonStockMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:AdditionalPaidInCapitalMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:TreasuryStockMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:AccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:NoncontrollingInterestMember 2020-12-31 bdc:Segment xbrli:pure 0000913142 srt:MinimumMember us-gaap:BuildingMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 srt:MaximumMember us-gaap:BuildingMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:MachineryAndEquipmentMember srt:MinimumMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 srt:MaximumMember us-gaap:MachineryAndEquipmentMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 bdc:ComputerEquipmentAndSoftwareMember srt:MinimumMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 bdc:ComputerEquipmentAndSoftwareMember srt:MaximumMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 srt:MinimumMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 srt:MaximumMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 bdc:Reporting_Unit 0000913142 us-gaap:DiscontinuedOperationsHeldforsaleMember bdc:GrassValleyMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:DiscontinuedOperationsHeldforsaleMember bdc:GrassValleyMember 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:DiscontinuedOperationsHeldforsaleMember bdc:GrassValleyMember us-gaap:CustomerRelationshipsMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:DiscontinuedOperationsHeldforsaleMember bdc:GrassValleyMember us-gaap:TrademarksMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 bdc:PreviouslyClosedOperatingFacilityMember us-gaap:DiscontinuedOperationsDisposedOfBySaleMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 bdc:PreviouslyClosedOperatingFacilityMember us-gaap:DiscontinuedOperationsDisposedOfBySaleMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 bdc:PreviouslyClosedOperatingFacilityMember us-gaap:DiscontinuedOperationsDisposedOfBySaleMember 2018-12-31 0000913142 bdc:PreviouslyClosedOperatingFacilityMember us-gaap:DiscontinuedOperationsDisposedOfBySaleMember 2018-01-01 2018-12-31 0000913142 bdc:HirschmannJvMember 2017-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:DiscontinuedOperationsHeldforsaleMember bdc:HirschmannJvMember 2017-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:DiscontinuedOperationsHeldforsaleMember bdc:HirschmannJvMember 2018-01-01 2018-12-31 bdc:patent 0000913142 srt:SubsidiariesMember bdc:CorningMember 2011-07-05 2011-07-05 0000913142 srt:SubsidiariesMember bdc:CorningMember 2015-07-01 2015-07-31 0000913142 srt:SubsidiariesMember bdc:CorningMember 2018-07-19 2018-07-19 0000913142 bdc:NetOperatingLossesCapitalLossesAndForeignTaxCreditsMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 srt:CumulativeEffectPeriodOfAdoptionAdjustmentMember us-gaap:AccountingStandardsUpdate201613Member us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember us-gaap:SegmentContinuingOperationsMember 2020-01-01 0000913142 srt:CumulativeEffectPeriodOfAdoptionAdjustmentMember us-gaap:AccountingStandardsUpdate201613Member us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember us-gaap:SegmentDiscontinuedOperationsMember 2020-01-01 0000913142 us-gaap:AccountingStandardsUpdate201409Member 2018-01-01 0000913142 bdc:EnterpriseSolutionsMember bdc:BroadbandAnd5GMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 bdc:CyberSecurityMember bdc:EnterpriseSolutionsMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 bdc:IndustrialAutomationMember bdc:EnterpriseSolutionsMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 bdc:SmartBuildingsMember bdc:EnterpriseSolutionsMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 bdc:EnterpriseSolutionsMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 bdc:IndustrialSolutionsMember bdc:BroadbandAnd5GMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 bdc:CyberSecurityMember bdc:IndustrialSolutionsMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 bdc:IndustrialAutomationMember bdc:IndustrialSolutionsMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 bdc:SmartBuildingsMember bdc:IndustrialSolutionsMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 bdc:IndustrialSolutionsMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 bdc:BroadbandAnd5GMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 bdc:CyberSecurityMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 bdc:IndustrialAutomationMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 bdc:SmartBuildingsMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 bdc:EnterpriseSolutionsMember bdc:BroadbandAnd5GMember 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 bdc:CyberSecurityMember bdc:EnterpriseSolutionsMember 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 bdc:IndustrialAutomationMember bdc:EnterpriseSolutionsMember 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 bdc:SmartBuildingsMember bdc:EnterpriseSolutionsMember 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 bdc:EnterpriseSolutionsMember 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 bdc:IndustrialSolutionsMember bdc:BroadbandAnd5GMember 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 bdc:CyberSecurityMember bdc:IndustrialSolutionsMember 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 bdc:IndustrialAutomationMember bdc:IndustrialSolutionsMember 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 bdc:SmartBuildingsMember bdc:IndustrialSolutionsMember 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 bdc:IndustrialSolutionsMember 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 bdc:BroadbandAnd5GMember 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 bdc:CyberSecurityMember 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 bdc:IndustrialAutomationMember 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 bdc:SmartBuildingsMember 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 bdc:EnterpriseSolutionsMember bdc:BroadbandAnd5GMember 2018-01-01 2018-12-31 0000913142 bdc:CyberSecurityMember bdc:EnterpriseSolutionsMember 2018-01-01 2018-12-31 0000913142 bdc:IndustrialAutomationMember bdc:EnterpriseSolutionsMember 2018-01-01 2018-12-31 0000913142 bdc:SmartBuildingsMember bdc:EnterpriseSolutionsMember 2018-01-01 2018-12-31 0000913142 bdc:EnterpriseSolutionsMember 2018-01-01 2018-12-31 0000913142 bdc:IndustrialSolutionsMember bdc:BroadbandAnd5GMember 2018-01-01 2018-12-31 0000913142 bdc:CyberSecurityMember bdc:IndustrialSolutionsMember 2018-01-01 2018-12-31 0000913142 bdc:IndustrialAutomationMember bdc:IndustrialSolutionsMember 2018-01-01 2018-12-31 0000913142 bdc:SmartBuildingsMember bdc:IndustrialSolutionsMember 2018-01-01 2018-12-31 0000913142 bdc:IndustrialSolutionsMember 2018-01-01 2018-12-31 0000913142 bdc:BroadbandAnd5GMember 2018-01-01 2018-12-31 0000913142 bdc:CyberSecurityMember 2018-01-01 2018-12-31 0000913142 bdc:IndustrialAutomationMember 2018-01-01 2018-12-31 0000913142 bdc:SmartBuildingsMember 2018-01-01 2018-12-31 0000913142 srt:AmericasMember bdc:EnterpriseSolutionsMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 bdc:EnterpriseSolutionsMember us-gaap:EMEAMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 srt:AsiaPacificMember bdc:EnterpriseSolutionsMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 srt:AmericasMember bdc:IndustrialSolutionsMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:EMEAMember bdc:IndustrialSolutionsMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 srt:AsiaPacificMember bdc:IndustrialSolutionsMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 srt:AmericasMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:EMEAMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 srt:AsiaPacificMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 srt:AmericasMember bdc:EnterpriseSolutionsMember 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 bdc:EnterpriseSolutionsMember us-gaap:EMEAMember 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 srt:AsiaPacificMember bdc:EnterpriseSolutionsMember 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 srt:AmericasMember bdc:IndustrialSolutionsMember 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:EMEAMember bdc:IndustrialSolutionsMember 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 srt:AsiaPacificMember bdc:IndustrialSolutionsMember 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 srt:AmericasMember 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:EMEAMember 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 srt:AsiaPacificMember 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 srt:AmericasMember bdc:EnterpriseSolutionsMember 2018-01-01 2018-12-31 0000913142 bdc:EnterpriseSolutionsMember us-gaap:EMEAMember 2018-01-01 2018-12-31 0000913142 srt:AsiaPacificMember bdc:EnterpriseSolutionsMember 2018-01-01 2018-12-31 0000913142 srt:AmericasMember bdc:IndustrialSolutionsMember 2018-01-01 2018-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:EMEAMember bdc:IndustrialSolutionsMember 2018-01-01 2018-12-31 0000913142 srt:AsiaPacificMember bdc:IndustrialSolutionsMember 2018-01-01 2018-12-31 0000913142 srt:AmericasMember 2018-01-01 2018-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:EMEAMember 2018-01-01 2018-12-31 0000913142 srt:AsiaPacificMember 2018-01-01 2018-12-31 0000913142 bdc:ServiceTypeWarrantiesMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 bdc:SpecialProductCompanyMember 2019-12-06 2019-12-06 0000913142 bdc:OpternaInternationalCorp.Member 2019-04-15 0000913142 bdc:OpternaInternationalCorp.Member 2019-04-15 2019-04-15 0000913142 bdc:OpternaInternationalCorp.Member 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 bdc:OpternaInternationalCorp.Member 2019-10-25 2019-10-25 0000913142 bdc:OpternaInternationalCorp.Member srt:ScenarioForecastMember 2021-01-01 2021-12-31 0000913142 bdc:OpternaInternationalCorp.Member 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:DevelopedTechnologyRightsMember bdc:OpternaInternationalCorp.Member 2019-04-15 0000913142 us-gaap:DevelopedTechnologyRightsMember bdc:OpternaInternationalCorp.Member 2019-04-15 2019-04-15 0000913142 us-gaap:CustomerRelationshipsMember bdc:OpternaInternationalCorp.Member 2019-04-15 0000913142 us-gaap:CustomerRelationshipsMember bdc:OpternaInternationalCorp.Member 2019-04-15 2019-04-15 0000913142 us-gaap:OrderOrProductionBacklogMember bdc:OpternaInternationalCorp.Member 2019-04-15 0000913142 us-gaap:OrderOrProductionBacklogMember bdc:OpternaInternationalCorp.Member 2019-04-15 2019-04-15 0000913142 us-gaap:TrademarksMember bdc:OpternaInternationalCorp.Member 2019-04-15 0000913142 us-gaap:TrademarksMember bdc:OpternaInternationalCorp.Member 2019-04-15 2019-04-15 0000913142 us-gaap:GoodwillMember bdc:OpternaInternationalCorp.Member 2019-04-15 0000913142 bdc:OpternaInternationalCorp.Member 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 bdc:OpternaInternationalCorp.Member 2018-01-01 2018-12-31 0000913142 bdc:SuttleInc.AssetAcquisitionMember 2019-04-05 2019-04-05 0000913142 us-gaap:DiscontinuedOperationsDisposedOfBySaleMember 2020-07-02 2020-07-02 0000913142 bdc:GrassValleyMember us-gaap:DiscontinuedOperationsDisposedOfBySaleMember 2020-07-02 2020-07-02 0000913142 bdc:GrassValleyMember us-gaap:DiscontinuedOperationsDisposedOfBySaleMember 2020-07-02 0000913142 bdc:GrassValleyMember 2020-07-02 0000913142 bdc:GrassValleyMember 2020-09-28 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:DiscontinuedOperationsHeldforsaleMember bdc:GrassValleyMember 2018-01-01 2018-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:DiscontinuedOperationsHeldforsaleMember bdc:GrassValleyMember 2019-12-31 bdc:segment 0000913142 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember bdc:SegmentRevenueMember bdc:EnterpriseSolutionsMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember bdc:SegmentRevenueMember bdc:EnterpriseSolutionsMember 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember bdc:SegmentRevenueMember bdc:EnterpriseSolutionsMember 2018-01-01 2018-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember bdc:AffiliatedRevenueMember bdc:EnterpriseSolutionsMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember bdc:AffiliatedRevenueMember bdc:EnterpriseSolutionsMember 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember bdc:AffiliatedRevenueMember bdc:EnterpriseSolutionsMember 2018-01-01 2018-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember bdc:EnterpriseSolutionsMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember bdc:EnterpriseSolutionsMember 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember bdc:EnterpriseSolutionsMember 2018-01-01 2018-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember bdc:EnterpriseSolutionsMember us-gaap:SoftwareDevelopmentMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember bdc:EnterpriseSolutionsMember us-gaap:SoftwareDevelopmentMember 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember bdc:EnterpriseSolutionsMember us-gaap:SoftwareDevelopmentMember 2018-01-01 2018-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember bdc:EnterpriseSolutionsMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember bdc:EnterpriseSolutionsMember 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember bdc:EnterpriseSolutionsMember 2018-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember bdc:SegmentRevenueMember bdc:IndustrialSolutionsMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember bdc:SegmentRevenueMember bdc:IndustrialSolutionsMember 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember bdc:SegmentRevenueMember bdc:IndustrialSolutionsMember 2018-01-01 2018-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember bdc:AffiliatedRevenueMember bdc:IndustrialSolutionsMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember bdc:AffiliatedRevenueMember bdc:IndustrialSolutionsMember 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember bdc:AffiliatedRevenueMember bdc:IndustrialSolutionsMember 2018-01-01 2018-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember bdc:IndustrialSolutionsMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember bdc:IndustrialSolutionsMember 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember bdc:IndustrialSolutionsMember 2018-01-01 2018-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember us-gaap:SoftwareDevelopmentMember bdc:IndustrialSolutionsMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember us-gaap:SoftwareDevelopmentMember bdc:IndustrialSolutionsMember 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember us-gaap:SoftwareDevelopmentMember bdc:IndustrialSolutionsMember 2018-01-01 2018-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember bdc:IndustrialSolutionsMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember bdc:IndustrialSolutionsMember 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember bdc:IndustrialSolutionsMember 2018-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember bdc:SegmentRevenueMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember bdc:SegmentRevenueMember 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember bdc:SegmentRevenueMember 2018-01-01 2018-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember bdc:AffiliatedRevenueMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember bdc:AffiliatedRevenueMember 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember bdc:AffiliatedRevenueMember 2018-01-01 2018-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember 2018-01-01 2018-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember us-gaap:SoftwareDevelopmentMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember us-gaap:SoftwareDevelopmentMember 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember us-gaap:SoftwareDevelopmentMember 2018-01-01 2018-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:OperatingSegmentsMember 2018-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:IntersegmentEliminationMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:IntersegmentEliminationMember 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:IntersegmentEliminationMember 2018-01-01 2018-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:CorporateNonSegmentMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:CorporateNonSegmentMember 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:CorporateNonSegmentMember 2018-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:CorporateNonSegmentMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:CorporateNonSegmentMember 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:CorporateNonSegmentMember 2018-01-01 2018-12-31 0000913142 country:US 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 country:CA 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 country:CN 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 country:DE 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 bdc:OtherCountryMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 country:US 2020-12-31 0000913142 country:CA 2020-12-31 0000913142 country:CN 2020-12-31 0000913142 country:DE 2020-12-31 0000913142 bdc:OtherCountryMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 country:US 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 country:CA 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 country:CN 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 country:DE 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 bdc:OtherCountryMember 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 country:US 2019-12-31 0000913142 country:CA 2019-12-31 0000913142 country:CN 2019-12-31 0000913142 country:DE 2019-12-31 0000913142 bdc:OtherCountryMember 2019-12-31 0000913142 country:US 2018-01-01 2018-12-31 0000913142 country:CA 2018-01-01 2018-12-31 0000913142 country:CN 2018-01-01 2018-12-31 0000913142 country:DE 2018-01-01 2018-12-31 0000913142 bdc:OtherCountryMember 2018-01-01 2018-12-31 0000913142 country:US 2018-12-31 0000913142 country:CA 2018-12-31 0000913142 country:CN 2018-12-31 0000913142 country:DE 2018-12-31 0000913142 bdc:OtherCountryMember 2018-12-31 0000913142 bdc:AnixterInternationalIncandWESCOMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 bdc:AnixterInternationalIncandWESCOMember us-gaap:CustomerConcentrationRiskMember us-gaap:SalesRevenueSegmentMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 bdc:AnixterInternationalIncandWESCOMember 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 bdc:AnixterInternationalIncandWESCOMember us-gaap:CustomerConcentrationRiskMember us-gaap:SalesRevenueSegmentMember 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 bdc:AnixterInternationalIncandWESCOMember 2018-01-01 2018-12-31 0000913142 bdc:AnixterInternationalIncandWESCOMember us-gaap:CustomerConcentrationRiskMember us-gaap:SalesRevenueSegmentMember 2018-01-01 2018-12-31 0000913142 bdc:AnixterInternationalIncMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 bdc:AnixterInternationalIncMember us-gaap:CustomerConcentrationRiskMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 bdc:HiteMember us-gaap:VariableInterestEntityPrimaryBeneficiaryMember bdc:HiteMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:VariableInterestEntityPrimaryBeneficiaryMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 bdc:HiteMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:ConvertiblePreferredStockMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:ConvertiblePreferredStockMember 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 srt:CumulativeEffectPeriodOfAdoptionAdjustmentMember us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember 2020-01-01 0000913142 srt:CumulativeEffectPeriodOfAdoptionAdjustmentMember us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember us-gaap:SegmentContinuingOperationsMember 2020-01-01 0000913142 srt:CumulativeEffectPeriodOfAdoptionAdjustmentMember us-gaap:RetainedEarningsMember us-gaap:SegmentDiscontinuedOperationsMember 2020-01-01 0000913142 us-gaap:AllowanceForCreditLossMember 2019-12-31 0000913142 srt:RevisionOfPriorPeriodAccountingStandardsUpdateAdjustmentMember 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:AllowanceForCreditLossMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:LandAndLandImprovementsMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:LandAndLandImprovementsMember 2019-12-31 0000913142 bdc:BuildingsAndLeaseholdImprovementsMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 bdc:BuildingsAndLeaseholdImprovementsMember 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:MachineryAndEquipmentMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:MachineryAndEquipmentMember 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:ComputerEquipmentMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:ComputerEquipmentMember 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:ConstructionInProgressMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:ConstructionInProgressMember 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:DevelopedTechnologyRightsMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:DevelopedTechnologyRightsMember 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:CustomerRelationshipsMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:CustomerRelationshipsMember 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:TrademarksMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:TrademarksMember 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:InProcessResearchAndDevelopmentMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:InProcessResearchAndDevelopmentMember 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:OrderOrProductionBacklogMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:OrderOrProductionBacklogMember 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:TrademarksMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:TrademarksMember 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:InProcessResearchAndDevelopmentMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:InProcessResearchAndDevelopmentMember 2019-12-31 0000913142 bdc:EnterpriseSolutionsMember 2018-12-31 0000913142 bdc:IndustrialSolutionsMember 2018-12-31 0000913142 bdc:EnterpriseSolutionsMember 2019-12-31 0000913142 bdc:IndustrialSolutionsMember 2019-12-31 0000913142 bdc:EnterpriseSolutionsMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 bdc:IndustrialSolutionsMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:TrademarksMember bdc:EnterpriseSolutionsMember 2018-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:TrademarksMember bdc:IndustrialSolutionsMember 2018-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:TrademarksMember 2018-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:TrademarksMember bdc:EnterpriseSolutionsMember 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:TrademarksMember bdc:IndustrialSolutionsMember 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:TrademarksMember 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:TrademarksMember bdc:EnterpriseSolutionsMember 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:TrademarksMember bdc:IndustrialSolutionsMember 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:TrademarksMember bdc:EnterpriseSolutionsMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:TrademarksMember bdc:IndustrialSolutionsMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:TrademarksMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:TrademarksMember bdc:EnterpriseSolutionsMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:TrademarksMember bdc:IndustrialSolutionsMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:TrademarksMember 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:TrademarksMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:TrademarksMember 2018-01-01 2018-12-31 0000913142 bdc:GrassValleyMember 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:DiscontinuedOperationsHeldforsaleMember us-gaap:CustomerRelationshipsMember 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:DiscontinuedOperationsHeldforsaleMember us-gaap:TrademarksMember 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:DiscontinuedOperationsHeldforsaleMember 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 bdc:GrassValleyMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:CustomerRelationshipsMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:DevelopedTechnologyRightsMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:InProcessResearchAndDevelopmentMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:TrademarksMember us-gaap:IntangibleAssetsAmortizationPeriodMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:TrademarksMember us-gaap:IntangibleAssetsAmortizationPeriodMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 2020-03-29 0000913142 2020-01-01 2020-03-29 0000913142 bdc:CostReductionPlanMember 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 bdc:FutureLinkOpternaAndSPCIntegrationProgramMember 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 bdc:IndustrialManufacturingFootprintProgramMember 2018-01-01 2018-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:CostOfSalesMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:CostOfSalesMember 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:CostOfSalesMember 2018-01-01 2018-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:SellingGeneralAndAdministrativeExpensesMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:SellingGeneralAndAdministrativeExpensesMember 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:SellingGeneralAndAdministrativeExpensesMember 2018-01-01 2018-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:ResearchAndDevelopmentExpenseMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:ResearchAndDevelopmentExpenseMember 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:ResearchAndDevelopmentExpenseMember 2018-01-01 2018-12-31 0000913142 bdc:CostReductionPlanMember 2019-12-31 0000913142 bdc:CostReductionPlanMember 2020-01-01 2020-03-29 0000913142 bdc:CostReductionPlanMember 2020-03-29 0000913142 bdc:CostReductionPlanMember 2020-03-30 2020-06-28 0000913142 bdc:CostReductionPlanMember 2020-06-28 0000913142 bdc:CostReductionPlanMember 2020-06-29 2020-09-27 0000913142 bdc:CostReductionPlanMember 2020-09-27 0000913142 bdc:CostReductionPlanMember 2020-09-28 2020-12-31 0000913142 bdc:RevolvingCreditFacilityMatureTwoThousandTwentyTwoMember 2019-12-31 0000913142 bdc:A3.875SeniorSubordinatedNotesDue2028Member us-gaap:SeniorSubordinatedNotesMember 2018-03-31 0000913142 bdc:A3.875SeniorSubordinatedNotesDue2028Member 2020-12-31 0000913142 bdc:A3.875SeniorSubordinatedNotesDue2028Member 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:SeniorSubordinatedNotesMember bdc:A3.375SeniorSubordinatedNotesDue2027Member 2017-07-31 0000913142 bdc:A3.375SeniorSubordinatedNotesDue2027Member 2020-12-31 0000913142 bdc:A3.375SeniorSubordinatedNotesDue2027Member 2019-12-31 0000913142 bdc:A4.125SeniorSubordinatedNotesDue2026Member us-gaap:SeniorSubordinatedNotesMember 2016-10-31 0000913142 bdc:A4.125SeniorSubordinatedNotesDue2026Member 2020-12-31 0000913142 bdc:A4.125SeniorSubordinatedNotesDue2026Member 2019-12-31 0000913142 bdc:A2.875SeniorSubordinatedNotesDue2025Member us-gaap:SeniorSubordinatedNotesMember 2017-09-30 0000913142 bdc:A2.875SeniorSubordinatedNotesDue2025Member 2020-12-31 0000913142 bdc:A2.875SeniorSubordinatedNotesDue2025Member 2019-12-31 0000913142 bdc:RevolvingCreditFacilityMatureTwoThousandTwentyTwoMember 2018-12-31 0000913142 bdc:RevolvingCreditFacilityMatureTwoThousandTwentyTwoMember srt:MinimumMember 2018-01-01 2018-12-31 0000913142 bdc:RevolvingCreditFacilityMatureTwoThousandTwentyTwoMember srt:MaximumMember 2018-01-01 2018-12-31 0000913142 bdc:RevolvingCreditFacilityMatureTwoThousandTwentyTwoMember 2018-01-01 2018-12-31 iso4217:EUR 0000913142 bdc:A3.875SeniorSubordinatedNotesDue2028Member us-gaap:SeniorSubordinatedNotesMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 bdc:FivePointTwoFivePercentSeniorSubordinatedNotesDueTwoThousandTwentyFourMember us-gaap:SeniorSubordinatedNotesMember 2018-03-31 0000913142 bdc:FivePointTwoFivePercentSeniorSubordinatedNotesDueTwoThousandTwentyFourMember us-gaap:SeniorSubordinatedNotesMember 2018-03-01 2018-03-31 0000913142 bdc:FivePointTwoFivePercentSeniorSubordinatedNotesDueTwoThousandTwentyFourMember us-gaap:SeniorSubordinatedNotesMember 2018-04-01 2018-04-30 0000913142 bdc:FivePointFiveZeroPercentSeniorSubordinatedNotesDueTwoThousandTwentyThreeMember us-gaap:SeniorSubordinatedNotesMember 2018-03-31 0000913142 bdc:FivePointFiveZeroPercentSeniorSubordinatedNotesDueTwoThousandTwentyThreeMember us-gaap:SeniorSubordinatedNotesMember 2018-03-01 2018-03-31 0000913142 bdc:FivePointFiveZeroPercentSeniorSubordinatedNotesDueTwoThousandTwentyThreeMember us-gaap:SeniorSubordinatedNotesMember 2018-04-01 2018-04-30 0000913142 bdc:TwoThousandAndTwentyTwentyMember bdc:SeniorSubordinatedNotesDueTwoThousandTwentyFiveMemberMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 bdc:SeniorSubordinatedNotesDue2026Member bdc:TwoThousandAndTwentyOneMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 bdc:TwoThousandAndTwentyTwoMember bdc:SeniorSubordinatedNotesDue2027Member 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 bdc:TwoThousandAndTwentyThreeMember bdc:SeniorSubordinatedNotesDue2028Member 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 bdc:TwoThousandAndTwentyOneMember bdc:SeniorSubordinatedNotesDueTwoThousandTwentyFiveMemberMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 bdc:SeniorSubordinatedNotesDue2026Member bdc:TwoThousandAndTwentyTwoMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 bdc:TwoThousandAndTwentyThreeMember bdc:SeniorSubordinatedNotesDue2027Member 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 bdc:TwoThousandAndTwentyFourMember bdc:SeniorSubordinatedNotesDue2028Member 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 bdc:TwoThousandAndTwentyTwoAndThereafterMember bdc:SeniorSubordinatedNotesDueTwoThousandTwentyFiveMemberMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 bdc:SeniorSubordinatedNotesDue2026Member bdc:TwoThousandAndTwentyThreeMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 bdc:TwoThousandAndTwentyFourMember bdc:SeniorSubordinatedNotesDue2027Member 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 bdc:TwoThousandAndTwentyFiveMember bdc:SeniorSubordinatedNotesDue2028Member 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 bdc:SeniorSubordinatedNotesDue2026Member bdc:TwoThousandAndTwentyFourandThereafterMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 bdc:SeniorSubordinatedNotesDue2027Member bdc:TwoThousandAndTwentyFiveandThereafterMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 bdc:SeniorSubordinatedNotesDue2028Member bdc:TwoThousandAndTwentySixandThereafterMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:SeniorSubordinatedNotesMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:SeniorSubordinatedNotesMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:SeniorSubordinatedNotesMember 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:SeniorSubordinatedNotesMember 2018-01-01 2018-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:SegmentDiscontinuedOperationsMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:SegmentDiscontinuedOperationsMember 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:SegmentDiscontinuedOperationsMember 2018-01-01 2018-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:DomesticCountryMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:CapitalLossCarryforwardMember bdc:GrassValleyMember 2020-07-02 2020-07-02 0000913142 bdc:NetOperatingLossCarryForwardsExpiresInTwoThousandTwentyMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 bdc:NetOperatingLossCarryForwardsExpiresBetweenTwoThousandTwentyOneAndTwoThousandTwentyFourMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 bdc:NetOperatingLossCarryForwardsExpiresBetweenTwoThousandTwentyFiveAndTwoThousandFortyMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 bdc:NetOperatingLossCarryForwardIndefinitePeriodMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 srt:ScenarioForecastMember 2024-12-31 0000913142 srt:ScenarioForecastMember 2040-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:CapitalLossCarryforwardMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 country:AU 2020-12-31 0000913142 country:JP 2020-12-31 0000913142 country:LU 2020-12-31 0000913142 country:NL 2020-12-31 0000913142 country:GB 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:PensionPlansDefinedBenefitMember 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:PensionPlansDefinedBenefitMember 2018-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:OtherPostretirementBenefitPlansDefinedBenefitMember 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:OtherPostretirementBenefitPlansDefinedBenefitMember 2018-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:PensionPlansDefinedBenefitMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:PensionPlansDefinedBenefitMember 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:OtherPostretirementBenefitPlansDefinedBenefitMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:OtherPostretirementBenefitPlansDefinedBenefitMember 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:PensionPlansDefinedBenefitMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:OtherPostretirementBenefitPlansDefinedBenefitMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:PensionPlansDefinedBenefitMember 2018-01-01 2018-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:OtherPostretirementBenefitPlansDefinedBenefitMember 2018-01-01 2018-12-31 0000913142 srt:MinimumMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 srt:MaximumMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:DefinedBenefitPlanEquitySecuritiesUsMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel1Member us-gaap:DefinedBenefitPlanEquitySecuritiesUsMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member us-gaap:DefinedBenefitPlanEquitySecuritiesUsMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:FairValueMeasuredAtNetAssetValuePerShareMember us-gaap:DefinedBenefitPlanEquitySecuritiesUsMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:DefinedBenefitPlanEquitySecuritiesUsMember 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel1Member us-gaap:DefinedBenefitPlanEquitySecuritiesUsMember 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member us-gaap:DefinedBenefitPlanEquitySecuritiesUsMember 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:FairValueMeasuredAtNetAssetValuePerShareMember us-gaap:DefinedBenefitPlanEquitySecuritiesUsMember 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:DefinedBenefitPlanEquitySecuritiesNonUsMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel1Member us-gaap:DefinedBenefitPlanEquitySecuritiesNonUsMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member us-gaap:DefinedBenefitPlanEquitySecuritiesNonUsMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:FairValueMeasuredAtNetAssetValuePerShareMember us-gaap:DefinedBenefitPlanEquitySecuritiesNonUsMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:DefinedBenefitPlanEquitySecuritiesNonUsMember 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel1Member us-gaap:DefinedBenefitPlanEquitySecuritiesNonUsMember 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member us-gaap:DefinedBenefitPlanEquitySecuritiesNonUsMember 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:FairValueMeasuredAtNetAssetValuePerShareMember us-gaap:DefinedBenefitPlanEquitySecuritiesNonUsMember 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:USGovernmentAgenciesDebtSecuritiesMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel1Member us-gaap:USGovernmentAgenciesDebtSecuritiesMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member us-gaap:USGovernmentAgenciesDebtSecuritiesMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:FairValueMeasuredAtNetAssetValuePerShareMember us-gaap:USGovernmentAgenciesDebtSecuritiesMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:USGovernmentAgenciesDebtSecuritiesMember 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel1Member us-gaap:USGovernmentAgenciesDebtSecuritiesMember 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member us-gaap:USGovernmentAgenciesDebtSecuritiesMember 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:FairValueMeasuredAtNetAssetValuePerShareMember us-gaap:USGovernmentAgenciesDebtSecuritiesMember 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:CorporateDebtSecuritiesMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel1Member us-gaap:CorporateDebtSecuritiesMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member us-gaap:CorporateDebtSecuritiesMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:FairValueMeasuredAtNetAssetValuePerShareMember us-gaap:CorporateDebtSecuritiesMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:CorporateDebtSecuritiesMember 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel1Member us-gaap:CorporateDebtSecuritiesMember 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member us-gaap:CorporateDebtSecuritiesMember 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:FairValueMeasuredAtNetAssetValuePerShareMember us-gaap:CorporateDebtSecuritiesMember 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:FixedIncomeFundsMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel1Member us-gaap:FixedIncomeFundsMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:FixedIncomeFundsMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:FairValueMeasuredAtNetAssetValuePerShareMember us-gaap:FixedIncomeFundsMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:FixedIncomeFundsMember 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel1Member us-gaap:FixedIncomeFundsMember 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:FixedIncomeFundsMember us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:FairValueMeasuredAtNetAssetValuePerShareMember us-gaap:FixedIncomeFundsMember 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:OtherInvestmentsMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel1Member us-gaap:OtherInvestmentsMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member us-gaap:OtherInvestmentsMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:FairValueMeasuredAtNetAssetValuePerShareMember us-gaap:OtherInvestmentsMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:OtherInvestmentsMember 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel1Member us-gaap:OtherInvestmentsMember 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member us-gaap:OtherInvestmentsMember 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:FairValueMeasuredAtNetAssetValuePerShareMember us-gaap:OtherInvestmentsMember 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:DefinedBenefitPlanCashAndCashEquivalentsMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel1Member us-gaap:DefinedBenefitPlanCashAndCashEquivalentsMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member us-gaap:DefinedBenefitPlanCashAndCashEquivalentsMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:FairValueMeasuredAtNetAssetValuePerShareMember us-gaap:DefinedBenefitPlanCashAndCashEquivalentsMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:DefinedBenefitPlanCashAndCashEquivalentsMember 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel1Member us-gaap:DefinedBenefitPlanCashAndCashEquivalentsMember 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member us-gaap:DefinedBenefitPlanCashAndCashEquivalentsMember 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:FairValueMeasuredAtNetAssetValuePerShareMember us-gaap:DefinedBenefitPlanCashAndCashEquivalentsMember 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel1Member 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:FairValueMeasuredAtNetAssetValuePerShareMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel1Member 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:FairValueInputsLevel2Member 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:FairValueMeasuredAtNetAssetValuePerShareMember 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:AccumulatedForeignCurrencyAdjustmentIncludingPortionAttributableToNoncontrollingInterestMember 2018-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:AccumulatedDefinedBenefitPlansAdjustmentIncludingPortionAttributableToNoncontrollingInterestMember 2018-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:AociIncludingPortionAttributableToNoncontrollingInterestMember 2018-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:AccumulatedForeignCurrencyAdjustmentIncludingPortionAttributableToNoncontrollingInterestMember 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:AccumulatedDefinedBenefitPlansAdjustmentIncludingPortionAttributableToNoncontrollingInterestMember 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:AccumulatedForeignCurrencyAdjustmentIncludingPortionAttributableToNoncontrollingInterestMember 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:AccumulatedDefinedBenefitPlansAdjustmentIncludingPortionAttributableToNoncontrollingInterestMember 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:AociIncludingPortionAttributableToNoncontrollingInterestMember 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:AccumulatedForeignCurrencyAdjustmentIncludingPortionAttributableToNoncontrollingInterestMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:AccumulatedDefinedBenefitPlansAdjustmentIncludingPortionAttributableToNoncontrollingInterestMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:AccumulatedForeignCurrencyAdjustmentIncludingPortionAttributableToNoncontrollingInterestMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:AccumulatedDefinedBenefitPlansAdjustmentIncludingPortionAttributableToNoncontrollingInterestMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:AociIncludingPortionAttributableToNoncontrollingInterestMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 bdc:AccumulatedDefinedBenefitPlansAdjustmentNetSettlementLossGainAttributabletoParentMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:ReclassificationOutOfAccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember bdc:GrassValleyMember us-gaap:AccumulatedDefinedBenefitPlansAdjustmentNetUnamortizedGainLossMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:ReclassificationOutOfAccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember us-gaap:AccumulatedDefinedBenefitPlansAdjustmentNetUnamortizedGainLossMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:ReclassificationOutOfAccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember us-gaap:AccumulatedDefinedBenefitPlansAdjustmentNetPriorServiceCostCreditMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:ReclassificationOutOfAccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember us-gaap:AccumulatedDefinedBenefitPlansAdjustmentMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:ReclassificationOutOfAccumulatedOtherComprehensiveIncomeMember bdc:GrassValleyMember us-gaap:AccumulatedTranslationAdjustmentMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:StockAppreciationRightsSARSMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 srt:MinimumMember us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 srt:MaximumMember us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:StockAppreciationRightsSARSMember 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:StockAppreciationRightsSARSMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:RestrictedStockUnitsRSUMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 bdc:DepositorySharesMember 2016-12-31 0000913142 bdc:SixPointSevenFivePercentageSeriesBMandatoryConvertiblePreferredStockMember 2016-12-31 0000913142 bdc:SixPointSevenFivePercentageSeriesBMandatoryConvertiblePreferredStockMember 2016-01-01 2016-12-31 0000913142 bdc:SixPointSevenFivePercentageSeriesBMandatoryConvertiblePreferredStockMember 2019-07-15 2019-07-15 0000913142 bdc:SixPointSevenFivePercentageSeriesBMandatoryConvertiblePreferredStockMember 2019-07-15 0000913142 bdc:DepositorySharesMember 2016-07-26 0000913142 2018-03-27 0000913142 2018-03-27 2018-03-27 0000913142 bdc:A5252017ShareRepurchaseProgramDomain 2017-05-25 0000913142 bdc:A5252017ShareRepurchaseProgramDomain 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 bdc:A11292018ShareRepurchaseProgramDomain 2018-11-29 0000913142 bdc:A11292018ShareRepurchaseProgramDomain 2018-01-01 2018-12-31 bdc:Customer bdc:Distributor 0000913142 us-gaap:CustomerConcentrationRiskMember us-gaap:SalesRevenueNetMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:CustomerConcentrationRiskMember us-gaap:SalesRevenueNetMember 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:CustomerConcentrationRiskMember us-gaap:SalesRevenueNetMember 2018-01-01 2018-12-31 utr:lb 0000913142 bdc:CopperMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 bdc:CopperMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:LaborForceConcentrationRiskMember us-gaap:WorkforceSubjectToCollectiveBargainingArrangementsMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:LaborForceConcentrationRiskMember us-gaap:WorkforceSubjectToCollectiveBargainingArrangementsExpiringWithinOneYearMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:SeniorSubordinatedNotesMember 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:StandbyLettersOfCreditMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:GuaranteeObligationsMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:SuretyBondMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:SubsequentEventMember bdc:OTNSystemsNVMember 2021-01-29 2021-01-29 0000913142 us-gaap:AllowanceForCreditLossMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:AllowanceForCreditLossMember 2018-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:AllowanceForCreditLossMember 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:AllowanceForCreditLossMember 2017-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:AllowanceForCreditLossMember 2018-01-01 2018-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:InventoryValuationAndObsolescenceMember 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:InventoryValuationAndObsolescenceMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:InventoryValuationAndObsolescenceMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:InventoryValuationAndObsolescenceMember 2018-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:InventoryValuationAndObsolescenceMember 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:InventoryValuationAndObsolescenceMember 2017-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:InventoryValuationAndObsolescenceMember 2018-01-01 2018-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:ValuationAllowanceOfDeferredTaxAssetsMember 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:ValuationAllowanceOfDeferredTaxAssetsMember 2020-01-01 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:ValuationAllowanceOfDeferredTaxAssetsMember 2020-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:ValuationAllowanceOfDeferredTaxAssetsMember 2018-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:ValuationAllowanceOfDeferredTaxAssetsMember 2019-01-01 2019-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:ValuationAllowanceOfDeferredTaxAssetsMember 2017-12-31 0000913142 us-gaap:ValuationAllowanceOfDeferredTaxAssetsMember 2018-01-01 2018-12-31
Table of Contents
UNITED STATES
SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION
Washington, D.C. 20549
FORM 10-K
(Mark One)
☑ Annual report pursuant to Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934
For the fiscal year ended December 31, 2020
or
☐ Transition report pursuant to Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934
For the transition period from to
Commission File No. 001-12561
BELDEN INC.
(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

Delaware | 36-3601505
(State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization) | (IRS Employer Identification No.)

1 North Brentwood Boulevard
15th Floor
St. Louis, Missouri 63105
(Address of Principal Executive Offices and Zip Code)
(314) 854-8000
(Registrant’s Telephone Number, Including Area Code)
Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(b) of the Act:

Title of each class |  | Trading Symbol |  | Name of each exchange on which registered
Common Stock, $0.01 par value per share |  | BDC |  | The New York Stock Exchange

Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(g) of the Act: None
Indicate by check mark if the Registrant is a well-known seasoned issuer, as defined in Rule 405 of the Securities Act. Yes o No þ.
Indicate by check mark if the Registrant is not required to file reports pursuant to Section 13 or Section 15(d) of the Act. Yes o No þ.
Indicate by check mark whether the Registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the Registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes þ No o.
Indicate by check mark whether the Registrant has submitted electronically and posted on its corporate website, if any, every interactive data file required to be submitted and posted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T (section 232.405 of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit and post such files). Yes þ No o.
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, a smaller reporting company, or an emerging growth company. See the definitions of “large accelerated filer,” “accelerated filer,” “smaller reporting company,” and “emerging growth company” in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.
Large accelerated filer ☑ Accelerated filer ☐
Non-accelerated filer ☐ Smaller reporting company ☐
Emerging growth company ☐
If an emerging growth company, indicate by check mark if the registrant has elected not to use the extended transition period for complying with any new or revised financial accounting standards provided pursuant to Section 13(a) of the Exchange Act. ☐

Table of Contents
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has filed a report on and attestation to its management's assessment of the effectiveness of its internal control over financial reporting under Section 404(b) of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act (15 U.S.C. 7262(b)) by the registered public accounting firm that prepared or issued its audit report. ☑
Indicate by check mark whether the Registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act).
Yes ☐ No ☑.
At June 28, 2020, the aggregate market value of Common Stock of Belden Inc. held by non-affiliates w as $1,314,089,562 bas ed on the closing price ($29.88) of such stock on such date.
As of February 11, 2021, the re were 44,657,019 sha res of the registrant’s common stock outstanding.
DOCUMENTS INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE
The registrant intends to file a definitive proxy statement for its annual meeting of stockholders within 120 days of the end of the fiscal year ended December 31, 2020 (the “Proxy Statement”). Portions of such proxy statement are incorporated by reference into Part III.

Table of Contents

Form 10-K Item No. |  | Name of Item |  | Page
Part I |  |  |  |
Item 1. |  | Business |  | 2
Item 1A. |  | Risk Factors |  | 8
Item 1B. |  | Unresolved Staff Comments |  | 16
Item 2. |  | Properties |  | 17
Item 3. |  | Legal Proceedings |  | 17
Item 4. |  | Mine Safety Disclosures |  | 17
Part II |  |  |  |
Item 5. |  | Market for Registrant’s Common Equity and Related Shareholder Matters |  | 18
Item 6. |  | Selected Financial Data |  | 19
Item 7. |  | Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations |  | 20
Item 7A. |  | Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk |  | 35
Item 8. |  | Financial Statements and Supplementary Data |  | 38
Item 9. |  | Changes in and Disagreements with Accountants on Accounting and Financial Disclosure |  | 85
Item 9A. |  | Controls and Procedures |  | 85
Item 9B. |  | Other Information |  | 88
Part III |  |  |  |
Item 10. |  | Directors, Executive Officers and Corporate Governance |  | 88
Item 11. |  | Executive Compensation |  | 88
Item 12. |  | Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management and Related Shareholder Matters |  | 88
Item 13. |  | Certain Relationships and Related Transactions, and Director Independence |  | 88
Item 14. |  | Principal Accountant Fees and Services |  | 88
Part IV. |  |  |  |
Item 15. |  | Exhibits and Financial Statement Schedules |  | 89
|  | Signatures |  | 92

Table of Contents
Part I
Item 1. Business
General
Belden Inc. (the Company, us, we, or our) connects and protects the world with the industry’s most complete suite of end-to-end specialty networking solutions. Our comprehensive portfolio of solutions enables customers to transmit and secure data, sound, and video for mission critical applications across complex enterprise and industrial environments. Our business is organized around two global business platforms, Enterprise Solutions and Industrial Solutions, both of which provide the opportunity to drive future growth due to favorable secular trends. Each business platform represents a reportable segment. Financial information about our segments appears in Note 6 to the Consolidated Financial Statements.
We sell our products to distributors, end-users, installers, and directly to original equipment manufacturers (OEMs). Belden Inc. is a Delaware corporation incorporated in 1988, but the Company’s roots date back to its founding by Joseph Belden in 1902.
As used herein, unless an operating segment is identified or the context otherwise requires, “Belden,” the “Company”, and “we” refer to Belden Inc. and its subsidiaries as a whole.
Strategy and Business Model
In 2020, we executed our strategy around three transformative actions. First, we divested Grass Valley in order to simplify our portfolio and meet our strategic revenue growth goals. Next, we streamlined our cost structure by reducing Selling, General, and Administrative expenses by approximately $40 million in the year ended December 31, 2020, with an annualized impact of approximately $60 million. Finally, we initiated processes to divest up to approximately $200 million of low-margin cable product lines that do not meet our long-term revenue growth and profitability goals. After the completion of these strategic actions, our portfolio of businesses will be well positioned to meet our long-term goals and deliver shareholder value.
Our portfolio and strategic priorities align with attractive end markets with favorable secular trends. Within Industrial Solutions, the growing demand for automated production and the ever-increasing need for network security drive demand for our solutions. Enterprise Solutions benefits from increasing consumer demand for more internet bandwidth and faster speeds, investment in 5G technology, and trends requiring integrated networks in smart buildings. We are well positioned to benefit from these secular trends in the form of improved revenue growth and expanded Adjusted EBITDA margins in the future.
Our business model is designed to generate shareholder value:
•Operational Excellence—The core of our business model is operational excellence and the execution of our Belden Business System. The Belden Business System has three areas of focus. First, we demonstrate a commitment to Lean enterprise initiatives, which improve not only the quality and efficiency of the manufacturing environment, but our business processes on a company-wide basis. Second, we utilize our Market Delivery System (MDS), a go-to-market model that provides the foundation for organic growth. We believe that organic growth, resulting from both market growth and share capture, is essential to our success. Finally, our Talent Management System supports the development of our associates at all levels, which preserves the culture necessary to operate our business consistently and sustainably.
•Cash Generation—Our pursuit of operational excellence results in the generation of cash flow. We generated cash flows from operating activities of $173.4 million, $276.9 million, and $289.2 million in 2020, 2019, and 2018, respectively.
•Portfolio Improvement—We utilize the cash f low generated by our business to fuel our continued transformation and generate shareholder value. We continuously improve our portfolio to ensure we provide the most complete, end-to-end solutions to our customers. Our portfolio is designed with balance across end markets and geographies to ensure we can meet our goals in most economic environments. We have a disciplined acquisition cultivation, execution, and integration system that allows us to invest in outstanding companies that strengthen our capabilities and enhance our ability to serve our customers.
Segments
We operate our business under the two segments – Enterprise Solutions and Industrial Solutions. Effective January 1, 2020, we transferred our West Penn Wire business and multi-conductor product lines from the Enterprise Solutions segment to the Industrial Solutions segment as a result of a shift in responsibilities among the segments. We have recast the prior period segment information to conform to the change in the composition of reportable segments. A synopsis of the segments is included below:
2

Table of Contents
Enterprise Solutions
The Enterprise Solutions (Enterprise) segment is a leading provider in network infrastructure solutions, as well as cabling and connectivity solutions for commercial audio/video and security applications. We serve customers in markets such as healthcare, education, financial, government, corporate enterprises and broadband service providers, as well as end-markets, including sport venues and academia. Enterprise product lines include copper cable and connectivity solutions, fiber cable and connectivity solutions, racks and enclosures, and secure, high performance signal extension and matrix switching systems. Our products are used in applications such as local area networks, data centers, access control, Fiber to the Home and building automation. Enterprise provides true end-to-end copper and fiber network systems to include cable, assemblies, interconnect panels, and enclosures. Our high-performance solutions support all networking protocols up to and including 100G+ Ethernet technologies. Enterprise’s innovative products can deliver data in addition to power over Ethernet, which meets the higher performance requirements driven by the increasing number of connections in smart buildings. Enterprise products also include intelligent power, cooling, and airflow management for mission-critical data center operations. The Enterprise product portfolio is designed to support Internet Protocol convergence, the increased use of wireless communications, and cloud-based data centers by our customers. Our systems are installed through a network of highly trained system integrators and are supplied through authorized distributors.
Industrial Solutions
The Industrial Solutions (Industrial) segment is a leading provider of high performance networking and machine connectivity products. Industrial products include physical network and fieldbus infrastructure components and on-machine connectivity systems to meet end user and OEM needs. Products are designed to provide reliability and confidence of performance for a wide range of industrial automation applications. The products are used in markets that include discrete automation, process automation, energy and mass transit. Applications include network and fieldbus infrastructure; sensor and actuator connectivity; and power, control, and data transmission. Industrial products include solutions such as industrial Ethernet switches, network management software, routers, firewalls, gateways, input/output (I/O) connectors/systems, industrial Ethernet cables, optical fiber industrial Ethernet cables, Fieldbus cables, IP and networking cables, I/O modules, distribution boxes, and customer specific wiring solutions.
Our industrial cable products are used in discrete manufacturing and process operations involving the connection of computers, programmable controllers, robots, operator interfaces, motor drives, sensors, printers, and other devices. Many industrial environments, such as petrochemical and other harsh-environment operations, require cables with exterior armor or jacketing that can endure physical abuse and exposure to chemicals, extreme temperatures, and outside elements. Other applications require conductors, insulation, and jacketing materials that can withstand repeated flexing. In addition to cable product configurations for these applications, we supply heat-shrinkable tubing and wire management products to protect and organize wire and cable assemblies. Our industrial connector products are primarily used as sensor and actuator connections in factory automation supporting various fieldbus protocols as well as power connections in building automation. These products are used both as components of manufacturing equipment and in the installation and networking of such equipment.
Industrial Solutions products are sold directly to industrial equipment OEMs and through a network of industrial distributors, value-added resellers, and system integrators.
See Note 6 to the Consolidated Financial Stateme nts for additional information regarding our segments.
Acquisitions
A key part of our business strategy includes acquiring companies to support our growth and enhance our product portfolio. Our acquisition strategy is based upon targeting leading companies that offer innovative products and strong brands. We utilize a disciplined approach to acquisitions based on product and market opportunities. When we identify acquisition candidates, we conduct rigorous financial and cultural analyses to make certain that they meet both our strategic plan targets and our goal for return on invested capital of 13-15%.
We have completed a number of acquisitions in recent years as part of this strategy. Most recently, in January 2021, we acquired OTN Systems N.V. (OTN), a leading provider of automation networking infrastructure solutions - refer to Note 28, Subsequent Events, for further discussion. I n December 2019, we acquired substantially all of the assets of Special Product Company (SPC), a leading designer, manufacturer, and seller of outdoor cabinet products for optical fiber cable installations. In April 2019, we acquired the FutureLink business from Suttle Inc. as well as Opterna International Corp. (Opterna), which designs and manufactures complementary fiber connectivity, cabinet, and enclosure products used in optical networks.The results of SPC, FutureLink, and Opterna have been included in our Consolidated Financial Statements as of their acquisition dates, and are reported within the Enterprise Solutions segment. In 2018, we acquired Net-Tech Technology, Inc. (NT2), an integrator of optical passive components and network optimization products used within broadband network applications where
3

Table of Contents
optical backhaul is used. The results of NT2 have been included in our Consolidated Financial Statements from the acquisition date, and are reported within the Enterprise Solutions segment. For more information regarding these transactions, see Note 4 to the Consolidated Financial Statements.
Customers
We sell to distributors, OEMs, installers, and end-users. On June 22, 2020, WESCO International, Inc (WESCO) acquired Anixter International, Inc. (Anixter), our largest distributor. References to "WESCO" in the remainder of this report will be inclusive of Anixter. For the year ended December 31, 2020, sales to WESCO represented approximately 15% of our consolidated revenues. No other customer accounted for more than 10% of our revenues in 2020.
We have supply agreements with distributors and OEM customers. In general, our customers are not contractually obligated to buy our products exclusively, in minimum amounts, or for a significant period of time. We believe that our relationships with our customers and distributors are good and that they are loyal to Belden products as a result of our reputation, the breadth of our product portfolio, the quality and performance characteristics of our products, and our customer service and technical support, among other reasons.
International Operations
In addition to manufacturing facilities in the United States (U.S.), we have manufacturing and other operating facilities in Brazil, Canada, China, India, Mexico, and St. Kitts, as well as in various countries in Europe. During 2020, approximately 45% of Belden’s sales were to customers outside the U.S. Our primary channels to international markets include both distributors and direct sales to end users and OEMs.
Financial information for Belden by country is shown in Note 6 to the Co nsolidated Financial Statements.
Competition
The markets in which we operate can be generally categorized as highly competitive with many players. In order to maximize our competitive advantages, we manage our product portfolio to capitalize on secular trends and high-growth applications in those markets. Based on available data for our served markets, we estimate that our market share across our segments is significant, ranging from approximately 5% – 20%. A substantial acquisition in one of our served markets would be necessary to meaningfully change our estimated market share percentage.
The principal competitive factors in all our product markets are technical features, quality, availability, price, customer support, and distribution coverage. The relative importance of each of these factors varies depending on the customer. Some products are manufactured to meet published industry specifications and are less differentiated on the basis of product characteristics. We believe that Belden stands out in many of our markets on the basis of the breadth of our product portfolio, the quality and performance characteristics of our products, our customer service, and our technical support.
Research and Development
We conduct research and development on an ongoing basis, including new and existing hardware and software product development, testing and analysis, and process and equipment development and testing. See the Consolidated Statements of Operations for amounts incurred for research and development. Many of the markets we serve are characterized by advances in information processing and communications capabilities, including advances driven by the expansion of digital technology, which require increased transmission speeds and greater bandwidth. Our markets are also subject to increasing requirements for mobility, information security, and transmission reliability. Some of our markets are using workflows and resources in public and private cloud and showing preference for software products delivered as services. We believe that our future success will depend in part upon our ability to enhance existing products and to develop, manufacture and deliver new products that meet or anticipate such changes in our served markets.
In our Enterprise Solutions segment, in order to support the demand for additional bandwidth and to improve service integrity, broadband service providers are investing in their networks to enhance delivery capabilities to customers for the foreseeable future. Additional bandwidth requirements resulting from increased traffic expose weak points in the network, which are often connectivity related, causing broadband service operators to improve and upgrade residential networks with higher performing connectivity products.
4

Table of Contents
In our Industrial Solutions segment, there is a compelling need among global enterprises, service providers and government agencies to detect, prevent and respond to cyber security threats. This is a long-standing need within corporate networks, but we believe the rapid proliferation of new devices in the “internet of things” will continue to cause this need to broaden and accelerate. Additionally, cyber-attacks are moving beyond traditional targets into critical infrastructure, which will further amplify the importance of our work in network security. Furthermore, there is a growing trend toward adoption of Industrial Ethernet technology, bringing to the critical infrastructure the advantages of digital communication and the ability to network devices made by different manufacturers and integrate them with enterprise systems. While the adoption of this technology is at a more advanced stage in certain regions of the world, we believe that the trend will globalize. This trend will also lead to a rising need for wireless systems for some applications and for cybersecurity to protect this critical infrastructure. Part of our research and development is focused on creating scalable, efficient technologies to provide real-time instrumentation and analytics across entire networks. This includes delivering high-fidelity visibility and deep intelligence about networked systems, their vulnerabilities, and providing actionable information about how to effectively secure them. Additionally, we have highly-skilled and active research teams who analyze current and anticipated threats, and provide offerings to the market to enable customers to quickly detect and resolve cybersecurity threats.
Our research and development efforts are also focused on fiber optic technology, which presents a potential substitute for certain of the copper-based products that comprise a portion of our revenues. Fiber optic cables have certain advantages over copper-based cables in applications where large amounts of information must travel significant distances and where high levels of information security are required. While the cost to interface electronic and optical light signals and to terminate and connect optical fiber remains comparatively high, we expect that in future years the cost difference versus traditional copper networks will diminish. We sell fiber optic infrastructure, and many customers specify these products in combination with copper-based infrastructure. The final stage of most networks remains almost exclusively copper-based, and we expect that it will continue to be copper for the foreseeable future. However, if a significant decrease in the cost of fiber optic systems relative to the cost of copper-based systems were to occur, such systems could become superior on a price/performance basis to copper-based systems. Part of our research and development efforts focus on expanding our fiber-optic based product portfolio.
Patents and Trademarks
We have a policy of seeking patents when appropriate on inventions concerning new products, product improvements, and advances in equipment and processes as part of our ongoing research, development, and manufacturing activities. We own many patents and registered trademarks worldwide that are used by our operating segments, with pending applications for numerous others. We consider our patents and trademarks to be valuable assets. Our most prominent trademarks are: Belden®, Alpha Wire™, GarrettCom®, Hirschmann®, Lumberg Automation™, Mohawk®, Poliron™, PPC®, ProSoft Technology®, Thinklogical®, Tofino®, Tripwire® and West Penn Wire™.
Raw Materials
The principal raw material used in many of our cable products is copper. Other materials we purchase in large quantities include fluorinated ethylene-propylene (FEP), polyvinyl chloride (PVC), polyethylene, aluminum-clad steel and copper-clad steel conductors, aluminum, brass, other metals, optical fiber, printed circuit boards, and electronic components. With respect to all major raw materials used by us, we generally have either alternative sources of supply or access to alternative materials. Supplies of these materials are generally adequate and are expected to remain so for the foreseeable future.
Over the past three years, the prices of metals, particularly copper, have been highly volatile. The chart below illustrates the high and low spot prices per pound of copper over the last three years.

| 2020 |  | 2019 |  | 2018
Copper spot prices per pound |  |  |  |  |
High | $ | 3.63 |  |  | $ | 2.98 |  |  | $ | 3.29 |
Low | $ | 2.12 |  |  | $ | 2.51 |  |  | $ | 2.56 |

Prices for materials such as PVC and other plastics derived from petrochemical feedstocks have also fluctuated. Since Belden utilizes the first in, first out (FIFO) inventory costing methodology, the impact of copper and other raw material cost changes on our cost of goods sold is delayed by approximately two months based on our rate of inventory turnover.
While we generally are able to adjust our pricing for fluctuations in commodity prices, we can experience short-term favorable or unfavorable variances. When the cost of raw materials increases, we are generally able to recover these costs through higher pricing of our finished products. The majority of our products are sold through distribution, and we manage the pricing of these
5

Table of Contents
products through published price lists, which we update from time to time, with new prices typically taking effect a few weeks after they are announced. Some OEM customer contracts have provisions for passing through raw material cost changes, generally with a lag of a few weeks to three months.
Backlog
Our business is characterized generally by short-term order and shipment schedules. Our backlog consists of product orders for which we have received a customer purchase order or purchase commitment and which have not yet been shipped. Orders are generally subject to cancellation or rescheduling by the customer. As of December 31, 2020, our backlog of orders believed to be firm wa s $223.0 million. The majority of the backlog at December 31, 2020 is scheduled to ship in the first quarter of 2021.
Environmental Matters
We are subject to numerous federal, state, provincial, local, and foreign laws and regulations relating to the storage, handling, emission, and discharge of materials into the environment, including the Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation, and Liability Act; the Clean Water Act; the Clean Air Act; the Emergency Planning and Community Right-To-Know Act; the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act; and similar laws in the other countries in which we operate. While we believe that our existing environmental control procedures are adequate, we will continue to evaluate and update our procedures as needed to address new or changing aspects of environmental matters.
Human Capital Resources
As of December 31, 2020, we had approximately 6,200 and 200 full-time and contractor em ployees, respectively, worldwide, of which approximately 65%, 20% and 15% were in North and South America, EMEA, and APAC, respectively. Approxima tely 1,700 e mployees are covered by collective bargaining agreements at various locations around the world. We believe our relationship with our employees is generally positive, and we measure and monitor the workforce's sustainable engagement, among other metrics, to ensure this remains the case.
Our culture and principles enable us to attract, retain, motivate and develop our workforce as well as drive employee engagement. We believe an engaged workforce leads to a more innovative, productive and profitable company. Our employees around the world live our Belden Values every day and work to ensure that our products and services connect and protect our customers critical infrastructure. Reflective of our corporate value "We Invest in Talent," our employees are highly engaged, scoring 88% positive in our most recent employee survey. Furthermore, we were recognized by Great Place to Work in Germany, Brazil and India, where we were also recognized as a Great Place to Work for Women.
The ethnic and gender diversity of our senior leadership team has increased with new strategic hires from outside the Company alongside internal promotions. The number of women serving as independent directors on our board of directors has further increased to 33%. During 2020, we also appointed a new Director of Inclusive Culture and continue to partner with organizations as we look to identify further opportunities to improve diversity, inclusion and belonging across our company.
During 2020, we launched our Connect with Community program, which enables Belden employees to take a week’s paid time away from work to volunteer in their local communities. As a result, a broad range of communities around the world have benefited from the efforts of our team members who have worked with food banks, environmental organizations, education establishments and community development charities across the world. During the year ended December 31, 2020, we also introduced our voluntary flex-time program, which enables most of our employees outside of direct production to take time off to deal with personal and family matters, resulting from the COVID-19 pandemic or otherwise, and receive 25% of their pay during such period.
We continually evolve our Early Career Leadership program. This 3-year rotational program enables talented graduates to work around the world in challenging roles within their chosen business function and prepares them to be the leaders of the future. As of December 31, 2020, the Early Career Leadership program had an exceptional retention rate of 100% and comprised over 80 participants, of which 46% were female.
Available Information
We file annual, quarterly, and current reports, proxy statements, and other information with the Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC). These reports, proxy statements, and other information contain additional information about us. These electronic SEC filings are available on the SEC's web site at www.sec.gov.
6

Table of Contents
Belden maintains an Internet web site at www.belden.com where our Annual Report on Form 10-K, Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q, Current Reports on Form 8-K, proxy statements, and all amendments to those reports and statements are available without charge, as soon as reasonably practicable following the time they are filed with or furnished to the SEC.
We will provide upon written request and without charge a printed copy of our Annual Report on Form 10-K. To obtain such a copy, please write to the Corporate Secretary, Belden Inc., 1 North Brentwood Boulevard, 15 th Floor, St. Louis, MO 63105.
Information about our Executive Officers
The following table sets forth certain information with respect to the persons who were Belden executive officers as of February 15, 2021. All executive officers are elected to terms that expire at the organizational meeting of the Board of Directors following the Annual Meeting of Shareholders.

Name |  | Age |  | Position
John Stroup |  | 54 |  | Executive Chairman
Roel Vestjens |  | 46 |  | President and Chief Executive Officer
Brian Anderson |  | 46 |  | Senior Vice President, Legal, General Counsel and Corporate Secretary
Ashish Chand |  | 46 |  | Executive Vice President, Industrial Automation
Henk Derksen |  | 52 |  | Senior Vice President, Finance, and Chief Financial Officer
Dean McKenna |  | 52 |  | Senior Vice President, Human Resources
Anshu Mehrotra |  | 50 |  | Senior Vice President, Sales and Marketing
Doug Zink |  | 45 |  | Vice President and Chief Accounting Officer

John Stroup was appointed Executive Chairman of the Company on May 21, 2020. Prior to that, he served as President, Chief Executive Officer, and a member of the Board since October 2005. He was also elected as Chairman of the Board on November 30, 2016. From 2000 to October 2005, he was employed by Danaher Corporation, a manufacturer of professional instrumentation, industrial technologies, and tools and components. At Danaher, he initially served as Vice President, Business Development. He was promoted to President of a division of Danaher’s Motion Group and later to Group Executive of the Motion Group. Earlier, he was Vice President of Marketing and General Manager with Scientific Technologies Inc. He has a B.S. in Mechanical Engineering from Northwestern University and an M.B.A. from the University of California at Berkeley Haas School of Business.
Roel Vestjens was appointed President and Chief Executive Officer on May 21, 2020. Prior to that, he was the Chief Operating Officer since July 2019; Executive Vice President, Industrial Solutions from February 2018 to July 2019; Executive Vice President, Industrial Solutions and Broadcast IT Solutions from January 2017 to February 2018; and the Executive Vice President, Broadcast Solutions from March 2014 to January 2017. Mr. Vestjens joined Belden in 2006 as Director of Marketing for the EMEA region. In April 2008, Mr. Vestjens was promoted to Director of Sales and Marketing for the Industrial Solutions business, and in January 2009, he was appointed General Manager of Belden’s Wire and Cable Systems business in EMEA. Mr. Vestjens relocated to Asia in November 2010, and became President of the APAC OEM business, followed by President of all APAC Operations in May 2012. Mr. Vestjens joined Belden from Royal Philips Electronics where he held various European sales and marketing positions. Mr. Vestjens holds a bachelor degree in Electrical Engineering and a Master of Science and Management degree from Nyenrode Business University in the Netherlands.
Brian Anderson has been Senior Vice President, Le gal, General Counsel and Corporate Secretary since April 2015. Prior to that, he served as Corporate Attorney for the Company from May 2008 through March 2015. Prior to joining Belden, Mr. Anderson was in private practice at the law firm Lewis Rice. Mr. Anderson has a B.S.B. in Accounting and an M.B.A. from Eastern Illinois University and holds a J.D. from Washington University in St. Louis.
Ashish Chand was appointed Executive Vice President, Industrial Automation in July 2019. Prior to that, he served as Managing Director, Industrial Solutions, for the Company’s APAC division from August 2017 to June 2019. Mr. Chand joined the Company in 2002 and has assumed positions of increasing responsibility in sales and marketing, operations, business devel opment and general management since that time. Prior to joining Belden, Mr. Chand had experience in the oil and gas and non-ferrous metals segments. Mr. Chand holds a doctoral degree in Business from the City University of Hong Kong, an M.B.A. from XLRI Jamshedpur, India and a B.A. from Loyola College Chennai, India.
7

Table of Contents
Henk Derksen has been Senior Vice President, Finance, and Chief Financial Officer since January 2012. Prior to that, he served as Vice President, Corporate Finance from July 2011 to December 2011 and Treasurer and Vice President, Financial Planning and Analysis of the Company from January 2010 to July 2011. In August of 2003, he became Vice President, Finance for the Company’s EMEA division, after joining the Company at the end of 2000. Prior to joining the Company, he was Vice President and Controller of Plukon Poultry, a food processing company from 1998 to 2000, and has 5 years’ experience in public accounting with Price Waterhouse and Baker Tilly. Mr. Derksen has a M.A. in Accounting from the University of Arnhem in the Netherlands and holds a doctoral degree in Business Economics in addition to an Executive Master of Finance & Control from Tias Business School in the Netherlands.
Dean McKenna has been Senior Vice President, Human Resources since May 2015. Prior to joining Belden, he was Vice President of Human Resources for the international business of SC Johnson. Prior to SC Johnson, he worked in various senior international human resource, organizational development and talent positions at Ingredion, Akzo Nobel and ICI Group PLC. He received his degree in Strategic Human Resource Management at the Nottingham Business School in the United Kingdom.
Anshu Mehrotra was appointed Senior Vice President, Sales and Marketing in January 2021. Prior to joining Belden, he was Group President for Welding at Illinois Tool Works (ITW), leading the global Industrial Welding platform. Prior to ITW, he has had a number of leadership roles in general management and sales at Ingersoll Rand, Allegion and Johnson Controls. He has a B.S. in Electronics Engineering from Delhi University, an M.S. in Industrial Engineering from Northern Illinois University and an M.B.A. from Northwestern University at Kellogg School of Management.
Doug Zink has been Vice President and Chief Accounting Officer since September 2013. Prior to that, he has served as the Company’s Vice President, Internal Audit; Corporate Controller; and Director of Financial Reporting, after joining Belden in May 2007. Prior to joining the Company, he was a Financial Reporting Manager at TLC Vision Corporation, an eye care service company, from 2004 to 2007, and has five years of experience in public accounting with KPMG LLP and Arthur Andersen LLP. He holds Bachelor’s and Master’s Degrees in Accounting from Texas Christian University and is a Certified Public Accountant.
Cautionary Information Regarding Forward-Looking Statements
We make forward-looking statements in this Annual Report on Form 10-K, in other materials we file with the SEC or otherwise release to the public, and on our website. In addition, our senior management might make forward-looking statements orally to investors, analysts, the media, and others. Statements concerning our future operations, prospects, strategies, financial condition, future economic performance (including growth and earnings) and demand for our products and services, and other statements of our plans, beliefs, or expectations, including the statements contained in Item 7, “Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations,” that are not historical facts, are forward-looking statements. In some cases these statements are identifiable through the use of words such as “anticipate,” “believe,” “estimate,” “forecast,” “guide,” “expect,” “intend,” “plan,” “project,” “target,” “can,” “could,” “may,” “should,” “will,” “would,” and similar expressions. The forward-looking statements we make are not guarantees of future performance and are subject to various assumptions, risks, and other factors that could cause actual results to differ materially from those suggested by these forward-looking statements. These factors include, among others, those set forth in the following section and in the other documents that we file with the SEC.
We expressly disclaim any obligation to update or revise any forward-looking statements, whether as a result of new information, future events or otherwise, except as required by law.
Item 1A. Risk Factors
Following is a discussion of some of the more significant risks that could materially impact our business. There may be additional risks that impact our business that we currently do not recognize as, or that are not currently, material to our business.
The effects of the COVID-19 pandemic materially affected how we and our customers operated our businesses in 2020, and the duration and extent to which this or future epidemics or pandemics will impact our future results of operations and overall financial performance remains uncertain.
In December 2019, a novel coronavirus disease (“COVID-19”) was first reported and on March 11, 2020, the World Health Organization characterized COVID-19 as a pandemic. The widespread health crisis is adversely affecting the broader economies, financial markets and overall demand environment for many of our products.
8

Table of Contents
Our operations and the operations of our suppliers, channel partners and customers were disrupted to varying degrees by a range of external factors related to the COVID-19 pandemic, some of which are not within our control. Many governments imposed, and may yet impose, a wide range of restrictions on the physical movement of people in order to limit the spread of COVID-19. The COVID-19 pandemic has had, and likely will continue to have, an impact on the attendance and productivity of our employees, and those of our channel partners or customers, resulting in negative impacts to our results of operations and overall financial performance. Additionally, COVID-19 has resulted, and likely will continue to result, in delays in non-residential construction, non-crisis-related IT purchases and project completion schedules in general, all of which can negatively impact our results in both current and future periods.
The duration and extent of the impact from the COVID-19 pandemic or any future epidemic or pandemic depends on future developments that cannot be accurately predicted at this time, such as the severity and transmission rate of the virus, the extent and effectiveness of containment actions, the effects of measures enacted by policy makers and central banks around the globe, and the impact of these and other factors on our employees, customers, channel partners and suppliers. If we are not able to respond to and manage the impact of such events effectively, our business will be affected.
A challenging global economic environment or a downturn in the markets we serve could adversely affect our operating results and stock price in a material manner.
A challenging global economic environment could cause substantial reductions in our revenue and results of operations as a result of weaker demand by the end users of our products and price erosion. Price erosion may occur through competitors becoming more aggressive in pricing practices. A challenging global economy could also make it difficult for our customers, our vendors, and us to accurately forecast and plan future business activities. Our customers could also face issues gaining timely access to sufficient credit, which could have an adverse effect on our results if such events cause reductions in revenues, delays in collection, or write-offs of receivables. Further, the demand for many of our products is economically sensitive and will vary with general economic activity, trends in nonresidential construction, investment in manufacturing facilities and automation, demand for information technology equipment, and other economic factors.
Global economic uncertainty could result in a significant decline in the value of foreign currencies relative to the U.S. dollar, which could result in a significant adverse effect on our revenues and results of operations; could make it difficult for our customers and us to accurately forecast and plan future business activities; and could cause our customers to slow or reduce spending on our products and services. Economic uncertainty could also arise from fiscal policy changes in the countries in which we operate.
Changes in foreign currency rates and commodity prices can impact the buying power of our customers. For example, a strengthened U.S. dollar can result in relative price increases for our products for customers outside of the U.S., which can have a negative impact on our revenues and results of operations. Furthermore, customers’ ability to invest in capital expenditures, such as our products, can depend upon proceeds from commodities, such as oil and gas markets. A decline in energy prices, therefore, can have a negative impact on our revenues and results of operations.
Potential cyber security incidents could interfere with our business and operations.
Computer hacking, malware, phishing, and spamming attacks against online networking platforms have become more prevalent. Though it is difficult to determine what, if any, harm may directly result from any specific attack or interruption, such events could also be expensive to remedy, harm our reputation or brands, and/or lead users to lose trust and confidence in our business. We, and others on our behalf, also store “personally identifiable information” (“PII”) with respect to employees, vendors, customers, and others. While we have implemented safeguards to protect the privacy of this information, it is possible that hackers or others might obtain this information in the future, as occurred in November 2020. Based upon this occurrence or any future occurrence, in addition to having to take potentially costly remedial action, we may also be subject to fines, penalties, lawsuits, and reputational damage.
Furthermore, we rely on our information systems and those of third parties for storing proprietary company information about our products and intellectual property, as well as for processing customer orders, manufacturing and shipping products, billing our customers, tracking inventory, supporting accounting functions and financial statement preparation, paying our employees, and otherwise running our business. In addition, we may need to enhance our information systems to provide additional capabilities and functionality. The implementation of new information systems and enhancements is frequently disruptive to the underlying business of an enterprise. Any disruptions affecting our ability to accurately report our financial performance on a timely basis could adversely affect our business in a number of respects. If we are unable to successfully implement potential future information systems enhancements, our financial position, results of operations, and cash flows could be negatively impacted.
9

Table of Contents
Changes in tax laws may adversely affect our financial position.
We are a U.S.-based multinational company subject to tax in multiple U.S. and foreign tax jurisdictions. Significant judgment is required in determining our global provision for income taxes, deferred tax assets or liabilities and in evaluating our tax positions on a worldwide basis. While we believe our tax positions are consistent with the tax laws in the jurisdictions in which we conduct our business, it is possible that these positions may be contested or overturned by jurisdictional tax authorities, which may have a significant impact on our global provision for income taxes.
Tax laws are dynamic and subject to change as new laws are passed and new interpretations of the law are issued or applied. The U.S. recently enacted significant tax reform, and certain provisions of the new law may adversely affect us. In addition, governmental tax authorities are increasingly scrutinizing the tax positions of companies. Many countries in the European Union, as well as a number of other countries and organizations such as the Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development, are actively considering changes to existing tax laws. If tax laws and related regulations change, our financial results could be materially impacted. Given the unpredictability of these possible changes and their potential interdependency, it is possible such changes could adversely impact our financial results.
We may experience significant variability in our quarterly and annual effective tax rate which would affect our reported net income.
We have a complex tax profile due to the global nature of our operations, which encompass multiple taxing jurisdictions. Variability in the mix and profitability of domestic and international activities, identification and resolution of various tax uncertainties, changes in tax laws and rates, and the extent to which we are able to realize net operating loss and other carryforwards included in deferred tax assets and avoid potential adverse outcomes included in deferred tax liabilities, among other matters, may significantly affect our effective income tax rate in the future.
Our effective income tax rate is the result of the income tax rates in the various countries in which we do business. Our mix of income and losses in these jurisdictions affects our effective tax rate. For example, relatively more income in higher tax rate jurisdictions would increase our effective tax rate and thus lower our net income. Similarly, if we generate losses in tax jurisdictions for which no benefits are available; our effective income tax rate will increase. Our effective income tax rate may also be impacted by the recognition of discrete income tax items, such as required adjustments to our liabilities for uncertain tax positions or our deferred tax asset valuation allowance. A significant increase in our effective income tax rate could have a material adverse impact on our earnings.
Changes in the price and availability of raw materials we use could be detrimental to our profitability.
Copper is a significant component of the cost of most of our cable products. Over the past few years, the prices of metals, particularly copper, have been volatile. Prices of other materials we use, such as polyvinylchloride (PVC) and other plastics derived from petrochemical feedstocks, have also been volatile. Generally, we have recovered much of the higher cost of raw materials through higher pricing of our finished products. The majority of our products are sold through distribution, and we manage the pricing of these products through published price lists which we update from time to time, with new prices typically taking effect a few weeks after they are announced. Some OEM contracts have provisions for passing through raw material cost changes, generally with a lag of a few weeks to three months. Especially during periods of inflation, if we are unable to raise prices timely and sufficiently to recover our material costs, our earnings could decline. If we raise our prices but competitors raise their prices less, we may lose sales, and our earnings could decline. If the price of copper were to decline, we may be compelled to reduce prices to remain competitive, which could have a negative effect on revenues. While we generally believe the supply of raw materials (copper, plastics, and other materials) is adequate, we have experienced instances of limited supply of certain raw materials, resulting in extended lead times and higher prices. If a supply interruption or shortage of materials were to occur (including due to labor or political disputes), this could have a negative effect on revenues and earnings.
10

Table of Contents
Future operating results depend upon the Company’s ability to obtain components in sufficient quantities on commercially reasonable terms.
Because the Company currently obtains certain components from single or limited sources, the Company is subject to significant supply and pricing risks. Many components, including those that are available from multiple sources, are at times subject to industry-wide shortages that could materially adversely affect the Company’s financial condition and operating results. While the Company has entered into agreements for the supply of many components, there can be no assurance that the Company will be able to extend or renew these agreements on similar terms, or at all. Component suppliers may suffer from poor financial conditions, which can lead to business failure for the supplier or consolidation within a particular industry, further limiting the Company’s ability to obtain sufficient quantities of components on commercially reasonable terms. A regional health crises, like the Coronavirus, could lead to quarantines or labor shortages, thus impacting the output of key suppliers. If the Company’s supply of components for a new or existing product were delayed or constrained, or if an outsourcing partner delayed shipments of completed products to the Company, the Company’s financial condition and operating results could be materially adversely affected. The Company’s business and financial performance could also be materially adversely affected depending on the time required to obtain sufficient quantities from the original source, or to identify and obtain sufficient quantities from an alternative source.
The global markets in which we operate are highly competitive.
We face competition from other manufacturers for each of our global business platforms and in each of our geographic regions. These companies compete on technical features, quality, availability, price, customer support, and distribution coverage. Some multinational competitors have greater engineering, financial, manufacturing, and marketing resources than we have. Actions that may be taken by competitors, including pricing, business alliances, new product introductions, intellectual property advantages, market penetration, and other actions, could have a negative effect on our revenues and profitability. Moreover, some competitors that are highly leveraged both financially and operationally could become more aggressive in their pricing of products.
Our revenue for any particular period can be difficult to forecast.
Our revenue for any particular period can be difficult to forecast, especially in light of the challenging and inconsistent global macroeconomic environment and related market uncertainty. Our revenue may grow at a slower rate than in past periods or even decline on a year-over-year basis. Changes in market growth rates can have a significant effect on our operating results.
The timing of orders for customer projects can also have a significant effect on our operating results in the period in which the products are shipped and recognized as revenue. The timing of such projects is difficult to predict, and the timing of revenue recognition from such projects may affect period to period changes in revenue. As a result, our operating results could vary materially from quarter to quarter based on the receipt of such orders and their ultimate recognition as revenue. Similarly, we are often informed by our customers well in advance that such customer intends to place an order related to a specific project in a given quarter. Such a customer’s timeline for execution of the project, and the resulting purchase order, may be unexpectedly delayed to a future quarter, or cancelled. The frequency of such delays can be difficult to predict. As a result, it is difficult to precisely forecast revenue and operating results for future quarters.
In addition, our revenue can be difficult to forecast due to unexpected changes in the level of our products held as inventory by our channel partners and customers. Our channel partners and customers purchase and hold our products in their inventory in order to meet the service and on-time delivery requirements of their customers. As our channel partners and customers change the level of Belden products owned and held in their inventory, our revenue is impacted. As we are dependent upon our channel partners and customers to provide us with information regarding the amount of our products that they own and hold in their inventory, unexpected changes can occur and impact our revenue forecast.
11

Table of Contents
The presence of substitute products in the marketplace may reduce demand for our products and negatively impact our business.
Fiber optic systems are increasingly substitutable for copper based cable systems. Customers may shift demand to fiber optic systems with greater capabilities than copper based cable systems, leading to a reduction in demand for copper based cable. We may not be able to offset the effects of a reduction in demand for our copper-based cable systems with an increase in demand for our existing fiber optic systems. Further, the supply chain in the fiber market is highly constrained, with a small number of vertically integrated firms controlling critical inputs and the related intellectual property. Similarly, in our non-cable businesses, customers could rapidly shift the methods by which they capture and transmit signals in ways that could lead to decreased demand for our current or future products. These factors, either together or in isolation, may negatively impact revenue and profitability.
The increased prevalence of cloud computing and other disruptive business models may negatively impact certain aspects of our business.
The nature in which many of our products are purchased or used is evolving with the increasing prevalence of cloud computing and other methods of off-premises computing and data storage. This may negatively impact one or more of our businesses in a number of ways, including:
•Consolidation of procurement power leading to the commoditization of IT products;
•Reduction in the demand for infrastructure products previously used to support on-site data centers;
•Lowering barriers to entry for certain markets, leading to new market entrants and enhanced competition; and
•Preferences for software as a service billing and pricing models may reduce demand for non-cloud “packaged” software.
Our future success depends in part on our ability to develop and introduce new products and respond to changes in customer preferences.
Our markets are characterized by the introduction of products with increasing technological capabilities. Our success depends in part on our ability to anticipate and offer products that appeal to the changing needs and preferences of our customers in the various markets we serve. Developing new products and adapting existing products to meet evolving customer expectations requires high levels of innovation, and the development process may be lengthy and costly. If we are not able to timely anticipate, identify, develop and market products that respond to rapidly changing customer preferences, demand for our products could decline.
The relative costs and merits of our solutions could change in the future as various competing technologies address the market opportunities. We believe that our future success will depend in part upon our ability to enhance existing products and to develop and manufacture new products that meet or anticipate technological changes, which will require continued investment in engineering, research and development, capital equipment, marketing, customer service, and technical support. We have long been successful in introducing successive generations of more capable products, but if we were to fail to keep pace with technology or with the products of competitors, we might lose market share and harm our reputation and position as a technology leader in our markets. See the discussion above in Part I, Item 1, under Research and Development.
The increased influence of chief information officers and similar high-level executives may negatively impact demand for our products.
As a result of the increasing interconnectivity of a wide variety of systems, chief information officers and similar executives are more heavily involved in operation areas that have not historically been associated with information technology. As a result, CIOs and IT departments are exercising influence over the procurement and purchasing process at the expense of engineers, plant managers and operation personnel that have historically driven demand for many of our products. When making purchasing decisions, CIO’s often value interoperability, standardization, cloud-readiness and security over domain expertise and niche application knowledge. As a result of the influences of CIOs and IT departments, we may face increased competition from IT-industry companies that have not traditionally had major presences in the markets in which we operate. Further, the variance in considerations that drive purchasing decisions between CIOs and those with niche application expertise may result in increased competition based on price and a reduction in demand for our products.
12

Table of Contents
Alterations to our product mix and go-to-market strategies designed to respond to the changes in the marketplace presented by cloud computing may be disruptive to our business and lead to increase expenses, which may result in lower revenues and profitability. Further, if a competitor is able to more quickly or efficiently adapt, or if cloud computing results in significantly lower barriers to entry and new competitors enter our markets, demand for our products may be reduced.
We may be unable to achieve our goals related to growth.
In order to meet the goals in our strategic plan, we must execute our Market Delivery System ("MDS") and grow our business, both organically and through acquisitions. We may be unable to achieve our goals due to a failure to identify growth opportunities, such as trends and technological changes in our end markets. The enterprise and industrial end markets we serve may not experience the growth we expect. Further, those markets may be unable to sustain growth on a long-term basis, particularly in emerging markets. If we are unable to achieve our goals related to growth, it could have a material adverse effect on our results of operations, financial position, and cash flows.
We may be unable to implement our strategic plan successfully.
Our strategic plan is designed to continually enhance shareholder value by improving revenues and profitability, reducing costs, and improving working capital management. To achieve these goals, our strategic priorities are reliant on our Belden Business System, which includes continuing deployment of our MDS to capture market share through end-user engagement, channel management, outbound marketing, and careful vertical market selection; improving our recruitment and development of talented associates; developing strong global business platforms; acquiring businesses that fit our strategic plan; and continuing to be a leading Lean company. We have a disciplined process for deploying this strategic plan through our associates. There is a risk that we may not be successful in developing or executing these measures to achieve the expected results for a variety of reasons, including market developments, economic conditions, shortcomings in establishing appropriate action plans, or challenges with executing multiple initiatives simultaneously. For example, our MDS initiative may not succeed or we may lose market share due to challenges in choosing the right products to market or the right customers for these products, integrating products of acquired companies into our sales and marketing strategy, or strategically bidding against OEM partners. We may fail to identify growth opportunities. We may not be able to acquire businesses that fit our strategic plan on acceptable business terms, and we may not achieve our other strategic priorities.
We may be unable to achieve our strategic priorities in emerging markets.
Emerging markets are a significant focus of our strategic plan. The developing nature of these markets presents a number of risks. We may be unable to attract, develop, and retain appropriate talent to manage our businesses in emerging markets. Deterioration of social, political, labor, or economic conditions in a specific country or region may adversely affect our operations or financial results. Emerging markets may not meet our growth expectations, and we may be unable to maintain such growth or to balance such growth with financial goals and compliance requirements. Among the risks in emerging market countries are bureaucratic intrusions and delays, contract compliance failures, engrained business partners that do not comply with local or U.S. law, such as the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act, fluctuating currencies and interest rates, limitations on the amount and nature of investments, restrictions on permissible forms and structures of investment, unreliable legal and financial infrastructure, regime disruption and political unrest, uncontrolled inflation and commodity prices, fierce local competition by companies with better political connections, and corruption. In addition, the costs of compliance with local laws and regulations in emerging markets may negatively impact our competitive position as compared to locally owned manufacturers.
We must complete acquisitions and divestitures in order to achieve our strategic plan.
In order to meet the goals in our strategic plan, we must complete acquisitions and divestitures. The extent to which appropriate acquisitions are made will affect our overall growth, operating results, financial condition, and cash flows. Our ability to acquire businesses successfully will decline if we are unable to identify appropriate acquisition targets consistent with our strategic plan, the competition among potential buyers increases, the cost of acquiring suitable businesses becomes too expensive, or we lack sufficient sources of capital. As a result, we may be unable to make acquisitions or be forced to pay more or agree to less advantageous acquisition terms for the companies that we would like to acquire.
Additionally, our strategic plan includes the planned divestiture of certain low-margin cable businesses representing up to $200 million in annual revenues. The inability to find a suitable buyer(s) with acceptable terms could have an adverse effect on our operating results.
13

Table of Contents
We may have difficulty integrating the operations of acquired businesses, which could negatively affect our results of operations and profitability.
We may have difficulty integrating acquired businesses and future acquisitions might not meet our performance expectations. Some of the integration challenges we might face include differences in corporate culture and management styles, additional or conflicting governmental regulations, compliance with the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, financial reporting that is not in compliance with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles, disparate company policies and practices, customer relationship issues, and retention of key personnel. In addition, management may be required to devote a considerable amount of time to the integration process, which could decrease the amount of time we have to manage the other businesses. We may not be able to integrate operations successfully or cost-effectively, which could have a negative impact on our results of operations or our profitability. The process of integrating operations could also cause some interruption of, or the loss of momentum in, the activities of acquired businesses.
Our results of operations are subject to foreign and domestic political, social, economic, and other uncertainties and are affected by changes in currency exchange rates.
In addition to manufacturing and other operating facilities in the U.S., we have manufacturing and other operating facilities in Brazil, Canada, China, India, Mexico, St. Kitts, and several European countries. We rely on suppliers in many countries, including China. Our foreign operations are subject to economic, social, and political risks inherent in maintaining operations abroad such as economic and political destabilization, land use risks, international conflicts, pandemics and other health-related crises, restrictive actions by foreign governments, and adverse foreign tax laws. In addition to economic and political risk, a risk associated with our European manufacturing operations is the higher relative expense and length of time required to adjust manufacturing employment capacity. We also face political risks in the U.S., including tax or regulatory risks or potential adverse impacts from legislative impasses over, or significant legislative, regulatory or executive changes in fiscal or monetary policy and other foreign and domestic government policies, including, but not limited to, trade policies and import/export policies.
Approximately 45% of our sales are outside the U.S. Other than the U.S. dollar, the principal currencies to which we are exposed through our manufacturing operations, sales, and related cash holdings are the euro, the Canadian dollar, the Hong Kong dollar, the Chinese yuan, the Mexican peso, the Australian dollar, the British pound, and the Brazilian real. Generally, we have revenues and costs in the same currency, thereby reducing our overall currency risk, although any realignment of our manufacturing capacity among our global facilities could alter this balance. When the U.S. dollar strengthens against other currencies, the results of our non-U.S. operations are translated at a lower exchange rate and thus into lower reported revenues and earnings.
Changes in global tariffs and trade agreements may have a negative impact on global economic conditions, markets and our business.
Like most multinational companies, we have supply chains and sales channels that extend beyond national borders. Purchasing and production decisions in some cases are largely influenced by the trade agreements and the tax and tariff structures in place. Disruption in those structures can create significant market uncertainty. While the impact of Brexit and the U.S. and Chinese tariff actions are not currently material to us, unanticipated complications in the free movement of goods in Europe, an escalation of tariff activity anywhere in the world or changes to existing free trade agreements could materially impact our financial results. In addition to the potential direct impacts of free trade restrictions, longer term macroeconomic consequences could result, including slower growth, inflation, higher interest rates and unfavorable impacts to currency exchange rates. Any of these factors could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations.
Volatility of credit markets could adversely affect our business.
Uncertainty in U.S. and global financial and equity markets could make it more expensive for us to conduct our operations and more difficult for our customers to buy our products. Additionally, market volatility or uncertainty may cause us to be unable to pursue or complete acquisitions. Our ability to implement our business strategy and grow our business, particularly through acquisitions, may depend on our ability to raise capital by selling equity or debt securities or obtaining additional debt financing. Market conditions may prevent us from obtaining financing when we need it or on terms acceptable to us.
14

Table of Contents
Actions of activists could cause us to incur substantial costs, divert management’s attention and resources, and have an adverse effect on our business.
From time to time, we may be subject to proposals by activists urging us to take certain actions. If activist activities ensue, our business could be adversely affected because responding and reacting to actions by activists can be costly and time-consuming, disrupt our operations and divert the attention of management and our employees. For example, we may be required to retain the services of various professionals to advise us on activist matters, including legal, financial and communications advisors, the costs of which may negatively impact our future financial results. In addition, perceived uncertainties as to our future direction, strategy or leadership created as a consequence of activist initiatives may result in the loss of potential business opportunities, harm our ability to attract new investors, customers, employees, and joint venture partners, and cause our stock price to experience periods of volatility.
Perceived failure of our signal transmission solutions to provide expected results may result in negative publicity and harm our business and operating results.
Our customers use our signal transmission solutions in a wide variety of IT systems and application environments in order to help reduce security vulnerabilities and demonstrate compliance. Despite our efforts to make clear in our marketing materials and customer agreements the capabilities and limitations of these products, some customers may incorrectly view the deployment of such products in their IT infrastructure as a guarantee that there will be no security incident or policy non-compliance event. As a result, the occurrence of a high profile security incident, or a failure by one of our customers to pass a regulatory compliance IT audit, could result in public and customer perception that our solutions are not effective and harm our business and operating results, even if the occurrence is unrelated to the use of such products or if the failure is the result of actions or inactions on the part of the customer.
Our use of open source software could negatively impact our ability to sell our products and may subject us to unanticipated obligations.
The products, services, or technologies we acquire, license, provide, or develop may incorporate or use open source software. We monitor and restrict our use of open source software in an effort to avoid unintended consequences, such as reciprocal license grants, patent retaliation clauses, and the requirement to license our products at no cost. Nevertheless, we may be subject to unanticipated obligations regarding our products which incorporate or use open source software.
Our revenue and profits would likely decline, at least temporarily, if we were to lose a key distributor.
We rely on several key distributors in marketing our products. Distributors purchase the products of our competitors along with our products. Our largest distributor, WESCO, accounted for approximately 15% of our revenue in 2020 and our top six distributors, including WESCO, accounted for a total of 26% of our reven ue in 2020. If we were to lose one of these key distributors, our revenue and profits would likely decline, at least temporarily. Changes in the inventory levels of our products owned and held by our distributors can result in significant variability in our revenues. Further, certain distributors are allowed to return certain inventory in exchange for an order of equal or greater value. We have recorded reserves for the estimated impact of these inventory policies.
Consolidation of our distributors could adversely impact our revenues and earnings. It could also result in consolidation of distributor inventory, which would temporarily depress our revenues. We have also experienced financial failure of distributors from time to time, resulting in our inability to collect accounts receivable in full. A global economic downturn could cause financial difficulties (including bankruptcy) for our distributors and other customers, which would adversely affect our results of operations.
If we are unable to retain key employees, our business operations could be adversely affected.
The loss of any of key employees could have an adverse effect on us. We may not be able to find qualified replacements for these individuals and the integration of potential replacements may be disruptive to our business. More broadly, a key determinant of our success is our ability to attract, develop, and retain talented associates. While this is one of our strategic priorities, we may not be able to succeed in this regard.
15

Table of Contents
We might have difficulty protecting our intellectual property from use by competitors, or competitors might accuse us of violating their intellectual property rights.
Disagreements about patents and other intellectual property rights occur in the markets we serve. Third parties have asserted and may in the future assert claims of infringement of intellectual property rights against us or against our customers or channel partners for which we may be liable. Furthermore, a successful claimant could secure a judgment that requires us to pay substantial damages or prevents us from distributing certain products or performing certain services. We may encounter difficulty enforcing our own intellectual property rights against third parties, which could result in price erosion or loss of market share.
We are subject to laws and regulations worldwide, changes to which could increase our costs and individually or in the aggregate adversely affect our business.
We are subject to laws and regulations affecting our domestic and international operations in a number of areas. These U.S. and foreign laws and regulations affect our activities including, but not limited to, in areas of labor, advertising, real estate, billing, e-commerce, promotions, quality of services, property ownership and infringement, tax, import and export requirements, anti-corruption, foreign exchange controls and cash repatriation restrictions, data privacy requirements, anti-competition, environmental, health and safety.
Compliance with these laws, regulations and similar requirements may be onerous and expensive, and they may be inconsistent from jurisdiction to jurisdiction, further increasing the cost of compliance and doing business. Any such costs, which may rise in the future as a result of changes in these laws and regulations or in their interpretation, could individually or in the aggregate make our products and services less attractive to our customers, delay the introduction of new products in one or more regions, or cause us to change or limit our business practices. We have implemented policies and procedures designed to ensure compliance with applicable laws and regulations, but there can be no assurance that our employees, contractors, or agents will not violate such laws and regulations or our policies and procedures.
Specifically with respect to data privacy, new data protection regulations have been adopted or are being considered for most of the developed world. Most notable are the European Commission’s adoption of the General Data Protection Regulation (GDPR), which became effective in May 2018 and the California Consumer Privacy Act (CCPA), which became law on January 1, 2020. The GDPR and CCPA include operational requirements for companies that receive or process personal data of residents of their respective jurisdictions and include significant penalties for non-compliance. In addition, some countries are considering or have passed legislation implementing data protection requirements or requiring local storage and processing of data or similar requirements that could increase the cost and complexity of delivering our services.
If our goodwill or other intangible assets become impaired, we would be required to recognize charges that would reduce our income.
Under accounting principles generally accepted in the U.S., goodwill and certain other intangible assets are not amortized but must be reviewed for possible impairment annually or more often in certain circumstances if events indicate that the asset values may not be recoverable. We have incurred significant charges for the impairment of goodwill and other intangible assets in the past, and we may be required to do so again in future periods if the underlying value of our business declines. Such a charge would reduce our income without any change to our underlying cash flows.
Some of our employees are members of collective bargaining groups, and we might be subject to labor actions that would interrupt our business.
Some of our employees, primarily outside the U.S., are members of collective bargaining groups. We believe that our relations with employees are generally good. However, if there were a dispute with one of these bargaining groups, the affected operations could be interrupted, resulting in lost revenues, lost profit contribution, and customer dissatisfaction.
Item 1B. Unresolved Staff Comments
None.
16

Item 2. Properties
Belden owns and leases manufacturing, warehousing, sales, and administrative space in locations around the world. We also have a corporate office that we lease in St. Louis, Missouri. The leases are of varying terms, expiring from 2021 through 2035.
The table below summarizes the geographic locations of our manufacturing and other operating facilities utilized by our segments as of December 31, 2020.

| Enterprise Solutions |  | Industrial Solutions |  | Both Segments |  | Total
Brazil | — |  |  | 1 |  |  | — |  |  | 1 |
Canada | — |  |  | 1 |  |  | — |  |  | 1 |
China | 2 |  |  | — |  |  | 1 |  |  | 3 |
Czech Republic | — |  |  | 1 |  |  | — |  |  | 1 |
Denmark | 1 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 1 |
Germany | 1 |  |  | 1 |  |  | — |  |  | 2 |
Hungary | — |  |  | — |  |  | 1 |  |  | 1 |
India | 1 |  |  | — |  |  | 1 |  |  | 2 |
Italy | — |  |  | — |  |  | 1 |  |  | 1 |
Mexico | — |  |  | — |  |  | 3 |  |  | 3 |
Netherlands | — |  |  | — |  |  | 1 |  |  | 1 |
St. Kitts | 1 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 1 |
United Kingdom | 1 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 1 |
United States | 4 |  |  | 3 |  |  | 1 |  |  | 8 |
Total | 11 |  |  | 7 |  |  | 9 |  |  | 27 |

In addition to the manufacturing and other operating facilities summarized above, our business operations also utilize approximately 6 warehouses worldwide. As of December 31, 2020, we owned or leased a total of approximately 5 million square feet of facility space worldwide. We believe that our production facilities are suitable for their present and intended purposes and adequate for our current level of operations.
Item 3. Legal Proceedings
As disclosed in our Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on December 3, 2018, we fully cooperated with an SEC investigation related to the material weakness in internal controls over financial reporting as of December 31, 2017 disclosed in our 2017 Form 10-K. The investigation is closed as we reached a settlement with the SEC during the year ended December 31, 2020, which did not have a material effect on our results of operations.
On November 24, 2020, the Company announced a data incident involving unauthorized access and copying of some current and former employee data, as well as limited company information regarding some business partners. In January 2021, Anand Edke filed a putative class action lawsuit against the Company in the Circuit Court of Cook County, Illinois, Case No. 2021 CH 47. In February 2021, Kia Mackey filed a separate putative class action lawsuit against the Company in the U.S District Court for the Eastern District of Missouri, Case No. 4:21-CV-00149. The plaintiffs have each asked for injunctive relief, unspecified damages, and unspecified legal fees. It is premature to estimate the potential exposure to the Company associated with the litigation. The Company intends to vigorously defend the lawsuits.
We are also a party to various legal proceedings and administrative actions that are incidental to our operations. In our opinion, the proceedings and actions in which we are involved should not, individually or in the aggregate, have a material adverse effect on our financial condition, operating results, or cash flows. However, since the trends and outcome of this litigation are inherently uncertain, we cannot give absolute assurance regarding the future resolution of such litigation, or that such litigation may not become material in the future.
Item 4. Mine Safety Disclosures
Not applicable.
17

PART II
Item 5. Market for Registrant’s Common Equity, Related Shareholder Matters and Issuer Purchases of Equity Securities
Our common stock is traded on the New York Stock Exchange under the symbol “BDC.” As of February 11, 2021, there were 235 rec ord holders of common stock of Belden Inc.
On November 29, 2018, our Board of Directors authorized a share repurchase program, which allowed us to purchase up to $300.0 million of our common stock through open market repurchases, negotiated transactions, or other means, in accordance with applicable securities laws and other restrictions. This program was funded with cash on hand and cash flows from operating activities. During 2020, we repurchased 1.0 million shares of our common stock under the share repurchase program for an aggregate cost of $35.0 million at an average price per s hare of $35.83. Since the inception of this program, we have repurchased a total of 1.9 million shares of our common stock under the program for an aggregate cost of $85.0 million and an average price per share of $45.54.
Stock Performance Graph
The following graph compares the cumulative total shareholder return on Belden’s common stock over the five-year period ended December 31, 2020, with the cumulative total return during such period of the Standard and Poor’s 500 Stock Index and the Standard and Poor’s 1500 Industrials Index. The comparison assumes $100 was invested on December 31, 2015, in Belden’s common stock and in each of the foregoing indices and assumes reinvestment of dividends. The stock performance shown on the graph below represents historical stock performance and is not necessarily indicative of future stock price performance.
(1)The chart above and the accompanying data are “furnished,” not “filed,” with the SEC.
18

Table of Contents
Total Return To Shareholders
(Includes reinvestment of dividends)

|  |  |  | ANNUAL RETURN PERCENTAGE Years Ended December 31,
Company Name / Index |  |  |  | 2016 |  | 2017 |  | 2018 |  | 2019 |  | 2020
Belden Inc. |  |  |  | 57.3 | % |  | 3.5 | % |  | (45.7) | % |  | 32.1 | % |  | (23.4) | %
S&P 500 Index |  |  |  | 12.0 | % |  | 21.8 | % |  | (4.4) | % |  | 31.5 | % |  | 18.4 | %
S&P 1500 Industrials Index |  |  |  | 20.4 | % |  | 21.1 | % |  | (13.4) | % |  | 29.8 | % |  | 11.7 | %
|  |  |  | INDEXED RETURNS
|  |  |  | Years Ended December 31,
Company Name / Index |  | Base Period 2015 |  | 2016 |  | 2017 |  | 2018 |  | 2019 |  | 2020
Belden Inc. |  | $ | 100.00 |  |  | $ | 157.30 |  |  | $ | 162.78 |  |  | $ | 88.39 |  |  | $ | 116.81 |  |  | $ | 89.48 |
S&P 500 Index |  | 100.00 |  |  | 111.96 |  |  | 136.40 |  |  | 130.42 |  |  | 171.49 |  |  | 203.04 |
S&P 1500 Industrials Index |  | 100.00 |  |  | 120.41 |  |  | 145.77 |  |  | 126.27 |  |  | 163.90 |  |  | 183.06 |

Item 6. Selected Financial Data
Not applicable.
19

Table of Contents
Item 7. Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations
Overview
We are a global supplier of specialty networking solutions built around two global business platforms – Enterprise Solutions and Industrial Solutions. Our comprehensive portfolio of signal transmission solutions provides industry leading secure and reliable transmission of data, sound, and video for mission critical applications. Effective January 1, 2020, we transferred our West Penn Wire business and multi-conductor product lines from the Enterprise Solutions segment to the Industrial Solutions segment as a result of a shift in responsibilities among the segments. We have recast the prior period segment information to conform to the change in the composition of reportable segments.
We strive to create shareholder value by:
•Delivering highly engineered signal transmission solutions for mission-critical applications in a diverse set of global markets;
•Maintaining a balanced product portfolio across end markets, applications, and geographies that allows for a disciplined approach to growth;
•Capturing additional market share by using our Market Delivery System to improve channel and end-user relationships and to concentrate sales efforts on customers in higher growth geographies and vertical end-markets;
•Managing our product portfolio to provide innovative and complete end-to-end solutions for our customers in applications for which we have operational expertise and can drive customer loyalty;
•Acquiring leading companies with innovative product portfolios and opportunities for synergies which fit within our strategic framework;
•Continuously improving our processes and systems through scalable, flexible, and sustainable business systems for talent management, Lean enterprise, and acquisition cultivation and integration; and
•Protecting and enhancing the value of the Belden brands.
We believe our business system, balance across markets and geographies, systematic go-to-market approach, extensive portfolio of innovative solutions, commitment to Lean principles, and improving margin profile present a unique value proposition for our shareholders.
We consider adjusted revenue growth on a constant currency basis, adjusted EBITDA margin, free cash flow, and return on invested capital to be our key operating performance indicators. Our current business goals are to:
•Grow adjusted revenues on a constant currency basis by 5-7% per year, from a combination of end market growth, market share capture, and contributions from acquisitions;
•Achieve adjusted EBITDA margins in the range of 20-22%;
•Achieve free cash flow growth in the range of 13-15%; and
•Realize return on invested capital of 13-15%.
Significant Trends and Events in 2020
The following trends and events during 2020 had varying effects on our financial condition, results of operations, and cash flows.
Global Pandemic
On March 11, 2020, the World Health Organization (WHO) declared the outbreak of the novel coronavirus (COVID-19) a pandemic. We expect the outbreak of COVID-19 will continue to result in significant economic disruption and will continue to adversely affect our business in the future. As compared to the year ago period, we expect to continue to experience reductions in customer demand in several of our end-markets. We expect that the social distancing measures, the reduced operational status of some of our suppliers and reductions in production at certain facilities will continue to have an adverse impact on our operations, and general business uncertainty will continue to negatively impact demand in several of our end-markets in the near future.
20

Table of Contents
Our foremost focus has been on the health and safety of our employees and customers. In response to the outbreak, we have modified practices at our manufacturing locations and offices to adhere to guidance from the WHO, the U.S. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention and other local health and governmental authorities with respect to social distancing, physical separation, personal protective equipment and sanitization. We are approaching our response to this outbreak with a recognition that we provide essential and important products and services upon which our customers rely upon daily to support critical functions. Therefore, most, but not all, of our U.S. and global facilities have remained substantially operational during the outbreak while implementing enhanced safety protocols designed to protect the well-being of our employees.
The extent of the impact of the COVID-19 outbreak on our operational and financial performance will depend on certain developments, including the duration and spread of the outbreak, its impact on our customers and suppliers and the range of governmental and community reactions to the pandemic, which are uncertain and cannot be fully predicted at this time. We will continue to proactively respond to the situation and may take further actions that alter our business operations as may be required by governmental authorities, or that we determine are in the best interests of our employees and customers.
Data Security Incident
In November 2020, our information technology network was impacted by a data incident. We took immediate steps to contain the incident as well as notified law enforcement and cybersecurity experts. This matter did not impact production at our manufacturing plants nor shipping and quality control. The personal information of current and former employees, as well as limited company information of some of our business partners was accessed. We timely notified the impacted individuals and companies in addition to the appropriate governmental data privacy authorities. Impacted individuals were offered credit monitoring and/or identity protection services, where available, at no charge. We do not believe that the incident will have a material impact on our business or financial condition. Security, in all forms, remains a critical priority, and we will continue to take all appropriate measures to further safeguard the integrity of our information technology infrastructure.
Foreign currency
Our exposure to currency rate fluctuations primarily relates to exchange rate movements between the U.S. dollar and the euro, Canadian dollar, Hong Kong dollar, Chinese yuan, Mexican peso, Australian dollar, British pound, Indian rupee, and Brazilian real. Generally, as the U.S. dollar strengthens against these foreign currencies, our revenues and earnings are negatively impacted as our foreign denominated revenues and earnings are translated into U.S. dollars at a lower rate. Conversely, as the U.S. dollar weakens against foreign currencies, our revenues and earnings are positively impacted. Because all of our senior subordinated notes are denominated in euros, interest expense on the notes is affected by exchange rate movements between the U.S. dollar and the euro.
In addition to the translation impact described above, currency rate fluctuations have an economic impact on our financial results. As the U.S. dollar strengthens or weakens against foreign currencies, it results in a relative price increase or decrease for certain of our products that are priced in U.S. dollars in a foreign location.
Commodity Prices
Our operating results can be affected by changes in prices of commodities, primarily copper and compounds, which are components in some of the products we sell. Generally, as the costs of inventory purchases increase due to higher commodity prices, we raise selling prices to customers to cover the increase in costs, resulting in higher sales revenue but a lower gross profit percentage. Conversely, a decrease in commodity prices would result in lower sales revenue but a higher gross profit percentage. Selling prices of our products are affected by many factors, including end market demand, capacity utilization, overall economic conditions, and commodity prices. Importantly, however, there is no exact measure of the effect of changing commodity prices, as there are thousands of transactions in any given quarter, each of which has various factors involved in the individual pricing decisions. Therefore, all references to the effect of copper prices or other commodity prices are estimates.
21

Table of Contents
Channel Inventory
Our operating results also can be affected by the levels of Belden products purchased and held as inventory by our channel partners and customers. Our channel partners and customers purchase and hold our products in their inventory in order to meet the service and on-time delivery requirements of their customers. Generally, as our channel partners and customers change the level of Belden products owned and held in their inventory, it impacts our revenues. Comparisons of our results between periods can be impacted by changes in the levels of channel inventory. We are dependent upon our channel partners to provide us with information regarding the amount of our products that they own and hold in their inventory. As such, all references to the effect of channel inventory changes are estimates.
Market Growth and Market Share
The markets in which we operate can generally be characterized as highly competitive and highly fragmented, with many players. Based on available data for our served markets, we estimate that our market share across our segments is significant, ranging from approximately 5% - 20%. A substantial acquisition in one of our served markets would be necessary to meaningfully change our estimated market share percentage. We monitor available data regarding market growth, including independent market research reports, publicly available indices, and the financial results of our direct and indirect peer companies, in order to estimate the extent to which our served markets grew or contracted during a particular period. We generally expect that our unit sales volume will increase or decrease consistently with the market growth rate. Our strategic goal is to utilize our Market Delivery System to target faster growing geographies, applications, and trends within our end markets, in order to achieve growth that is higher than the general market growth rate. To the extent that we exceed the market growth rates, we consider it to be the result of capturing market share.
Grass Valley Disposal
During the fourth quarter of 2019, we committed to a plan to sell Grass Valley, and at such time, met all of the criteria to classify the assets and liabilities of this business as held for sale. As a result, the Grass Valley disposal group, which was included in our Enterprise Solutions segment, has been reported within discontinued operations as of such time, and the comparable prior period information has been recast accordingly to exclude the Grass Valley disposal group from continuing operations, with the exception of the Consolidated Cash Flow Statements. The Grass Valley disposal group excludes certain Grass Valley pension plans retained by Belden. Prior to the divestiture, we wrote down the carrying value of Grass Valley and recognized asset impairments totaling $113.0 million during 2020. We completed the sale of Grass Valley to Black Dragon Capital on July 2, 2020 and recognized a loss of $9.9 million, net of $7.5 million income tax expense. The terms of the sale included gross cash consideration of $120.0 million, approximately $56.2 million net of cash delivered with the business. The sale also included deferred consideration consisting of a $175.0 million seller’s note that is set to mature in 2025, up to $88 million in PIK (payment-in-kind) interest on the seller’s note, and $178.0 million in potential earnout payments. The seller’s note accrues PIK interest at an annual rate of 8.5%. During the year ended December 31, 2020, the seller’s note accrued interest of $7.8 million, which we reserved for based on our expected loss allowance methodology. Based upon a third party valuation specialist using certain assumptions in a Monte Carlo analysis, the estimated fair value of the seller’s note is $34.9 million, which we recorded in Other Long-Lived Assets. As part of the transaction, we also invested $3.0 million for a 9% equity interest in Grass Valley with the right to put the equity back to Black Dragon Capital. We exercised our right during the fourth quarter of 2020 and sold our 9% equity interest in Grass Valley to Black Dragon Capital for $2.7 million. We deconsolidated Grass Valley as of July 2, 2020 and accounted for our equity interest under the cost method for the period that we owned a 9% interest in Grass Valley. We are performing certain services for Grass Valley under a transition services agreement. During 2020, the amount of transition services totaled $2.0 million, which we expect to collect in 2021. As of December 31, 2020, we do not own any interest in Grass Valley. Grass Valley's operating results for periods after July 2, 2020 are not included in our Consolidated Financial Statements. See Note 5.
Earnout Consideration Payment
During the year ended December 31, 2020 and prior to the Grass Valley disposal, we paid the sellers of Snell Advanced Media (SAM) the full earnout consideration of $31.4 million in cash in accordance with the purchase agreement. SAM was acquired on February 8, 2018 and was included in the Grass Valley disposal group. See Notes 1 and 5.
Segment Transfer
Effective January 1, 2020, we transferred our West Penn Wire business and multi-conductor product lines from the Enterprise Solutions segment to the Industrial Solutions segment as a result of a shift in responsibilities among the segments. We have recast the prior period segment information to conform to the change in the composition of reportable segments. See Note 6.
22

Table of Contents
Cost Reduction Program
During 2019, we began a cost reduction program to improve performance and enhance margins by streamlining the organizational structure and investing in technology to drive productivity. We recognized $4.0 million of severance and other restructuring costs for this program during 2020. These costs were incurred by both the Enterprise Solutions and Industrial Solutions segments. The cost reduction program is expected to deliver an estimated $60 million reduction in selling, general, and administrative expenses on an annual basis; approximately $40 million of which was realized in 2020, and the full benefit is expected to be materialized in 2021. We also expect to incur incremental costs of approximately $8 million for this program in 2021. See Note 15.
FutureLink, Opterna, and SPC Integration Program
In 2019, we began a restructuring program to integrate FutureLink, Opterna, and SPC with our existing businesses. The restructuring and integration activities were focused on achieving desired cost savings by consolidating existing and acquired facilities and other support functions. We recognized $4.9 million of severance and other restructuring costs for this program during 2020. These costs were incurred by the Enterprise Solutions segment. We expect to incur incremental costs of approximately $1 million for this program in 2021. See Note 15.
Revolving Credit Agreement
Due to the initial uncertainties arising from the COVID-19 pandemic and out of an abundance of caution, in April 2020 we borrowed $190.0 million on our Revolver, which we fully repaid by December 31, 2020 as a result of improved and sufficient liquidity and cash flow. Our Revolving Credit Agreement provides a $400.0 million multi-currency asset-based revolving credit facility and matures on May 16, 2022. Interest on outstanding borrowings is variable, based upon LIBOR or other similar indices in foreign jurisdictions, plus a spread that ranges from 1.25%-1.75%, depending upon our leverage position. As of December 31, 2020, we had no borrowings outstanding on the Revolver, and our available borrowing capacity was $230.2 million. See Note 16.
Share Repurchase Program
In 2018, our Board of Directors authorized a share repurchase program, which allows us to purchase up to $300.0 million of our common stock through open market repurchases, negotiated transactions, or other means, in accordance with applicable securities laws and other restrictions. This program is funded with cash on hand and cash flows from operating activities. During the year ended December 31, 2020, we repurchased 1.0 million shares of our common stock under the share repurchase program for an aggregate cost of $35.0 million at an average price per share of $35.83. See Note 24.
23

Table of Contents
Results of Operations
Consolidated Income from Continuing Operations before Taxes

|  |  | Years Ended December 31, | Percentage Change
| 2020 |  | 2019 |  | 2018 |  | 2020 vs. 2019 |  | 2019 vs. 2018
|  |  | (In thousands, except percentages)
Revenues | $ | 1,862,716 |  |  | $ | 2,131,278 |  |  | $ | 2,165,702 |  |  | (12.6) | % |  | (1.6) | %
Gross profit | 663,289 |  |  | 793,505 |  |  | 829,911 |  |  | (16.4) | % |  | (4.4) | %
Selling, general and administrative expenses | 366,188 |  |  | 417,329 |  |  | 411,352 |  |  | (12.3) | % |  | 1.5 | %
Research and development expenses | 107,296 |  |  | 94,360 |  |  | 91,552 |  |  | 13.7 | % |  | 3.1 | %
Amortization of intangibles | 64,395 |  |  | 74,609 |  |  | 75,140 |  |  | (13.7) | % |  | (0.7) | %
Gain from patent litigation | — |  |  | — |  |  | 62,141 |  |  | n/a |  | (100.0) | %
Operating income | 125,410 |  |  | 207,207 |  |  | 314,008 |  |  | (39.5) | % |  | (34.0) | %
Interest expense, net | 58,888 |  |  | 55,814 |  |  | 60,839 |  |  | 5.5 | % |  | (8.3) | %
Non-operating pension benefit (cost) | (395) |  |  | 1,017 |  |  | (99) |  |  | (138.8) | % |  | 1,127.3 | %
Loss on debt extinguishment | — |  |  | — |  |  | 22,990 |  |  | n/a |  | (100.0) | %
Income from continuing operations before taxes | 66,127 |  |  | 152,410 |  |  | 230,080 |  |  | (56.6) | % |  | (33.8) | %

2020 Compared to 2019
Revenues decreased $268.6 million from 2019 to 2020 due to the following factors:
•Lower sales volume, including the impact of changes in channel inventory, contributed $302.7 million to the decrease in revenues.
•Currency translation had a $1.9 million unfavorable impact on revenues.
•Acquisitions increased revenues by $34.3 million.
•Copper prices had a $1.7 million favorable impact on revenues.
Gross profit decreased $130.2 million from 2019 to 2020 due to the decreases in revenues discussed above as well as unfavorable mix; partially offset by the impact of acquisitions.
Selling, general and administrative expenses decreased $51.1 million from 2019 to 2020. Benefits realized from our Cost Reduction Program coupled with productivity improvement initiatives contributed an estimated $43.1 million decline in selling, general and administrative expenses. A decrease in severance, restructuring and acquisition integration costs; decreases in commission costs; and currency translation contributed an estimated $11.6 million; $3.5 million; and $0.5 million decline in selling, general and administrative expenses, respectively. These decreases were partially offset by a $7.6 million increase from acquisitions.
Research and development expenses increased $12.9 million from 2019 to 2020 primarily due to increased investments in R&D projects as we continue our commitment to growth initiatives.
Amortization of intangibles decreased $10.2 million from 2019 to 2020 primarily due to certain intangible assets becoming fully amortized.
Operating income decreased $81.8 million from 2019 to 2020 primarily as a result of the decline in gross profit discussed above.
Net interest expense increased $3.1 million from 2019 to 2020. The increase is primarily the result of interest accrued on the Revolver borrowings during 2020 coupled with currency translation. During 2020, we borrowed $190.0 million on our Revolver, which we fully repaid by December 31, 2020. See Note 16.
Income from continuing operations before taxes decreased $86.3 million from 2019 to 2020 primarily due to the decline in operating income discussed above.
24

Table of Contents
2019 Compared to 2018
Revenues decreased $34.4 million from 2018 to 2019 due to the following factors:
•Currency translation had a $28.0 million unfavorable impact on revenues.
•Lower sales volume, including the impact of changes in channel inventory and weaker industrial markets, resulted in a $21.6 million decrease in revenues.
•Lower copper costs resulted in a $17.2 million decrease in revenues.
•Acquisitions increased revenues by $32.4 million.
Gross profit decreased $36.4 million from 2018 to 2019. The decrease in gross profit is primarily attributable to the decrease in revenues discussed above as well as unfavorable product mix and the impact of lower production volumes. Gross profit for 2019 included $3.4 million of severance, restructuring, and acquisition integration costs; $0.6 million of cost of sales arising from the adjustment of inventory to fair value related to acquisitions; and $0.5 million for the amortization of software development intangible assets. Gross profit for 2018 included $18.0 million of severance, restructuring, and acquisition integration costs and $0.1 million for the amortization of software development intangible assets.
Selling, general and administrative expenses increased $6.0 million from 2018 to 2019 primarily due to an $18.5 million increase in severance, restructuring, and acquisition integration costs and a $5.4 million increase from acquisitions. These increases were partially offset by the impact of productivity improvement initiatives, currency translation, decrease in costs related to patent litigation, and purchase accounting effects of acquisitions, which attributed to a decline in selling, general and administrative expenses of $9.5 million, $4.1 million, $2.6 million, and $1.7 million, respectively.
Research and development expenses increased $2.8 million from 2018 to 2019 primarily due to investments in research and development as well as acquisitions, which contributed $3.9 million and $0.3 million, respectively. These increases were partially offset by currency translation of $1.4 million.
Amortization of intangibles decreased $0.5 million from 2018 to 2019 primarily due to certain intangible assets becoming fully amortized, partially offset by the amortization expense for intangible assets from the acquisitions of SPC and Opterna. See Note 4.
The $62.1 million gain from patent litigation in 2018 is for judgments received in 2018 from the patent infringement case filed in 2011 by our wholly-owned subsidiary, PPC, against Corning alleging they willfully infringed upon two patents. After years of post-trial motions and appeals, the District Court ruled in favor of PPC and required Corning to pay judgments of $62.1 million in 2018 to PPC. See Note 2.
Operating income decreased $106.8 million from 2018 to 2019 primarily due to the gain from the patent litigation in 2018, decrease in gross profit discussed above, and changes in operating expenses discussed above.
Net interest expense decreased $5.0 million from 2018 to 2019 as a result of our debt refinancing during 2018. In March 2018, we issued €350.0 million aggregate principal amount of new senior subordinated notes due 2028 at an interest rate of 3.875%, and used the net proceeds of this offering and cash on hand to repurchase all of our outstanding €200.0 million 5.5% senior subordinated notes due 2023 as well as all of our outstanding $200.0 million 5.25% senior subordinated notes due 2024.
The loss on debt extinguishment recognized in 2018 represents the premium paid to the bond holders to retire the 2023 and 2024 notes as well as the unamortized debt issuance costs that were written-off.
Income from continuing operations before taxes decreased $77.7 million from 2018 to 2019 primarily due to the decrease in operating income, partially offset by the decrease in interest expense and loss on debt extinguishment discussed above.
Income Taxes

|  |  |  |  |  |  | Percentage Change
| 2020 |  | 2019 |  | 2018 |  | 2020 vs. 2019 |  | 2019 vs. 2018
| (In thousands, except percentages)
Income from continuing operations before taxes | $ | 66,127 |  |  | $ | 152,410 |  |  | $ | 230,080 |  |  | (56.6) | % |  | (33.8) | %
Income tax expense | (11,724) |  |  | (42,519) |  |  | (62,936) |  |  | (72.4) | % |  | (32.4) | %
Effective tax rate | 17.7 | % |  | 27.9 | % |  | 27.4 | % |  |  |  |

25

Table of Contents
2020
We recognized income tax expense of $11.7 million in 2020, representing an effective tax rate of 17.7%. The effective tax rate was impacted by foreign tax rate differences, which resulted in an income tax benefit of $25.3 million in 2020. Additionally, in 2020, our income tax expense was reduced by $4.0 million due to a tax holiday for our operations in St. Kitts. The tax holiday in St. Kitts is scheduled to expire in 2022. Partially offsetting these benefits, we recognized income tax expense of $22.4 million in 2020 from domestic permanent differences and tax credits primarily associated with our foreign income inclusions.
In March 2020, the Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security Act (CARES Act) was signed into law in the United States. The Company generated a loss in the U.S. which will be carried back to prior years, as permitted by the CARES Act. The net impact to the tax provision as a result of the net operating loss carry back was a benefit of $1.2 million, primarily associated with the re-rate of the net operating loss carry back period.
If we were to repatriate foreign cash to the U.S., we may be required to accrue and pay U.S. taxes in accordance with applicable U.S. tax rules and regulations as a result of the repatriation. However, it is our intent to permanently reinvest the earnings of our non-U.S. subsidiaries in those operations and for continued non-U.S. growth opportunities. As a result, as of December 31, 2020, we have not made a provision for U.S. or additional foreign withholding taxes. See Note 18
2019
We recognized income tax expense of $42.5 million in 2019, representing an effective tax rate of 27.9%. The effective tax rate was primarily impacted by a change in valuation allowance on certain deferred tax assets and foreign tax rate differences. During the fourth quarter of 2019, the United States Treasury issued final and proposed regulations with respect to certain aspects related to the Tax Cuts and Jobs Act of 2017 (the “Act”). Additional guidance provided in these regulations resulted in a tax adjustment in the fourth quarter of 2019. Our income tax expense was also impacted by foreign tax rate differences, which reduced our income tax expense by approximately $13.1 million in 2019.
As of December 31, 2019, we maintained a valuation allowance on our deferred tax assets of $50.4 million. Of this amount, approximately $43.0 million relates to deferred tax assets for certain U.S foreign tax credits and U.S. state net operating losses and tax credits. The $33.9 million valuation allowance on the foreign tax credits is a direct result of the regulations issued by the United States Treasury in the fourth quarter of 2019, the Act and the impact of classifying a business as discontinued operations. The remaining $9.1 million valuation allowance primarily relates to state net operating losses and tax credits. While we have positive evidence in the form of projected sources of income, we determined that these state carryforward assets were not realizable as of December 31, 2019 due to a history of net operating losses and tax credits expiring without being utilized in certain states and because the current forecast of income is not sufficient to utilize all of these state net operating losses and tax credits prior to expiration.
2018
We recognized income tax expense of $62.9 million in 2018, representing an effective tax rate of 27.4%. The effective tax rate was impacted by the Act, Staff Accounting Bulletin No. 118 (“SAB 118”), and foreign tax rate differences. On December 22, 2018, the measurement period ended for SAB 118, which was issued to address the application of U.S. GAAP in situations where a registrant does not have the necessary information available, prepared, or analyzed (including computations) in reasonable detail to complete the accounting for certain income tax effects of the Act resulting in additional SAB 118 tax expense of $10.0 million for the year ended December 31, 2018.
The total tax expense for the year ended December 31, 2018 included $8.0 million of tax expense associated with an increase in the valuation allowance against foreign tax credit carryovers that we no longer expected to be able to realize based upon the new tax law, a $2.4 million benefit from foreign tax rate differences, a $1.3 million tax expense adjustment to the transition tax on the deemed repatriation of cumulative foreign earnings, $1.1 million of tax expense resulting from a valuation allowance established on the deferred tax assets associated with stock options of covered employees, and a $0.4 million income tax benefit associated with a remeasurement adjustment of certain deferred tax assets and liabilities.
Our income tax expense and effective tax rate in future periods may be impacted by many factors, including our geographic mix of income and changes in tax laws.
26

Table of Contents
Consolidated Adjusted EBITDA

| Years Ended December 31,
| 2020 |  | 2019 |  | 2018
| (In thousands, except percentages)
GAAP and adjusted revenues | $ | 1,862,716 |  |  | $ | 2,131,278 |  |  | $ | 2,165,702 |
GAAP net income (loss) | $ | (55,058) |  |  | $ | (376,776) |  |  | $ | 160,711 |
Loss from discontinued operations, net of tax | 99,513 |  |  | 486,667 |  |  | 6,433 |
Loss on disposal of discontinued operations, net of tax | 9,948 |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Amortization of intangible assets | 64,395 |  |  | 74,609 |  |  | 75,140 |
Amortization of software development intangible assets | 1,821 |  |  | 525 |  |  | 79 |
Depreciation expense | 42,470 |  |  | 40,409 |  |  | 38,309 |
Interest expense, net | 58,888 |  |  | 55,814 |  |  | 60,839 |
Severance, restructuring, and acquisition integration costs (1) | 12,258 |  |  | 26,544 |  |  | 22,625 |
Income tax expense | 11,724 |  |  | 42,519 |  |  | 62,936 |
Non-operating pension settlement loss | 3,153 |  |  | — |  |  | 1,342 |
Purchase accounting effects related to acquisitions (2) | 125 |  |  | 592 |  |  | 1,690 |
Loss on debt extinguishment | — |  |  | — |  |  | 22,990 |
Costs related to patent litigation | — |  |  | — |  |  | 2,634 |
Loss on sale of assets (3) | — |  |  | — |  |  | 94 |
Gain from patent litigation | — |  |  | — |  |  | (62,141) |
Adjusted EBITDA | $ | 249,237 |  |  | $ | 350,903 |  |  | $ | 393,681 |
GAAP net income (loss) margin | (3.0) | % |  | (17.7) | % |  | 7.4 | %
Adjusted EBITDA margin | 13.4 | % |  | 16.5 | % |  | 18.2 | %

(1)See Note 15, Severance, Restructuring, and Acquisition Integration Activities, for details.
(2)In 2020 and 2019, we collectively recognized $0.1 million and $0.6 million, respectively, of cost of sales related to purchase accounting adjustments of acquired inventory to fair value for both our SPC and Opterna acquisitions. In 2018, we made a $1.7 million adjustment to increase the earn-out liability associated with an acquisition.
(3)In 2018, we recognized a $0.1 million loss on sale of assets for the sale of our MCS business and Hirschmann JV. See Note 2.
Use of Non-GAAP Financial Information
Adjusted Revenues, Adjusted EBITDA, Adjusted EBITDA margin, and free cash flow are non-GAAP financial measures. In addition to reporting financial results in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States, we provide non-GAAP operating results adjusted for certain items, including: asset impairments; accelerated depreciation expense due to plant consolidation activities; purchase accounting effects related to acquisitions, such as the adjustment of acquired inventory and deferred revenue to fair value, and transaction costs; severance, restructuring, and acquisition integration costs; gains (losses) recognized on the disposal of businesses and tangible assets; amortization of intangible assets; gains (losses) on debt extinguishment; certain revenues and gains (losses) from patent settlements; discontinued operations; and other costs. We adjust for the items listed above in all periods presented, unless the impact is clearly immaterial to our financial statements. When we calculate the tax effect of the adjustments, we include all current and deferred income tax expense commensurate with the adjusted measure of pre-tax profitability.
We utilize the adjusted results to review our ongoing operations without the effect of these adjustments and for comparison to budgeted operating results. We believe the adjusted results are useful to investors because they help them compare our results to previous periods and provide important insights into underlying trends in the business and how management oversees our business operations on a day-to-day basis. As an example, we adjust for the purchase accounting effect of recording deferred revenue at fair value in order to reflect the revenues that would have otherwise been recorded by acquired businesses had they remained as independent entities. We believe this presentation is useful in evaluating the underlying performance of acquired companies. Similarly, we adjust for other acquisition-related expenses, such as amortization of intangibles and other impacts of fair value adjustments because they generally are not related to the acquired businesses' core business performance. As an additional example, we exclude the costs of restructuring programs, which can occur from time to time for our current businesses and/or recently acquired businesses. We exclude the costs in calculating adjusted results to allow us and investors to evaluate the performance of the business based upon its expected ongoing operating structure. We believe the adjusted
27

Table of Contents
measures, accompanied by the disclosure of the costs of these programs, provides valuable insight. Adjusted results should be considered only in conjunction with results reported according to accounting principles generally accepted in the United States.

|  |  |  |  |  |  | Percentage Change
| 2020 |  | 2019 |  | 2018 |  | 2020 vs. 2019 |  | 2019 vs. 2018
| (In thousands, except percentages)
Adjusted Revenues | $ | 1,862,716 |  |  | $ | 2,131,278 |  |  | $ | 2,165,702 |  |  | (12.6) | % |  | (1.6) | %
Adjusted EBITDA | 249,237 |  |  | 350,903 |  |  | 393,681 |  |  | (29.0) | % |  | (10.9) | %
as a percent of adjusted revenues | 13.4 | % |  | 16.5 | % |  | 18.2 | % |  |  |  |

2020 Compared to 2019
Revenues decreased $268.6 million from 2019 to 2020 due to the following factors:
•Lower sales volume, including the impact of changes in channel inventory, contributed $302.7 million to the decrease in revenues.
•Currency translation had a $1.9 million unfavorable impact on revenues.
•Acquisitions increased revenues by $34.3 million.
•Copper prices had a $1.7 million favorable impact on revenues.
Adjusted EBITDA decreased $101.7 million in 2020 from 2019 primarily due to the decrease in revenues discussed above, partially offset by the benefits realized from our SG&A Cost Reduction Program.
2019 Compared to 2018
Revenues decreased $34.4 million from 2018 to 2019 due to the following factors:
•Currency translation had a $28.0 million unfavorable impact on revenues.
•Lower sales volume, including the impact of changes in channel inventory and weaker industrial markets, resulted in a $21.6 million decrease in revenues.
•Lower copper costs resulted in a $17.2 million decrease in revenues.
•Acquisitions increased revenues by $32.4 million.
Adjusted EBITDA decreased $42.8 million in 2019 from 2018 primarily due to the decrease in revenues discussed above as well as unfavorable product mix and the impact of lower production volumes.
Segment Results of Operations
For additional information regarding our segment measures, see Note 6 to the Consolidated Financial Statements.
Enterprise Solutions

|  |  |  |  |  |  | Percentage Change
| 2020 |  | 2019 |  | 2018 |  | 2020 vs. 2019 |  | 2019 vs. 2018
| (In thousands, except percentages)
Segment Revenues | $ | 872,415 |  |  | $ | 946,041 |  |  | $ | 957,501 |  |  | (7.8) | % |  | (1.2) | %
Segment EBITDA | 99,333 |  |  | 126,925 |  |  | 156,790 |  |  | (21.7) | % |  | (19.0) | %
as a percent of segment revenues | 11.4 | % |  | 13.4 | % |  | 16.4 | % |  |  |  |

2020 Compared to 2019
Enterprise revenues decreased $73.6 million in 2020 as compared to 2019. Decreases in volume, including changes in channel inventory, and unfavorable currency translation contributed $108.1 million and $0.3 million, respectively, to the decline in revenues; partially offset by acquisitions and higher copper prices which grew revenues by $34.3 million and $0.5 million, respectively.
Enterprise EBITDA decreased $27.6 million in 2020 as compared to 2019 primarily due to the decreases in revenues discussed above, partially offset by the benefits realized from our SG&A Cost Reduction Program.
28

Table of Contents
2019 Compared to 2018
Enterprise revenues decreased $11.5 million in 2019 as compared to 2018 primarily due to decreases in volume, including changes in channel inventory; lower copper prices; and unfavorable currency translation, which contributed $28.5 million, $8.4 million, and $7.0 million, respectively, to the decrease in revenues over the year ago period; partially offset by the impact of acquisitions which grew revenues $32.4 million.
Enterprise EBITDA decreased $29.9 million in 2019 as compared to 2018 primarily due to the decreases in revenues discussed above as well as the impact of lower production volumes.
Industrial Solutions

|  |  |  |  |  |  | Percentage Change
| 2020 |  | 2019 |  | 2018 |  | 2020 vs. 2019 |  | 2019 vs. 2018
| (In thousands, except percentages)
Segment Revenues | $ | 990,301 |  |  | $ | 1,185,237 |  |  | $ | 1,208,201 |  |  | (16.4) | % |  | (1.9) | %
Segment EBITDA | 147,626 |  |  | 226,110 |  |  | 237,870 |  |  | (34.7) | % |  | (4.9) | %
as a percent of segment revenues | 14.9 | % |  | 19.1 | % |  | 19.7 | % |  |  |  |

2020 Compared to 2019
Industrial Solutions revenues decreased $194.9 million in 2020 as compared to 2019 primarily due to decreases in volum e, including changes in channel inventory, and unfavorable currency translation, which contributed $194.5 million and $1.6 million, respectively, to the decrease in revenues; partially offset by increases in copper prices, which grew revenues $1.2 million.
Industrial EBITDA decreased $78.5 million in 2020 as compared to 2019 primarily as a result of the decline in revenues discussed above and increased investments in R&D projects as we co ntinue our commitment to growth initiatives, partially offset by the benefits realized from our SG&A Cost Reduction Program.
2019 Compared to 2018
Industrial Solutions revenues decreased $22.9 million in 2019 as compared to 2018 primarily due to unfavorable currency translation and lower copper prices, which contributed $21.0 million and $8.8 million, respectively, to the decrease in revenues over the year ago period; partially offset by increases in volume, which grew revenues $6.9 million year-over-year.
Industrial EBITDA decreased $11.8 million in 2019 as compared to 2018 primarily due to the decline in revenues discussed above and the impact of lower production volumes.
Liquidity and Capital Resources
Significant factors affecting our cash liquidity include (1) cash provided by operating activities, (2) disposals of businesses and tangible assets, (3) cash used for acquisitions, restructuring actions, capital expenditures, share repurchases, dividends, and senior subordinated note repurchases, and (4) our available credit facilities and other borrowing arrangements. We expect our operating activities to generate cash in 2021 and believe our sources of liquidity are sufficient to fund current working capital requirements, capital expenditures, contributions to our retirement plans, share repurchases, senior subordinated note repurchases, quarterly dividend payments, and our short-term operating strategies. However, we may require external financing were we to complete a significant acquisition. Our ability to continue to fund our future needs from business operations could be affected by many factors, including, but not limited to: economic conditions worldwide, customer demand, competitive market forces, customer acceptance of our product offerings, and commodities pricing.
29

Table of Contents
The following table is derived from our Consolidated Cash Flow Statements and includes the results and cash flow activity of Grass Valley through the disposal date of July 2, 2020 consistent with the Consolidated Cash Flow Statements:

| Years Ended December 31,
| 2020 |  | 2019
| (In thousands)
Net cash provided by (used for): |  |  |
Operating activities | $ | 173,364 |  |  | $ | 276,893 |
Investing activities | (31,643) |  |  | (184,369) |
Financing activities | (74,911) |  |  | (86,948) |
Effects of currency exchange rate changes on cash and cash equivalents | 9,299 |  |  | (301) |
Increase in cash and cash equivalents | 76,109 |  |  | 5,275 |
Cash and cash equivalents, beginning of year | 425,885 |  |  | 420,610 |
Cash and cash equivalents, end of year | $ | 501,994 |  |  | $ | 425,885 |

Net cash provided by operating activities totaled $173.4 million for 2020 compared to $276.9 million for 2019. Operating cash flows declined $103.5 million compared to the prior year primarily due to the decreases in revenues and income discussed above. Changes in receivables generated $70.7 million of cash in 2020 compared to $22.9 million in 2019 as days sales outstanding improved from 51.8 days in the fourth quarter of 2019 to 49.6 days in the fourth quarter of 2020. The improvement in receivables was offset by changes in inventory, which was a use of cash of $8.5 million in 2020 compared to a source of cash of $44.5 million in 2019.
Net cash used for investing activities totaled $31.6 million for 2020 compared to $184.4 million for 2019. Investing activities for 2020 included capital expenditures of $90.2 million and proceeds of $54.8 million, $3.2 million, and $0.6 million from the sale of the Grass Valley disposal group, the sale of tangible property, and a working capital adjustment related to the SPC acquisition, respectively. Investing activities for 2019 included capital expenditures of $110.0 million and payments, net of cash acquired, for acquisitions of $74.4 million.
Net cash flows used for financing activities totaled $74.9 million for 2020 compared to $86.9 million for 2019. Financing activities for 2020 included payments under our share repurchase program of $35.0 million, acquisition earnout consideration payments of $29.3 million, cash dividend payments of $9.0 million, and net payments related to share based compensation activities of $1.4 million. Financing activities for 2019 included payments under our share repurchase program of $50.0 million; cash dividend payments of $34.4 million, net payments related to share based compensation activities of $2.1 million; and interest payments on our financing leases of $0.4 million.
Our cash and cash equivalents balance was $502.0 million as of December 31, 2020. Of this amount, $214.1 million was held outside of the U.S. in our foreign operations. Substantially all of the foreign cash and cash equivalents are readily convertible into U.S. dollars or other foreign currencies. Our strateg ic plan does not require the repatriation of foreign cash in order to fund our operations in the U.S., and it is our current intention to permanently reinvest the foreign cash and cash equivalents outside of the U.S. If we were to repatriate the foreign cash to the U.S., we may be required to accrue and pay U.S. taxes in accordance with applicable U.S. tax rules and regulations as a result of the repatriation. See Note 18, Income Taxes in the accompanying notes to our consolidated financial statements.
Our outstanding debt obligations as of December 31, 2020 consisted of $1.6 billion of senior subordinated notes. As of December 31, 2020, we had no borrowings outstanding on the Revolver, and our available borrowing capacity was $230.2 million. Additional discussion regarding our various borrowing arrangements is included in Note 16 to the Consolidated Financial Statements.
30

Table of Contents
Contractual obligations outstanding at December 31, 2020, have the following scheduled maturities:

| Total |  | Less than 1 Year |  | 1-3 Years |  | 4-5 Years |  | More than 5 Years
| (In thousands)
Long-term debt payment obligations (1)(2) | $ | 1,590,810 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 367,110 |  |  | $ | 1,223,700 |
Interest payments on long-term debt obligations | 349,309 |  |  | 55,831 |  |  | 111,663 |  |  | 109,024 |  |  | 72,791 |
Operating lease obligations (3) | 75,958 |  |  | 19,557 |  |  | 29,204 |  |  | 18,296 |  |  | 8,901 |
Purchase obligations (4) | 16,007 |  |  | 16,007 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Other commitments (5) | 8,574 |  |  | 1,675 |  |  | 5,594 |  |  | 1,305 |  |  | — |
Pension and other postemployment obligations | 79,965 |  |  | 12,902 |  |  | 22,479 |  |  | 17,839 |  |  | 26,745 |
Total | $ | 2,120,623 |  |  | $ | 105,972 |  |  | $ | 168,940 |  |  | $ | 513,574 |  |  | $ | 1,332,137 |

(1)As described in Note 16 to the Consolidated Financial Statements.
(2)Amounts do not include accrued and unpaid interest. Accrued and unpaid interest related to long-term debt obligations is reflected on the line entitled, "Interest payments on long-term debt obligations" in the table.
(3)As described in Note 12 to the Consolidated Financial Statements.
(4)Includes agreements to purchase goods or services that are enforceable and legally binding on us and that specify all significant terms, including fixed or minimum quantities to be purchased; fixed, minimum, or variable price provisions; and the approximate timing of the transaction.
(5)Does not include accounts payable reflected in the financial statements. Includes obligations for uncertain tax positions (see Notes 18 to the Consolidated Financial Statements).
Our commercial commitments expire or mature as follows:

| Total |  | Less than 1 Year |  | 1-3 Years |  | 3-5 Years |  | More than 5 Years
| (In thousands)
Standby financial letters of credit | $ | 8,486 |  |  | $ | 7,853 |  |  | $ | 633 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | — |
Bank guarantees | 4,071 |  |  | 2,738 |  |  | 1,333 |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Surety bonds | 3,311 |  |  | 3,311 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Total | $ | 15,868 |  |  | $ | 13,902 |  |  | $ | 1,966 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | — |

Standby financial letters of credit, bank guarantees, and surety bonds are generally issued to secure obligations we have for a variety of commercial reasons such as workers compensation self-insurance programs in several states and the importation and exportation of product. We expect to replace most of these when they expire or mature.
Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements
We have no off-balance sheet arrangements that have or are reasonably likely to have a current or future effect on our financial condition, results of operations, or cash flows that are or would be considered material to investors.
Current-Year Adoption of Recent Accounting Pronouncements
Discussion regarding our adoption of accounting pronouncements is included in Note 2 to the Consolidated Financial Statements.
31

Table of Contents
Critical Accounting Estimates
Our consolidated financial statements are prepared in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the U.S. (GAAP). In connection with the preparation of our financial statements, we are required to make assumptions and estimates about future events, and apply judgments that affect the reported amounts of assets, liabilities, revenues, expenses, and the related disclosures. We base our assumptions, estimates, and judgments on historical experience, current trends, and other factors that management believes to be relevant at the time our consolidated financial statements are prepared. On a regular basis, we review the accounting policies, assumptions, estimates, and judgments to ensure that our financial statements are presented fairly and in accordance with GAAP. However, because future events and their effects cannot be determined with certainty, actual results could differ from our assumptions and estimates, and such differences could be material.
Our significant accounting policies are discussed in Note 2 of our Consolidated Financial Statements. We believe that the following accounting estimates are the most critical to aid in fully understanding and evaluating our reported financial results, and they require our most difficult, subjective, or complex judgments, resulting from the need to make estimates about the effect of matters that are inherently uncertain.
Revenue Recognition
We recognize revenue consistent with the principles as outlined in the following five step model: (1) identify the contract with the customer, (2) identify the performance obligations in the contract, (3) determine the transaction price, (4) allocate the transaction price to the performance obligations in the contract, and (5) recognize revenue when (or as) each performance obligation is satisfied. See Note 3.
At the time of sale, we establish an estimated reserve for trade, promotion, and other special price reductions such as contract pricing, discounts to meet competitor pricing, and on-time payment discounts. We also reserve for, among other things, correction of billing errors, incorrect shipments, and settlement of customer disputes. Customers are allowed to return inventory if and when certain conditions regarding the functionality of the inventory and our approval of the return are met. Certain distribution customers are allowed to return inventory at original cost, in an amount not to exceed three percent of the prior year’s purchases, in exchange for an order of equal or greater value. Until we can process these reductions, corrections, and returns (together, the Changes) through individual customer records, we estimate the amount of outstanding Changes and recognize them by reducing revenues. We determine our estimate based on our historical Changes as a percentage of revenues and the average time period between the original sale and the issuance of the Changes. We adjust other current assets and cost of sales for the estimated level of returns.
We base these estimates on historical and anticipated sales demand, trends in product pricing, and historical and anticipated Changes patterns. We make revisions to these estimates in the period in which the facts that give rise to each revision become known. Future market conditions and product transitions might require us to take actions to further reduce prices and increase customer return authorizations. We do not believe there is a reasonable likelihood that there will be a material change in the future estimates or assumptions we use to measure the Changes. However, if actual results are not consistent with our estimates or assumptions, we may be exposed to losses or gains that could be material. A 10% change in our sales reserve for such Changes as of December 31, 2020 would have affected net income by approximately $2 million in 2020.
At times, we enter into arrangements that involve the delivery of multiple promised goods or services. For these arrangements, when the promised goods or services can be separated, the revenue is allocated to each distinct good or service based on that performance obligation’s relative standalone selling price and recognized based upon transfer of control for each performance obligation. Generally, we determine standalone selling price using the adjusted market assessment approach. For software licenses with highly variable standalone selling prices sold with either support or professional services, we generally determine the standalone selling price of the software license using the residual approach.
Revenue allocated to support services under our support contracts is typically recognized ratably over the term of the service. Revenue allocated to distinct professional services is recognized when (or as) the performance obligation is satisfied depending on the terms of the arrangement. When professional services are not distinct from goods, the professional services and goods are combined into one performance obligation, and revenue allocated to that performance obligation is recognized when (or as) the performance obligation is satisfied.
32

Table of Contents
Income Taxes
We recognize deferred tax assets resulting from tax credit carryforwards, net operating loss carryforwards, and deductible temporary differences between taxable income on our income tax returns and income before taxes under GAAP. Deferred tax assets generally represent future tax benefits to be received when these carryforwards can be applied against future taxable income or when expenses previously reported in our Consolidated Financial Statements become deductible for income tax purposes. A deferred tax asset valuation allowance is required when some portion or all of the deferred tax assets may not be realized. We are required to estimate taxable income in future years or develop tax strategies that would enable tax asset realization in each taxing jurisdiction and use judgment to determine whether to record a deferred tax asset valuation allowance for part or all of a deferred tax asset.
We consider the weight of all available evidence, both positive and negative, in assessing the realizability of the deferred tax assets associated with net operating losses. We consider the reversals of existing taxable temporary differences as well as projections of future taxable income. We consider the future reversals of existing taxable temporary differences to the extent they were of the same character as the temporary differences giving rise to the deferred tax assets. We also consider whether the future reversals of existing taxable temporary differences will occur in the same period and jurisdiction as the temporary differences giving rise to the deferred tax assets. The assumptions utilized to estimate our future taxable income are consistent with those assumptions utilized for purposes of testing goodwill for impairment, as well as with our budgeting and strategic planning processes.
Significant judgment is required in evaluating our uncertain tax positions. We establish accruals for uncertain tax positions when we believe that the full amount of the associated tax benefit may not be realized. In the future, if we prevail in matters for which accruals have been established previously or pay amounts in excess of reserves, there could be a material effect on our income tax provisions in the period in which such determination is made.
In December 2019, the FASB issued ASU 2019-12, Income Taxes (Topic 740) Simplifying the Accounting for Income Taxes (“ASU 2019-12”) which removes certain exceptions for investments, intraperiod allocations and interim tax calculations, and adds guidance to reduce the complexity in accounting for income taxes. ASU 2019-12 is effective for annual periods beginning after December 15, 2020, with early adoption permitted. The various amendments in ASU 2019-12 are applied on a retrospective basis, modified retrospective basis and prospective basis, depending upon the amendment. The Company did not early adopt this pronouncement and is in the process of evaluating the impact of this amendment on our consolidated financial statements; however, it is not anticipated to be material.
See Note 18, Income Taxes, to the consolidated financial statements for further information regarding income taxes.
Goodwill and Indefinite-Lived Intangible Assets
We test our goodwill and other indefinite-lived intangible assets not subject to amortization for impairment on an annual basis during the fourth quarter or when indicators of impairment exist. We base our estimates on assumptions we believe to be reasonable, but which are not predictable with precision and therefore are inherently uncertain. Actual future results could differ from these estimates.
We test goodwill annually for impairment at the reporting unit level. A reporting unit is an operating segment, or a business unit one level below an operating segment if discrete financial information for that business is prepared and regularly reviewed by segment management. However, components within an operating segment are aggregated as a single reporting unit if they have similar economic characteristics. We determined that each of our reportable segments (Enterprise Solutions and Industrial Solutions) represents an operating segment. Within those operating segments, we have identified reporting units based on whether there is discrete financial information prepared that is regularly reviewed by segment management. As a result of this evaluation, we have identified from our continuing operations, three reporting units within Enterprise Solutions and seven reporting units within Industrial Solutions for purposes of goodwill impairment testing.
The accounting guidance related to goodwill impairment testing allows for the performance of an optional qualitative assessment of whether it is more likely than not that the fair value of a reporting unit is less than its carrying value. Such an evaluation is made based on the weight of all available evidence and the significance of all identified events and circumstances that may influence the fair value of a reporting unit. If it is more likely than not that the fair value is less than the carrying value, then a quantitative assessment is required for the reporting unit, as described in the paragraph below. In 2020, we did not perform a qualitative assessment over any of our reporting units.
33

Table of Contents
When we evaluate goodwill for impairment using a quantitative assessment, we compare the fair value of each reporting unit to its carrying value. We determine the fair value using an income approach. Under the income approach, we calculate the fair value of a reporting unit based on the present value of estimated future cash flows using growth rates and discount rates that are consistent with current market conditions in our industry. If the fair value of the reporting unit exceeds the carrying value of the net assets including goodwill assigned to that unit, goodwill is not impaired. If the carrying value of the reporting unit’s net assets including goodwill exceeds the fair value of the reporting unit, then we record an impairment charge based on that difference. In addition to the income approach, we calculate the fair value of our reporting units under a market approach. The market approach measures the fair value of a reporting unit through analysis of financial multiples of comparable businesses. Consideration is given to the financial conditions and operating performance of the reporting unit being valued relative to those publicly-traded companies operating in the same or similar lines of business.
For our annual impairment test in 2020, we performed a quantitative assessment for all ten of our reporting units included in continuing operations, none of which proved to be impaired during 2020. Based on our annual goodwill impairment test, the excess of the fair values over the carrying values of our ten reporting units tested under a quantitative income approach ranged from 4% - 345%. The assumptions used to estimate fair values were based on the past performance of the reporting unit as well as the projections incorporated in our strategic plan. Significant assumptions included sales growth, profitability, and related cash flows, along with cash flows associated with taxes and capital spending. The discount rate used to estimate fair value was risk adjusted in consideration of the economic conditions in effect at the time of the impairment test. We also considered assumptions that market participants may use. In our quantitative assessments, the discount rates ranged from 10.0% to 12.2%, the 2021 to 2030 compounded annual revenue growth rates ranged from 2.5% to 5.8%, and the revenue growth rates beyond 2030 ranged from 2.0% to 3.0%. By their nature, these assumptions involve risks and uncertainties. Furthermore, uncertainties associated with current market conditions increase the inherent risk associated with using an income approach to estimate fair values. While we have adjusted our key assumptions to reflect the current economic conditions, we have also assumed that economic conditions will improve. If current conditions persist and actual results are different from our estimates or assumptions, we may have to recognize an impairment charge that could be material.
We test our indefinite-lived intangible assets, which consist pri marily of trademarks, for impairment on an annual basis during the fourth quarter. The accounting guidance related to impairment testing for such intangible assets allows for the performance of an optional qualitative assessment, similar to that described above for goodwill. We did not perform any qualitative assessments as part of our indefinite-lived intangible asset impairment testing for 2020. Rather, we performed a quantitative assessment for each of our indefinite-lived trademarks in 2020. Under the quantitative assessments, we determined the fair value of each trademark using a relief from royalty methodology and compared the fair value to the carrying value. We determined that none of our trademarks were impaired during 2020. Significant assumptions to determine fair value included sales growth, royalty rates, and discount rates.
As noted above, we also test our goodwill and other indefinite-lived intangible assets not subject to amortization for impairment when indicators of impairment exist. Due to its overall financial performance and discontinued operations classification, we performed impairment tests on the Grass Valley disposal group which resulted in total asset impairments of $113.0 million in 2020. We completed the sale of Grass Valley to Black Dragon Capital on July 2, 2020. The operating results of Grass Valley are not included in our Consolidated Financial Statements after the July 2, 2020 disposal date. As of December 31, 2020, we do not own any interest in Grass Valley. See Note 5.
Pension and Other Postretirement Benefits
Our pension and other postretirement benefit costs and obligations are dependent on the various actuarial assumptions used in calculating such amounts. These assumptions relate to discount rates, salary growth, long-term return on plan assets, health care cost trend rates, mortality tables, and other factors. We base the discount rate assumptions on current investment yields on high-quality corporate long-term bonds. The salary growth assumptions reflect our long-term actual experience and future or near-term outlook. Long-term return on plan assets is determined based on historical portfolio results and management’s expectation of the future economic environment. Our health care cost trend assumptions are developed based on historical cost data, the near-term outlook, and an assessment of likely long-term trends. Our key assumptions are described in further detail in Note 18 to the Consolidated Financial Statements. Actual results that differ from our assumptions are accumulated and, if in excess of the lesser of 10% of the projected benefit obligation or the fair market value of plan assets, amortized over the estimated future working life of the plan participants.
34

Table of Contents
As a sensitivity measure, the effect of a 50 basis point decline in the assumed discount rate would have resulted in an increase in the 2020 net periodic benefit cost and projected benefit obligations as of December 31, 2020 of approximately $0.7 million and $41.4 million, respectively. A 50 basis point decline in the expected return on plan assets would have resulted in an increase in the 2020 net periodic benefit cost of approximately $1.7 million.
Conversely, the effect of a 50 basis point increase in the assumed discount rate would have resulted in an increase i n the 2020 net periodic benefit cost of approximately $0.1 million and a decrease in the projected benefit obligation of approximately $36.6 million as of December 31, 2020. A 50 basis point increase in the expected return on plan assets would have resulted in a decrease in the 2020 net periodic benefit cost of approximately $1.7 million.
Business Combination Accounting
We allocate the consideration of an acquired business to its identifiable assets and liabilities based on estimated fair values. The excess of the consideration over the amount allocated to the assets and liabilities, if any, is recorded to goodwill. We use all available information to estimate fair values. We typically engage third party valuation specialists to assist in the fair value determination of inventories, tangible long-lived assets, and intangible assets other than goodwill. The carrying values of acquired receivables and accounts payable have historically approximated their fair values as of the business combination date. As necessary, we may engage third party specialists to assist in the estimation of fair value for certain liabilities. We adjust the preliminary acquisition accounting, as necessary, typically up to one year after the acquisition closing date as we obtain more information regarding asset valuations and liabilities assumed.
Our acquisition accounting methodology contains uncertainties because it requires management to make assumptions and to apply judgment to estimate the fair value of acquired assets and liabilities. Management estimates the fair value of assets and liabilities based upon quoted market prices, the carrying value of the acquired assets and widely accepted valuation techniques, including discounted cash flows and market multiple analyses. Unanticipated events or circumstances may occur which could affect the accuracy of our fair value estimates, including assumptions regarding industry economic factors and business strategies.
If actual results are materially different than the assumptions we used to determine fair value of the assets and liabilities acquired through a business combination, it is possible that adjustments to the carrying values of such assets and liabilities will have an impact on our net earnings.
See Note 4 to the Consolidated Financial Statements for the acquisition-related information associated with significant acquisitions completed in the last three fiscal years.
Item 7A. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk
Market risks relating to our operations result primarily from currency exchange rates, certain commodity prices, interest rates, and credit extended to customers. Each of these risks is discussed below.
Currency Exchange Rate Risk
We are exposed to foreign currency risks that arise from normal business operations. These risks include the translation of local currency balances of foreign subsidiaries and transactions denominated in currencies other than a location’s functional currency.
Our investments in certain foreign subsidiaries are recorded in currencies other than the U.S. dollar. As these foreign currency denominated investments are translated at the end of each period during consolidation using period-end exchange rates, fluctuations of exchange rates between the foreign currency and the U.S. dollar increase or decrease the value of those investments. These fluctuations and the results of operations for foreign subsidiaries, where the functional currency is not the U.S. dollar, are translated into U.S. dollars using the average exchange rates during the year, while the assets and liabilities are translated using period end exchange rates. The assets and liabilities-related translation adjustments are recorded as a separate component of accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) in our Consolidated Balance Sheets. We generally view our investments in international subsidiaries with functional currencies other than the U.S. dollar as long-term. As a result, we do not generally use derivatives to manage these net investments. However, we designated euro debt issued in 2018, 2017 and 2016 by Belden Inc., a USD functional currency entity, as a net investment hedge of certain international subsidiaries. See Note 16 for further discussion.
35

Table of Contents
Transactions denominated in currencies other than a location’s functional currency may produce receivables or payables that are fixed in terms of the amount of foreign currency that will be received or paid. A change in exchange rates between the functional currency and the currency in which a transaction is denominated increases or decreases the expected amount of functional currency cash flows upon settlement of the transaction. That increase or decrease in expected functional currency cash flows is a foreign exchange transaction gain or loss that is included in our operating income in the Consolidated Statements of Operatio ns. In 2020, we recorded approximately $7.9 million of net foreign currency transaction gains. In 2019, we recorded approximately $1.5 million of net foreign currency transaction losses.
Generally, the currency in which we sell our products is the same as the currency in which we incur the costs to manufacture our products, resulting in a natural hedge. Our currency exchange rate management strategy primarily involves the use of natural techniques, where possible, such as the offsetting or netting of like-currency cash flows. However, we re-evaluate our strategy as the foreign currency environment changes, and it is possible that we could utilize derivative financial instruments to manage this risk in the future. We did not have any foreign currency derivatives outstanding as of December 31, 2020.
Our exposure to currency rate fluctuations primarily relates to exchange rate movements between the U.S. dollar and the euro, Canadian dollar, Hong Kong dollar, Chinese yuan, Mexican peso, Australian dollar, British pound, Indian rupee, and Brazilian real.
Commodity Price Risk
Certain raw materials used by us are subject to price volatility caused by supply conditions, political and economic variables, and other unpredictable factors. The primary purpose of our commodity price management activities is to manage the volatility associated with purchases of commodities in the normal course of business. We do not speculate on commodity prices.
We are exposed to price risk related to our purchase of copper used in our products, although we are generally able to raise selling prices to customers to cover the increase in copper costs. Our copper price management strategy involves the use of natural techniques, where possible, such as purchasing copper for future delivery at fixed prices. We do not generally use commodity price derivatives and did not have any outstanding at December 31, 2020 or 2019.
The following table presents unconditional commodity purchase obligations outstanding as of December 31, 2020. The unconditional purchase obligations will settle during 2021.

| Purchase Amount |  | Fair Value
| (In thousands, except average price)
Unconditional copper purchase obligations: |  |  |
Commitment volume in pounds | 1,910 |  |  |
Weighted average price per pound | $ | 3.16 |  |  |
Commitment amounts | $ | 6,036 |  |  | $ | 6,711 |

We are also exposed to price risk related to our purchase of selected commodities derived from petrochemical feedstocks used in our products. We generally purchase these commodities based upon market prices established with the vendors as part of the purchase process. Pricing of these commodities is volatile as they tend to fluctuate with the price of oil. Historically, we have not used commodity financial instruments to hedge prices for commodities derived from petrochemical feedstocks.
Interest Rate Risk
We have occasionally managed our debt portfolio by using interest rate derivative instruments, such as swap agreements, to achieve an overall desired position of fixed and floating rates. We were not a party to any interest rate derivative instruments as of or for the years ended December 31, 2020 or 2019.
36

Table of Contents
The following table provides information about our financial instruments that are sensitive to changes in interest rates. The table presents principal amounts by expected maturity dates and fair values as of December 31, 2020.

| Principal Amount by Expected Maturity |  | Fair Value
| 2021 |  | Thereafter |  | Total |
| (In thousands, except interest rates)
€350.0 million fixed-rate senior subordinated notes due 2028 | $ | — |  |  | $ | 428,295 |  |  | $ | 428,295 |  |  | $ | 446,720 |
Average interest rate |  |  | 3.875 | % |  |  |  |
€450.0 million fixed-rate senior subordinated notes due 2027 | $ | — |  |  | $ | 550,665 |  |  | $ | 550,665 |  |  | $ | 564,426 |
Average interest rate |  |  | 3.375 | % |  |  |  |
€200.0 million fixed-rate senior subordinated notes due 2026 | $ | — |  |  | $ | 244,740 |  |  | $ | 244,740 |  |  | $ | 252,672 |
Average interest rate |  |  | 4.125 | % |  |  |  |
€300.0 million fixed-rate senior subordinated notes due 2025 | $ | — |  |  | $ | 367,110 |  |  | $ | 367,110 |  |  | $ | 369,926 |
Average interest rate |  |  | 2.875 | % |  |  |  |
Total |  |  |  |  | $ | 1,590,810 |  |  | $ | 1,633,744 |

Concentrations of Credit Risk
Financial instruments that potentially subject us to significant concentrations of credit risk consist of cash and cash equivalents and accounts receivable. We are exposed to credit losses in the event of nonperformance by counterparties to these financial instruments. We place cash and ca sh equivalents with various high-quality financial institutions throughout the world, and exposure is limited at any one financial institution. Although we do not obtain collateral or other security to support these financial instruments, we evaluate the credit standing of the counterparty financial institutions. As of December 31, 2020, we had $17.5 million in accounts receivable outstanding from WESCO. This represented approximately 6% of our total accounts receivable outstanding at December 31, 2020. WESCO generally pays all outstanding receivables within thirty to sixty days of invoice receipt.
37

Table of Contents
Item 8. Financial Statements and Supplementary Data
Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm
To the Stockholders and the Board of Directors of Belden Inc.
Opinion on the Financial Statements
We have audited the accompanying consolidated balance sheets of Belden Inc. (the Company) as of December 31, 2020 and 2019, and the related consolidated statements of operations, comprehensive income, stockholders' equity and cash flows for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2020, and the related notes and the financial statement schedule listed in the Index at Item 15(a) (collectively referred to as the “consolidated financial statements”). In our opinion, the consolidated financial statements present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of the Company at December 31, 2020 and 2019, and the results of its operations and its cash flows for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2020, in conformity with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles.
We also have audited, in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States) (PCAOB), the Company's internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2020, based on criteria established in Internal Control-Integrated Framework issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission 2013 framework and our report dated February 16, 2021 expressed an unqualified opinion thereon.
Basis for Opinion
These financial statements are the responsibility of the Company's management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on the Company’s financial statements based on our audits. We are a public accounting firm registered with the PCAOB and are required to be independent with respect to the Company in accordance with the U.S. federal securities laws and the applicable rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission and the PCAOB.
We conducted our audits in accordance with the standards of the PCAOB. Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement, whether due to error or fraud. Our audits included performing procedures to assess the risks of material misstatement of the financial statements, whether due to error or fraud, and performing procedures that respond to those risks. Such procedures included examining, on a test basis, evidence regarding the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. Our audits also included evaluating the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall presentation of the financial statements. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinion.
Critical Audit Matters
The critical audit matters communicated below are matters arising from the current period audit of the financial statements that were communicated or required to be communicated to the audit committee and that: (1) relate to accounts or disclosures that are material to the financial statements and (2) involved our especially challenging, subjective or complex judgments. The communication of critical audit matters does not alter in any way our opinion on the consolidated financial statements, taken as a whole, and we are not, by communicating the critical audit matters below, providing separate opinions on the critical audit matters or on the accounts or disclosures to which they relate.
38

Table of Contents

|  | Valuation of Goodwill for Certain Reporting Units
Description of the Matter |  | At December 31, 2020, the Company had goodwill on its balance sheet aggregating $1.3 billion. As more fully described in Notes 2 and 12 to the Company’s consolidated financial statements, goodwill is tested for impairment at least annually at the reporting unit level. The Company’s goodwill is initially assigned to reporting units as of the respective acquisition dates. The Company performed a quantitative assessment for all of its reporting units and determined that the fair values of these reporting units were in excess of the carrying values. Therefore, the Company did not record any goodwill impairment for any of its reporting units. Auditing the Company’s annual goodwill impairment test for certain reporting units under the quantitative assessment was complex due to the judgments and estimation required in determining the fair values of the reporting units. In particular, the fair value estimates are sensitive to significant assumptions such as discount rates, revenue growth rates, projected operating margins, and terminal growth rates, which are sensitive to and affected by expectations about future market or economic conditions and company-specific qualitative factors.
How We Addressed the Matter in Our Audit |  | We obtained an understanding, evaluated the design and tested the operating effectiveness of controls over the Company’s preparation and review of the goodwill impairment tests, significant assumptions discussed above, as used in each of the models, and the completeness and accuracy of the data used in the models. Our audit procedures included, among others, involving our specialists to assist us in assessing methodologies, and testing the significant assumptions discussed above and the underlying data used by the Company in its analyses, and reviewing the methodology and market support used to determine the discount rate. We compared the significant assumptions used by the Company to current industry and future economic trends, changes to the Company’s business model, customer base or product mix and other relevant factors. We assessed the historical accuracy of the Company’s estimates and performed sensitivity analyses of significant assumptions to evaluate the changes in the fair values of the reporting units that would result from changes in the assumptions. We tested the Company’s reconciliation of the aggregate fair value of the reporting units to the market capitalization of the Company. We also evaluated whether any changes in the composition of the reporting units reflected significant changes in the organizational structure or segments.
|  | Revenue recognition - allocating consideration to performance obligations and estimating variable consideration
Description of the Matter |  | As described in Notes 2 and 3 to the consolidated financial statements, the Company has contractual arrangements that include software, support, and service revenues. The Company estimated the selling prices of those contractual arrangements to determine the allocation of consideration to each of the performance obligations. The objective was to determine the price at which the Company would transact a sale if the product, support or service was sold on a standalone basis. Generally, the Company determines standalone selling price using the adjusted market assessment approach. For software licenses with highly variable standalone selling prices sold with either support or professional services, the Company generally determines the standalone selling price of the software license using the residual approach. The Company estimated the standalone selling prices of each of the performance obligations and projected cash flows over the term of each contractual arrangement to determine the amount of total consideration allocated to each of the performance obligations. The Company also enters into sales contracts that provide certain distributors with price concessions, product return rights, refunds, and stock rotations, which all result in variable consideration. At the time of sale, the Company establishes an estimated reserve for the variable consideration and recognizes it by reducing revenues. Estimates are based on a percentage of revenues and the average time period between the original sale and the issuance of the adjustments. As of December 31, 2020, the Company recorded $25.5 million in unprocessed changes that were recognized as a reduction of revenues and accounts receivable and $13.0 million in unprocessed changes recognized as accrued liabilities.

39

Table of Contents

|  | Auditing the Company’s allocation of consideration expected to be received under its contractual arrangements was complex and involved a high degree of subjective auditor judgment because of the management judgment required to develop the estimates of standalone selling prices for the highly variable pricing of software licenses. Auditing the Company's measurement of variable consideration under the distributor contracts involved especially challenging judgment because the calculation involves subjective management assumptions, including historical adjustments as a percentage of revenues and the estimated period of time between the original sale and the issuance of the adjustment, all used in the estimates of unprocessed changes and pricing concessions. The estimates developed by the Company are also dependent on anticipated sales demand, trends in product pricing, and historical and anticipated adjustment patterns.
How We Addressed the Matter in Our Audit |  | We obtained an understanding, evaluated the design and tested the operating effectiveness of controls over the Company's processes to determine the estimated standalone selling price of each of the performance obligations, the allocation of total consideration to be received over the contractual term to all performance obligations based on their relative standalone selling price and to calculate the variable consideration, including the process to determine and evaluate the underlying assumptions about estimates of expected unprocessed changes and pricing concessions. We performed audit procedures related to the estimated standalone selling prices and allocation to the performance obligations over the term of the contractual arrangement, including the following, among others. To test the calculation of the amount of consideration allocated to each performance obligation, we evaluated the accuracy and completeness of the underlying data used in the Company’s calculation of the ranges of each standalone selling price and recalculated the established range for the standalone selling price used. We analyzed transaction level detail, such as invoices and price lists, to test that, if necessary, the transaction price was reallocated to bring the amount allocated to the performance obligation within the established range. We evaluated the appropriateness of the methodology used to determine the standalone selling price by comparing such prices to historical analysis and practices observed in the industry. In addition, we performed detailed testing of the underlying transactions in the calculation by agreeing the amounts recognized to source documents and performed an analysis to recalculate the allocation of revenue between performance obligations as part of our overall testing of revenue transactions. Our audit procedures related to the Company’s estimates of variable consideration included, among others, evaluating the significant assumptions and the accuracy and completeness of the underlying data used in the Company's calculation. This included testing the Company's estimate of historical adjustments as a percentage of revenues and the average time period between the original sale and the issuance of the adjustment memo. In addition, we inspected the results of the Company's retrospective review of adjustments reserved compared to actual adjustments issued, evaluated the estimates made based on historical experience and performed sensitivity analyses to evaluate the changes in variable consideration that would result from changes in the Company's significant assumptions.

/s/ Ernst & Young LLP
We have served as the Company’s auditor since 1993.
St. Louis, Missouri
February 16, 2021
40

Table of Contents
Belden Inc.
Consolidated Balance Sheets

| December 31,
| 2020 |  | 2019
| (In thousands, except par value)
ASSETS
Current assets: |  |  |
Cash and cash equivalents | $ | 501,994 |  |  | $ | 407,480 |
Receivables, net | 296,817 |  |  | 334,634 |
Inventories, net | 247,298 |  |  | 231,333 |
Other current assets | 52,289 |  |  | 29,172 |
Current assets of discontinued operations | — |  |  | 375,135 |
Total current assets | 1,098,398 |  |  | 1,377,754 |
Property, plant and equipment, less accumulated depreciation | 368,620 |  |  | 345,918 |
Operating lease right-of-use assets | 54,787 |  |  | 62,251 |
Goodwill | 1,251,938 |  |  | 1,243,669 |
Intangible assets, less accumulated amortization | 287,071 |  |  | 339,505 |
Deferred income taxes | 29,536 |  |  | 25,216 |
Other long-lived assets | 49,384 |  |  | 12,446 |
| $ | 3,139,734 |  |  | $ | 3,406,759 |
LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS’ EQUITY
Current liabilities: |  |  |
Accounts payable | $ | 244,120 |  |  | $ | 268,466 |
Accrued liabilities | 276,641 |  |  | 283,799 |
Current liabilities of discontinued operations | — |  |  | 170,279 |
Total current liabilities | 520,761 |  |  | 722,544 |
Long-term debt | 1,573,726 |  |  | 1,439,484 |
Postretirement benefits | 160,400 |  |  | 136,227 |
Deferred income taxes | 38,400 |  |  | 48,725 |
Long-term operating lease liabilities | 46,398 |  |  | 55,652 |
Other long-term liabilities | 42,998 |  |  | 38,308 |
Stockholders’ equity: |  |  |
Common stock, par value $0.01 per share— 200,000 shares authorized; 50,335 shares issued; 44,643 and 45,458 shares outstanding at 2020 and 2019, respectively | 503 |  |  | 503 |
Additional paid-in capital | 823,605 |  |  | 811,955 |
Retained earnings | 450,876 |  |  | 518,004 |
Accumulated other comprehensive loss | (191,851) |  |  | (63,418) |
Treasury stock, at cost— 5,692 and 4,877 shares at 2020 and 2019, respectively | (332,552) |  |  | (307,197) |
Total Belden stockholders’ equity | 750,581 |  |  | 959,847 |
Noncontrolling interest | 6,470 |  |  | 5,972 |
Total stockholders’ equity | 757,051 |  |  | 965,819 |
| $ | 3,139,734 |  |  | $ | 3,406,759 |

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these Consolidated Financial Statements.
41

Table of Contents
Belden Inc.
Consolidated Statements of Operations

| Years Ended December 31,
| 2020 |  | 2019 |  | 2018
| (In thousands, except per share amounts)
Revenues | $ | 1,862,716 |  |  | $ | 2,131,278 |  |  | $ | 2,165,702 |
Cost of sales | (1,199,427) |  |  | (1,337,773) |  |  | (1,335,791) |
Gross profit | 663,289 |  |  | 793,505 |  |  | 829,911 |
Selling, general and administrative expenses | (366,188) |  |  | (417,329) |  |  | (411,352) |
Research and development expenses | (107,296) |  |  | (94,360) |  |  | (91,552) |
Amortization of intangibles | (64,395) |  |  | (74,609) |  |  | (75,140) |
Gain from patent litigation | — |  |  | — |  |  | 62,141 |
Operating income | 125,410 |  |  | 207,207 |  |  | 314,008 |
Interest expense, net | (58,888) |  |  | (55,814) |  |  | (60,839) |
Non-operating pension benefit (cost) | (395) |  |  | 1,017 |  |  | (99) |
Loss on debt extinguishment | — |  |  | — |  |  | (22,990) |
Income from continuing operations before taxes | 66,127 |  |  | 152,410 |  |  | 230,080 |
Income tax expense | (11,724) |  |  | (42,519) |  |  | (62,936) |
Income from continuing operations | 54,403 |  |  | 109,891 |  |  | 167,144 |
Loss from discontinued operations, net of tax | (99,513) |  |  | (486,667) |  |  | (6,433) |
Loss from disposal of discontinued operations, net of tax | (9,948) |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Net income (loss) | (55,058) |  |  | (376,776) |  |  | 160,711 |
Less: Net income (loss) attributable to noncontrolling interest | 104 |  |  | 239 |  |  | (183) |
Net income (loss) attributable to Belden | (55,162) |  |  | (377,015) |  |  | 160,894 |
Less: Preferred stock dividends | — |  |  | 18,437 |  |  | 34,931 |
Net income (loss) attributable to Belden common stockholders | $ | (55,162) |  |  | $ | (395,452) |  |  | $ | 125,963 |
Weighted average number of common shares and equivalents: |  |  |  |  |
Basic | 44,778 |  |  | 42,203 |  |  | 40,675 |
Diluted | 44,937 |  |  | 42,416 |  |  | 40,956 |
Basic income (loss) per share attributable to Belden common stockholders: |  |  |  |  |
Continuing operations attributable to Belden common stockholders | $ | 1.21 |  |  | $ | 2.16 |  |  | $ | 3.25 |
Discontinued operations attributable to Belden common stockholders | (2.22) |  |  | (11.53) |  |  | (0.16) |
Disposal of discontinued operations attributable to Belden common stockholders | (0.22) |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Net income (loss) attributable to Belden common stockholders | $ | (1.23) |  |  | $ | (9.37) |  |  | $ | 3.10 |
Diluted income (loss) per share attributable to Belden common stockholders: |  |  |  |  |
Continuing operations attributable to Belden common stockholders | $ | 1.21 |  |  | $ | 2.15 |  |  | $ | 3.23 |
Discontinued operations attributable to Belden common stockholders | (2.22) |  |  | (11.53) |  |  | (0.16) |
Disposal of discontinued operations attributable to Belden common stockholders | (0.22) |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Net income (loss) attributable to Belden common stockholders | $ | (1.23) |  |  | $ | (9.37) |  |  | $ | 3.08 |

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these Consolidated Financial Statements.
42

Table of Contents
Belden Inc.
Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income

| Years Ended December 31,
| 2020 |  | 2019 |  | 2018
| (In thousands)
Net income (loss) | $ | (55,058) |  |  | $ | (376,776) |  |  | $ | 160,711 |
Foreign currency translation, net of tax of $1.0 million, $1.0 million, and $1.7 million, respectively | (112,562) |  |  | 24,121 |  |  | 27,802 |
Adjustments to pension and postretirement liability, net of tax of $1.7 million, $1.1 million, and $1.0 million, respectively | (15,477) |  |  | (12,168) |  |  | (4,690) |
Other comprehensive income (loss), net of tax | (128,039) |  |  | 11,953 |  |  | 23,112 |
Comprehensive income (loss) | (183,097) |  |  | (364,823) |  |  | 183,823 |
Less: Comprehensive income (loss) attributable to noncontrolling interest | 498 |  |  | 703 |  |  | (190) |
Comprehensive income (loss) attributable to Belden | $ | (183,595) |  |  | $ | (365,526) |  |  | $ | 184,013 |

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these Consolidated Financial Statements.
43

Table of Contents
Belden Inc.
Consolidated Cash Flow Statements

| Years Ended December 31,
| 2020 |  | 2019 |  | 2018
| (In thousands)
Cash flows from operating activities: |  |  |  |  |
Net income (loss) | $ | (55,058) |  |  | $ | (376,776) |  |  | $ | 160,711 |
Adjustments to reconcile net income (loss) to net cash provided by operating activities: |  |  |  |  |
Asset impairment of discontinued operations | 113,007 |  |  | 521,441 |  |  | — |
Depreciation and amortization | 108,687 |  |  | 139,259 |  |  | 148,632 |
Share-based compensation | 20,030 |  |  | 17,751 |  |  | 18,497 |
Loss on disposal of business | 946 |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Loss on debt extinguishment | — |  |  | — |  |  | 22,990 |
Deferred income tax expense (benefit) | (19,410) |  |  | (23,540) |  |  | 11,300 |
Changes in operating assets and liabilities, net of the effects of exchange rate changes, acquired businesses, and disposals: |  |  |  |  |
Receivables | 70,707 |  |  | 22,926 |  |  | (21,748) |
Inventories | (8,507) |  |  | 44,477 |  |  | (14,779) |
Accounts payable | (43,567) |  |  | (41,527) |  |  | (29,401) |
Accrued liabilities | 7,374 |  |  | (17,654) |  |  | 17,238 |
Income taxes | (22,823) |  |  | 5,497 |  |  | (4,390) |
Other assets | 2,018 |  |  | (16,118) |  |  | (18,748) |
Other liabilities | (40) |  |  | 1,157 |  |  | (1,082) |
Net cash provided by operating activities | 173,364 |  |  | 276,893 |  |  | 289,220 |
Cash flows from investing activities: |  |  |  |  |
Capital expenditures | (90,215) |  |  | (110,002) |  |  | (97,847) |
Cash from (used for) business acquisitions, net of cash acquired | 590 |  |  | (74,392) |  |  | (84,580) |
Proceeds from disposal of tangible assets | 3,161 |  |  | 25 |  |  | 1,580 |
Proceeds from disposal of business, net of cash sold | 54,821 |  |  | — |  |  | 40,171 |
Net cash used for investing activities | (31,643) |  |  | (184,369) |  |  | (140,676) |
Cash flows from financing activities: |  |  |  |  |
Payments under borrowing arrangements | (190,000) |  |  | — |  |  | (484,757) |
Payments under share repurchase program | (35,000) |  |  | (50,000) |  |  | (175,000) |
Payment of earnout consideration | (29,300) |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Cash dividends paid | (9,029) |  |  | (34,439) |  |  | (43,169) |
Withholding tax payments for share based-payment awards | (1,388) |  |  | (2,149) |  |  | (2,094) |
Other | (194) |  |  | (360) |  |  | — |
Debt issuance costs paid | — |  |  | — |  |  | (7,609) |
Redemption of stockholders' rights agreement | — |  |  | — |  |  | (411) |
Borrowings under credit arrangements | 190,000 |  |  | — |  |  | 431,270 |
Net cash used for financing activities | (74,911) |  |  | (86,948) |  |  | (281,770) |
Effect of foreign currency exchange rate changes on cash and cash equivalents | 9,299 |  |  | (301) |  |  | (7,272) |
Increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents | 76,109 |  |  | 5,275 |  |  | (140,498) |
Cash and cash equivalents, beginning of year | 425,885 |  |  | 420,610 |  |  | 561,108 |
Cash and cash equivalents, end of year | $ | 501,994 |  |  | $ | 425,885 |  |  | $ | 420,610 |

For all periods presented, the Consolidated Cash Flow Statement includes the results of the Grass Valley disposal group up to the disposal date, July 2, 2020.
The accompanying notes are an integral part of these Consolidated Financial Statements.
44

Table of Contents
Belden Inc.
Consolidated Stockholders’ Equity Statements

| Belden Inc. Stockholders |  |  |  |
| Mandatory Convertible Preferred Stock |  | Common Stock |  | Additional Paid-In Capital |  | Retained Earnings |  | Treasury Stock |  | Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income (Loss) |  | Non-controlling Interest |  | Total
| Shares |  | Amount |  | Shares |  | Amount |  |  |  | Shares |  | Amount |  |  |
| (In thousands)
Balance at December 31, 2017 | 52 |  |  | $ | 1 |  |  | 50,335 |  |  | $ | 503 |  |  | $ | 1,123,832 |  |  | $ | 833,610 |  |  | (8,316) |  |  | $ | (425,685) |  |  | $ | (98,026) |  |  | $ | 631 |  |  | $ | 1,434,866 |
Cumulative effect of change in accounting principles | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (29,041) |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (29,041) |
Net income (loss) | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 160,894 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (183) |  |  | 160,711 |
Other comprehensive income (loss), net of tax | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 23,119 |  |  | (7) |  |  | 23,112 |
Exercise of stock options, net of tax withholding forfeitures | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (883) |  |  | — |  |  | 20 |  |  | 118 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (765) |
Conversion of restricted stock units into common stock, net of tax withholding forfeitures | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (2,051) |  |  | — |  |  | 51 |  |  | 722 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (1,329) |
Share repurchase program | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (2,694) |  |  | (175,000) |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (175,000) |
Share-based compensation | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 18,497 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 18,497 |
Redemption of stockholders' rights agreement | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (411) |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (411) |
Preferred stock dividends | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (34,931) |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (34,931) |
Common stock dividends ($0.20 per share) | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (8,121) |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (8,121) |
Balance at December 31, 2018 | 52 |  |  | $ | 1 |  |  | 50,335 |  |  | $ | 503 |  |  | $ | 1,139,395 |  |  | $ | 922,000 |  |  | (10,939) |  |  | $ | (599,845) |  |  | $ | (74,907) |  |  | $ | 441 |  |  | $ | 1,387,588 |
Net income (loss) | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (377,015) |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 239 |  |  | (376,776) |
Other comprehensive income, net of tax | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 11,489 |  |  | 464 |  |  | 11,953 |
Acquisition of business with noncontrolling interests | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 5,195 |  |  | 5,195 |
Acquisition of noncontrolling interests | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (398) |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (367) |  |  | (765) |
Exercise of stock options, net of tax withholding forfeitures | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (291) |  |  | — |  |  | 4 |  |  | 180 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (111) |
Conversion of restricted stock units into common stock, net of tax withholding forfeitures | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (3,714) |  |  | — |  |  | 91 |  |  | 1,679 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (2,035) |
Share repurchase program | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (890) |  |  | (50,000) |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (50,000) |
Share-based compensation | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 17,751 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 17,751 |
Preferred stock conversion | (52) |  |  | (1) |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (340,788) |  |  | — |  |  | 6,857 |  |  | 340,789 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Preferred stock dividends | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (18,437) |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (18,437) |
Common stock dividends ($0.20 per share) | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (8,544) |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (8,544) |
Balance at December 31, 2019 | — |  |  | $ | — |  |  | 50,335 |  |  | $ | 503 |  |  | $ | 811,955 |  |  | $ | 518,004 |  |  | (4,877) |  |  | $ | (307,197) |  |  | $ | (63,418) |  |  | $ | 5,972 |  |  | $ | 965,819 |
Cumulative effect of change in accounting principle | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (2,916) |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (2,916) |
Net income (loss) | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (55,162) |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 104 |  |  | (55,058) |
Other comprehensive income (loss), net of tax | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (128,433) |  |  | 394 |  |  | (128,039) |
Retirement Savings Plan stock contributions | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (1,622) |  |  | — |  |  | 76 |  |  | 4,276 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 2,654 |
Exercise of stock options, net of tax withholding forfeitures | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (791) |  |  | — |  |  | 7 |  |  | 610 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (181) |
Conversion of restricted stock units into common stock, net of tax withholding forfeitures | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (5,967) |  |  | — |  |  | 78 |  |  | 4,759 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (1,208) |
Share repurchase program | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (976) |  |  | (35,000) |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (35,000) |
Share-based compensation | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 20,030 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 20,030 |
Common stock dividends ($0.20 per share) | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (9,050) |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | (9,050) |
Balance at December 31, 2020 | $ | — |  |  | $ | — |  |  | 50,335 |  |  | $ | 503 |  |  | $ | 823,605 |  |  | $ | 450,876 |  |  | (5,692) |  |  | $ | (332,552) |  |  | $ | (191,851) |  |  | $ | 6,470 |  |  | $ | 757,051 |

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these Consolidated Financial Statements.
45

Table of Contents
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements
Note 1: Basis of Presentation
Business Description
Belden Inc. (the Company, us, we, or our) is a global supplier of specialty networking solutions built around two global business platforms – Enterprise Solutions and Industrial Solutions. Our comprehensive portfolio of solutions enables customers to transmit and secure data, sound, and video for mission critical applications across complex enterprise and industrial environments.
Consolidation
The accompanying Consolidated Financial Statements include Belden Inc. and all of its subsidiaries, including variable interest entities for which we are the primary beneficiary. We eliminate all significant affiliate accounts and transactions in consolidation.
Foreign Currency
For international operations with functional currencies other than the United States (U.S.) dollar, we translate assets and liabilities at current exchange rates; we translate income and expenses using average exchange rates. We report the resulting translation adjustments, as well as gains and losses from certain affiliate transactions, in accumulated other comprehensive income (loss), a separate component of stockholders’ equity. We include exchange gains and losses on transactions in operating income.
We determine the functional currency of our foreign subsidiaries based upon the currency of the primary economic environment in which each subsidiary operates. Typically, that is determined by the currency in which the subsidiary primarily generates and expends cash. We have concluded that the local currency is the functional currency for all of our material subsidiaries.
Reporting Periods
Our fiscal year and fiscal fourth quarter both end on December 31. Our fiscal first quarter ends on the Sunday falling closest to 91 days after December 31. Our fiscal second and third quarters each have 91 days.
Use of Estimates in the Preparation of the Financial Statements
The preparation of financial statements in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the U.S. requires us to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets, liabilities, and operating results and the disclosure of contingencies. Actual results could differ from those estimates. We make significant estimates with respect to the collectability and valuation of receivables, the valuation of inventory, the realization of deferred tax assets, the valuation of goodwill and indefinite-lived intangible assets, the valuation of contingent liabilities, the calculation of share-based compensation, the calculation of pension and other postretirement benefits expense, and the valuation of acquired businesses.
Reclassifications
We have made certain reclassifications to the 2019 and 2018 Consolidated Financial Statements, primarily as a result of the West Penn Wire business and multi-conductor product line transfer from the Enterprise Solutions segment to the Industrial Solutions segment in 2020. See Note 6.
46

Table of Contents
Note 2: Summary of Significant Accounting Policies
Fair Value Measurement
Accounting guidance for fair value measurements specifies a hierarchy of valuation techniques based upon whether the inputs to those valuation techniques reflect assumptions other market participants would use based upon market data obtained from independent sources or reflect our own assumptions of market participant valuation. The hierarchy is broken down into three levels based on the reliability of the inputs as follows:
•Level 1 – Quoted prices in active markets that are unadjusted and accessible at the measurement date for identical, unrestricted assets or liabilities;
•Level 2 – Quoted prices for identical assets and liabilities in markets that are not active, quoted prices for similar assets and liabilities in active markets, or financial instruments for which significant inputs are observable, either directly or indirectly; and
•Level 3 – Prices or valuations that require inputs that are both significant to the fair value measurement and unobservable.
During 2020, 2019, and 2018 we utilized Level 1 inputs to determine the fair value of cash equivalents and Level 2 and Level 3 inputs to determine the fair value of net assets acquired in business combinations (see Note 4) and for impairment testing (see Notes 5 and 13). We did not have any transfers between Level 1 and Level 2 fair value measurements during 2020.
Cash and Cash Equivalents
We classify cash on hand and deposits in banks, including commercial paper, money market accounts, and other investments with an original maturity of three months or less, that we hold from time to time, as cash and cash equivalents. We periodically have cash equivalents consisting of short-term money market funds and other investments. As of December 31, 2020 and 2019, we did not have any such cash equivalents on hand. The primary objective of our investment activities is to preserve our capital for the purpose of funding operations. We do not enter into investments for trading or speculative purposes.
Accounts Receivable and Revenue Reserves
We classify amounts owed to us and due within twelve months, arising from the sale of goods or services and from other business activities, as current receivables. We classify receivables due after twelve months as other long-lived assets.
At the time of sale, we establish an estimated reserve for trade, promotion, and other special price reductions such as contract pricing, discounts to meet competitor pricing, and on-time payment discounts. We also adjust receivable balances for, among other things, correction of billing errors, incorrect shipments, and settlement of customer disputes. Customers are allowed to return inventory if and when certain conditions regarding the physical state of the inventory and our approval of the return are met. Certain distribution customers are allowed to return inventory at original cost, in an amount not to exceed three percent of the prior year’s purchases, in exchange for an order of equal or greater value. Until we can process these reductions, corrections, and returns (together, the Changes) through individual customer records, we estimate the amount of outstanding Changes and recognize them by reducing revenues. We base these estimates on historical and anticipated sales demand, trends in product pricing, and historical and anticipated Changes patterns. We make revisions to these estimates in the period in which the facts that give rise to each revision become known. Future market conditions might require us to take actions to further reduce prices and increase customer return authorizations. Unprocessed Changes recognized against our gross accounts receivable balance at December 31, 2020 and 2019 totale d $25.5 million and $29.5 million, respectively. Unprocessed Changes recognized as accrued liabilities at December 31, 2020 and 2019 totaled $13.0 million and $11.0 million, respectively.
We are exposed to credit losses primarily through sales of products and services. Our expected loss allowance methodology for accounts receivable is developed using historical collection experience, current and future economic and market conditions and a review of the current status of customers' trade accounts receivables. Due to the short-term nature of such receivables, the estimate of amount of accounts receivable that may not be collected is based on aging of the accounts receivable balances and the financial condition of customers. Additionally, specific allowance amounts are established to record the appropriate provision for customers that have a higher probability of default. Our monitoring activities include timely account reconciliation, dispute resolution, payment confirmation, consideration of customers' financial condition and macroeconomic conditions. Balances are written off when determined to be uncollectible. As of December 31, 2020 and 2019, the allowance for doubtf ul accounts totaled $5.1 million and $2.6 million, respectively. We also recognized bad debt expense, net of recoveries, of $2.4 million, $0.1 million, and $0.2 million in 2020, 2019, and 2018, respectively.
47

Table of Contents
Inventories and Related Reserves
Inventories are stated at the lower of cost or net realizable value. We determine the cost of all raw materials, work-in-process, and finished goods inventories by the first in, first out method. Cost components of inventories include direct labor, applicable production overhead, and amounts paid to suppliers of materials and products as well as freight costs and, when applicable, duty costs to import the materials and products.
We evaluate the realizability of our inventory on a product-by-product basis in light of historical and anticipated sales demand, technological changes, product life cycle, component cost trends, product pricing, and inventory condition. In circumstances where inventory levels are in excess of anticipated market demand, where inventory is deemed technologically obsolete or not saleable due to condition, or where inventory cost exceeds net realizable value, we record a charge to cost of sales and reduce the inventory to its net realizable value. The allowances for excess and obsolete inventories at December 31, 2020 and 2019 totaled $32.3 million and $21.2 million, respectively.
Property, Plant and Equipment
We record property, plant and equipment at cost. We calculate depreciation on a straight-line basis over the estimated useful lives of the related assets ranging from 10 to 40 years for buildings, 5 to 12 years for machinery and equipment, and 5 to 10 years for computer equipment and software. Construction in process reflects amounts incurred for the configuration and build-out of property, plant and equipment and for property, plant and equipment not yet placed into service. We charge maintenance and repairs—both planned major activities and less-costly, ongoing activities—to expense as incurred. We capitalize interest costs associated with the construction of capital assets and amortize the costs over the assets’ useful lives. Depreciation expense is included in costs of sales; selling, general and administrative expenses; and research and development expenses in the Consolidated Statements of Operations based on the specific categorization and use of the underlying assets being depreciated.
We review property, plant and equipment to determine whether an event or change in circumstances indicates the carrying values of the assets may not be recoverable. We base our evaluation on the nature of the assets, the future economic benefit of the assets, and any historical or future profitability measurements, as well as other external market conditions or factors that may be present. If such impairment indicators are present or other factors exist that indicate that the carrying amount of an asset may not be recoverable, we determine whether impairment has occurred through the use of an undiscounted cash flow analysis. If impairment has occurred, we recognize a loss for the difference between the carrying amount and the fair value of the asset.
For purposes of impairment testing of long-lived assets, we have identified asset groups at the lowest level for which identifiable cash flows are largely independent of the cash flows of other assets and liabilities. Generally, our asset groups are based on an individual plant or operating facility level. In some circumstances, however, a combination of plants or operating facilities may be considered the asset group due to interdependence of operational activities and cash flows.
Goodwill and Intangible Assets
Our intangible assets consist of (a) definite-lived assets subject to amortization such as developed technology, customer relationships, certain in-service research and development, certain trademarks, backlog, and capitalized software intangible assets, and (b) indefinite-lived assets not subject to amortization such as goodwill, certain trademarks, and certain in-process research and development intangible assets. We record amortization of the definite-lived intangible assets over the estimated useful lives of the related assets, which generally range from one year or less for backlog to more than 25 years for certain of our customer relationships. We determine the amortization method for our definite-lived intangible assets based on the pattern in which the economic benefits of the intangible asset are consumed. In the event we cannot reliably determine that pattern, we utilize a straight-line amortization method.
We test our goodwill and other indefinite-lived intangible assets not subject to amortization for impairment on an annual basis as of our fiscal November month-end or when indicators of impairment exist. We base our estimates on assumptions we believe to be reasonable, but which are not predictable with precision and therefore are inherently uncertain. Actual future results could differ from these estimates.
The accounting guidance related to goodwill impairment testing allows for the performance of an optional qualitative assessment of whether it is more likely than not that the fair value of a reporting unit is less than its carrying value. Such an evaluation is made based on the weight of all available evidence and the significance of all identified events and circumstances that may influence the fair value of a reporting unit. If it is more likely than not that the fair value is less than the carrying value, then a quantitative assessment is required for the reporting u nit, as described in the paragraph below. In 2020, we did not perform a qualitative assessment over any of our reporting units.
48

Table of Contents
For our annual impairment test in 2020, we performed a quantitative assessment for all ten of our reporting units included in continuing operations. Under a quantitative assessment for goodwill impairment, we determine the fair value using the income approach (using Level 3 inputs) as reconciled to our aggregate market capitalization. Under the income approach, we calculate the fair value of a reporting unit based on the present value of estimated future cash flows. If the fair value of the reporting unit exceeds the carrying value of the net assets including goodwill assigned to that unit, goodwill is not impaired. If the carrying value of the reporting unit’s net assets including goodwill exceeds the fair value of the reporting unit, then we record an impairment charge based on that difference. In addition to the income approach, we calculate the fair value of our reporting units under a market approach. The market approach measures the fair value of a reporting unit through analysis of financial multiples of comparable businesses. Consideration is given to the financial conditions and operating performance of the reporting unit being valued relative to those publicly-traded companies operating in the same or similar lines of business. Based on our annual goodwill impairment test, the excess of the fair values over the carrying values of our ten reporting units tested under a quantitative income approach ranged from 4% - 345%. As a result, the goodwill balances for our continuing operations reporting units were not impaired in 2020. Furthermore, we did not recognize any goodwill impairment from continuing operations in 2019 or 2018. See Note 13 for further discussion.
We also evaluate indefinite lived intangible assets for impairment annually or at other times if events have occurred or circumstances exist that indicate the carrying values of those assets may no longer be recoverable. We compare the fair value of the asset with its carrying amount. If the carrying amount of the asset exceeds its fair value, we recognize an impairment loss in an amount equal to that excess. We did not recognize impairment charges for our indefinite lived intangible assets from continuing operations in 2020, 2019, or 2018. See Note 13 for further discussion.
We review intangible assets subject to amortization whenever an event or change in circumstances indicates the carrying values of the assets may not be recoverable. We test intangible assets subject to amortization for impairment and estimate their fair values using the same assumptions and techniques we employ on property, plant and equipment. We did not recognize any impairment charges for amortizable intangible assets from continuing operations in 2020, 2019, or 2018.
Due to its overall financial performance and discontinued operations classification, we performed impairment tests on the Grass Valley disposal group, which resulted in total asset impairments of $113.0 million and $521.4 million in 2020 and 2019, respectively. The 2019 impairment charge consisted of impairments to goodwill, customer relationships, and trademarks of $326.1 million, $14.4 million, and $1.6 million, respectively, as well as an impairment of the disposal group of $179.3 million ($180.4 million translated at year-end exchange rates). We determined the estimated fair values of the assets and of the reporting unit by calculating the present values of their estimated future cash flows.
Disposals
During 2020, we sold a previously closed operating facility for net proceeds of $2.1 million and recognized a $0.4 million gain on the sale as well as completed the sale of Grass Valley to Black Dragon Capital - See Note 5.
During 2018, we sold a previously closed operating facility for net proceeds of $1.5 million and recognized a $0.6 million gain on the sale.
During 2017, we sold our MCS business and a 50% ownership interest in Xuzhou Hirschmann Electronics Co. Ltd (the Hirschmann JV) for a total purchase price of $40.2 million. The $40.2 million of proceeds from the sale was collected during 2018.
Pension and Other Postretirement Benefits
Our pension and other postretirement benefit costs and obligations are dependent on the various actuarial assumptions used in calculating such amounts. These assumptions relate to discount rates, salary growth, long-term return on plan assets, health care cost trend rates, mortality tables, and other factors. We base the discount rate assumptions on current investment yields on high-quality corporate long-term bonds. The salary growth assumptions reflect our long-term actual experience and future or near-term outlook. We determine the long-term return on plan assets based on historical portfolio results and management’s expectation of the future economic environment. Our health care cost trend assumptions are developed based on historical cost data, the near-term outlook, and an assessment of likely long-term trends. Actual results that differ from our assumptions are accumulated and, if in excess of the lesser of 10% of the projected benefit obligation or the fair market value of plan assets, are amortized over the estimated future working life of the plan participants.
49

Table of Contents
Accrued Sales Rebates
We grant incentive rebates to participating customers as part of our sales programs. The rebates are determined based on certain targeted sales volumes. Rebates are paid quarterly or annually in either cash or receivables credits. Until we can process these rebates through individual customer records, we estimate the amount of outstanding rebates and recognize them as accrued liabilities and reductions in our gross revenues. We base our estimates on both historical and anticipated sales demand and rebate program participation. We charge revisions to these estimates back to accrued liabilities and revenues in the period in which the facts that give rise to each revision become known. Future market conditions and product transitions might require us to take actions to increase sales rebates offered, possibly resulting in an incremental increase in accrued liabilities and an incremental reduction in revenues at the time the rebate is offered. Accrued sales rebates at December 31, 2020 and 2019 totaled $32.2 million and $37.2 million, respectively.
Contingent Liabilities
We have established liabilities for environmental and legal contingencies that are probable of occurrence and reasonably estimable, the amounts of which are currently not material. A significant amount of judgment and use of estimates is required to quantify our ultimate exposure in these matters. We review the valuation of these liabilities on a quarterly basis, and we adjust the balances to account for changes in circumstances for ongoing and emerging issues.
We accrue environmental remediation costs based on estimates of known environmental remediation exposures developed in consultation with our environmental consultants and legal counsel, the amounts of which are not currently material. We expense environmental compliance costs, which include maintenance and operating costs with respect to ongoing monitoring programs, as incurred. We evaluate the range of potential costs to remediate environmental sites. The ultimate cost of site clean-up is difficult to predict given the uncertainties of our involvement in certain sites, uncertainties regarding the extent of the required clean-up, the availability of alternative clean-up methods, variations in the interpretation of applicable laws and regulations, the possibility of insurance recoveries with respect to certain sites, and other factors.
We are, from time to time, subject to routine litigation incidental to our business. These lawsuits primarily involve claims for damages arising out of the use of our products, allegations of patent or trademark infringement, and litigation and administrative proceedings involving employment matters and commercial disputes. Assessments regarding the ultimate cost of lawsuits require judgments concerning matters such as the anticipated outcome of negotiations, the number and cost of pending and future claims, and the impact of evidentiary requirements. Based on facts currently available, we believe the disposition of the claims that are pending or asserted will not have a materially adverse effect on our financial position, results of operations or cash flow.
Business Combination Accounting
We allocate the consideration of an acquired business to its identifiable assets and liabilities based on estimated fair values. The excess of the consideration over the amount allocated to the assets and liabilities, if any, is recorded to goodwill. We use all available information to estimate fair values. We typically engage third party valuation specialists to assist in the fair value determination of inventories, tangible long-lived assets, and intangible assets other than goodwill. The carrying values of acquired receivables and accounts payable have historically approximated their fair values as of the business combination date. As necessary, we may engage third party specialists to assist in the estimation of fair value for certain liabilities, such as deferred revenue or postretirement benefit liabilities. We adjust the preliminary acquisition accounting, as necessary, typically up to one year after the acquisition closing date as we obtain more information regarding asset valuations and liabilities assumed.
Revenue Recognition
We recognize revenue consistent with the principles as outlined in the following five step model: (1) identify the contract with the customer, (2) identify the performance obligations in the contract, (3) determine the transaction price, (4) allocate the transaction price to the performance obligations in the contract, and (5) recognize revenue when (or as) each performance obligation is satisfied. See Note 3.
50

Table of Contents
Gain from Patent Litigation
In 2011, the Company’s wholly-owned subsidiary, PPC, filed an action for patent infringement against Corning alleging that Corning infringed two of PPC’s patents. In 2015, a jury found that Corning willfully infringed both patents. Following a series of appeals, we received a pre-tax amount of approximately $62.1 million from Corning in 2018. We recorded the $62.1 million of cash received as a pre-tax gain from patent litigation during 2018.
Cost of Sales
Cost of sales includes our total cost of inventory sold during the period, including material, labor, production overhead costs, variable manufacturing costs, and fixed manufacturing costs. Production overhead costs include operating supplies, applicable utility expenses, maintenance costs, and scrap. Variable manufacturing costs include inbound, interplant, and outbound freight, inventory shrinkage, and charges for excess and obsolete inventory. Fixed manufacturing costs include the costs associated with our purchasing, receiving, inspection, warehousing, distribution centers, production and inventory control, and manufacturing management. Cost of sales also includes the costs to provide maintenance and support and other professional services.
Shipping and Handling Costs
We recognize fees earned on the shipment of product to customers as revenues and recognize costs incurred on the shipment of product to customers as a cost of sales.
Selling, General and Administrative Expenses
Selling, general and administrative expenses include expenses not directly related to the production of inventory. They include all expenses related to selling and marketing our products, as well as the salary and benefit costs of associates performing the selling and marketing functions. Selling, general and administrative expenses also include salary and benefit costs, purchased services, and other costs related to our executive and administrative functions.
Research and Development Costs
Research and development costs are expensed as incurred.
Advertising Costs
Advertising costs are expensed as incurred. Advertising costs w ere $11.6 million, $14.7 million, and $17.0 million for 2020, 2019, and 2018, respectively.
Share-Based Compensation
We compensate certain employees and non-employee directors with various forms of share-based payment awards and recognize compensation costs for these awards based on their fair values. We estimate the fair values of certain awards, primarily stock appreciation rights (SARs), on the grant date using the Black-Scholes-Merton option-pricing formula, which incorporates certain assumptions regarding the expected term of an award and expected stock price volatility. We develop the expected term assumption based on the vesting period and contractual term of an award, our historical exercise and cancellation experience, our stock price history, plan provisions that require exercise or cancellation of awards after employees terminate, and the extent to which currently available information indicates that the future is reasonably expected to differ from past experience. We develop the expected volatility assumption based on historical price data for our common stock. We estimate the fair value of certain restricted stock units with service vesting conditions and performance vesting conditions based on the grant date stock price. We estimate the fair value of certain restricted stock units with market conditions using a Monte Carlo simulation valuation model with the assistance of a third party valuation firm.
After calculating the aggregate fair value of an award, we use an estimated forfeiture rate to discount the amount of share-based compensation cost expected to be recognized in our operating results over the service period of the award. We develop the forfeiture assumption based on our historical pre-vesting cancellation experience.
51

Table of Contents
Income Taxes
Income taxes are provided based on earnings reported for financial statement purposes. The provision for income taxes differs from the amounts currently payable to taxing authorities because of the recognition of revenues and expenses in different periods for income tax purposes than for financial statement purposes. Income taxes are provided as if operations in all countries, including the U.S., were stand-alone businesses filing separate tax returns.
We recognize deferred tax assets resulting from tax credit carryforwards, net operating loss carryforwards, and deductible temporary differences between taxable income on our income tax returns and pretax income on our financial statements. Deferred tax assets generally represent future tax benefits to be received when these carryforwards can be applied against future taxable income or when expenses previously reported in our Consolidated Financial Statements become deductible for income tax purposes. A deferred tax asset valuation allowance is required when some portion or all of the deferred tax assets may not be realized. At December 31, 2020 the valuation allowance of $84.3 million was primarily related to net operating losses, capital losses and foreign tax credits that we do not expect to realize.
Our effective tax rate is based on expected income, statutory tax rates, and tax planning opportunities available to us in the various jurisdictions in which we operate. Significant judgment is required in determining our effective tax rate and in evaluating our tax positions. We establish accruals for uncertain tax positions when we believe that the full amount of the associated tax benefit may not be realized. To the extent we were to prevail in matters for which accruals have been established or would be required to pay amounts in excess of reserves, there could be a material effect on our income tax provisions in the period in which such determination is made.
In December 2019, the FASB issued ASU 2019-12, Income Taxes (Topic 740) Simplifying the Accounting for Income Taxes (“ASU 2019-12”) which removes certain exceptions for investments, intra-period allocations and interim tax calculations, and adds guidance to reduce the complexity in accounting for income taxes. ASU 2019-12 is effective for annual periods beginning after December 15, 2020, with early adoption permitted. The various amendments in ASU 2019-12 are applied on a retrospective basis, modified retrospective basis and prospective basis, depending upon the amendment. The Company did not early adopt this pronouncement and is in the process of evaluating the impact of this amendment on our consolidated financial statements; however, it is not anticipated to be material.
See Note 18, Income Taxes, in the accompanying notes to our consolidated financial statements.
Current-Year Adoption of Accounting Pronouncements
In June 2016, the FASB issued Accounting Standards Update No. 2016-13 (“ASU 2016-13”), Financial Instruments - Credit Losses. Under the new standard, we are required to recognize estimated credit losses expected to occur over the estimated life or remaining contractual life of an asset (which includes losses that may be incurred in future periods) using a broader range of information including past events, current conditions, and reasonable and supportable forecasts about future economic conditions. We adopted ASU 2016-13 on January 1, 2020, which resulted in an increase to our allowance for doubtful accounts for continuing operations of $1.0 million, and an increase for discontinued operations of $1.9 million. See further discussion as well as adjustments to the allowance for doubtful accounts under the new credit loss model in Note 9.
Note 3: Revenues
On January 1, 2018, we adopted Accounting Standards Update No. 2014-09, Revenue from Contracts with Customers (Topic 606) using the modified retrospective method applied to those contracts which were not completed as of January 1, 2018. We recorded a net increase to retained earnings of $2.6 million as of January 1, 2018 due to the cumulative impact of adopting Topic 606, with the impact primarily related to sales commissions and software revenues within our Industrial Solutions segment.
Revenues are recognized when control of the promised goods or services is transferred to our customers and in an amount that reflects the consideration we expect to be entitled to in exchange for those goods or services. Taxes collected from customers and remitted to governmental authorities are not included in our revenues. We do not evaluate a contract for a significant financing component when the time between cash collection and performance is less than one year.
52

Table of Contents
The following table presents our revenues disaggregated by major product category (in thousands).

|  | Broadband and 5G |  | Cyber-Security |  | Industrial Automation |  | Smart Buildings |  | Total Revenues
Year Ended December 31, 2020 |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Enterprise Solutions |  | $ | 432,262 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 440,155 |  |  | $ | 872,417 |
Industrial Solutions |  | — |  |  | 110,524 |  |  | 879,775 |  |  | — |  |  | 990,299 |
Total |  | $ | 432,262 |  |  | $ | 110,524 |  |  | $ | 879,775 |  |  | $ | 440,155 |  |  | $ | 1,862,716 |
Year Ended December 31, 2019 |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Enterprise Solutions |  | $ | 401,415 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 544,626 |  |  | $ | 946,041 |
Industrial Solutions |  | — |  |  | 133,039 |  |  | 1,052,198 |  |  | — |  |  | 1,185,237 |
Total |  | $ | 401,415 |  |  | $ | 133,039 |  |  | $ | 1,052,198 |  |  | $ | 544,626 |  |  | $ | 2,131,278 |
Year Ended December 31, 2018 |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Enterprise Solutions |  | $ | 389,246 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 568,255 |  |  | $ | 957,501 |
Industrial Solutions |  | — |  |  | 136,648 |  |  | 1,071,553 |  |  | — |  |  | 1,208,201 |
Total |  | $ | 389,246 |  |  | $ | 136,648 |  |  | $ | 1,071,553 |  |  | $ | 568,255 |  |  | $ | 2,165,702 |

The following tables present our revenues disaggregated by geography, based on the location of the customer purchasing the product (in thousands).

|  | Americas |  | EMEA |  | APAC |  | Total Revenues
Year Ended December 31, 2020 |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Enterprise Solutions |  | $ | 636,492 |  |  | $ | 130,982 |  |  | $ | 104,943 |  |  | $ | 872,417 |
Industrial Solutions |  | 577,929 |  |  | 256,673 |  |  | 155,697 |  |  | 990,299 |
Total |  | $ | 1,214,421 |  |  | $ | 387,655 |  |  | $ | 260,640 |  |  | $ | 1,862,716 |
Year Ended December 31, 2019 |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Enterprise Solutions |  | $ | 695,008 |  |  | $ | 135,732 |  |  | $ | 115,301 |  |  | $ | 946,041 |
Industrial Solutions |  | 742,563 |  |  | 274,030 |  |  | 168,644 |  |  | 1,185,237 |
Total |  | $ | 1,437,571 |  |  | $ | 409,762 |  |  | $ | 283,945 |  |  | $ | 2,131,278 |
Year Ended December 31, 2018 |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Enterprise Solutions |  | $ | 700,499 |  |  | $ | 135,217 |  |  | $ | 121,785 |  |  | $ | 957,501 |
Industrial Solutions |  | 758,165 |  |  | 290,562 |  |  | 159,474 |  |  | 1,208,201 |
Total |  | $ | 1,458,664 |  |  | $ | 425,779 |  |  | $ | 281,259 |  |  | $ | 2,165,702 |

We generate revenues primarily by selling products that provide secure and reliable transmission of data, sound, and video for mission critical applications. We also generate revenues from providing support and professional services. We sell our products to distributors, end-users, installers, and directly to original equipment manufacturers. At times, we enter into arrangements that involve the delivery of multiple performance obligations. For these arrangements, revenue is allocated to each performance obligation based on its relative standalone selling price and recognized when or as each performance obligation is satisfied. Most of our performance obligations related to the sale of products are satisfied at a point in time when control of the product is transferred based on the shipping terms of the arrangement. Generally, we determine standalone selling price using the prices charged to customers on a standalone basis. Typically, payments are due after control transfers, which is less than one year from satisfaction of the performance obligation.
The amount of consideration we receive and revenue we recognize varies due to rebates, returns, and price adjustments. We estimate the expected rebates, returns, and price adjustments based on an analysis of historical experience, anticipated sales demand, and trends in product pricing. We adjust our estimate of revenue at the earlier of when the most likely amount of consideration we expect to receive changes or when the consideration becomes fixed. Adjustments to revenue for performance obligations satisfied in prior periods was not significant during the year ended December 31, 2020.
53

Table of Contents
The following table presents estimated and accrued variable consideration:

|  | December 31, 2020 |  | December 31, 2019
|  | (in thousands)
Accrued rebates |  | $ | 32,192 |  |  | $ | 37,170 |
Accrued returns |  | 13,016 |  |  | 10,974 |
Price adjustment recognized against gross accounts receivable |  | 25,244 |  |  | 28,672 |

Depending on the terms of an arrangement, we may defer the recognition of a portion of the consideration received because we have to satisfy a future obligation. Consideration allocated to support services under a support and maintenance contract is typically paid in advance and recognized ratably over the term of the service. The typical use of a time-elapsed unit of measure for support and maintenance contracts reflects the benefit and same pattern of transfer the customer receives from our services under this arrangement over the term of the contract. Consideration allocated to professional services is recognized when or as the services are performed depending on the terms of the arrangement. As of December 31, 2020, total deferred revenue was $77.6 million, and of this amount, $53.4 million is expected to be recognized within the next twelve months, and the remaining $24.2 million is long-term and will be recognized over a period greater than twelve months.
The following table presents deferred revenue activity (in thousands):

Balance at December 31, 2018 |  | $ | 72,358 |
New deferrals |  | 111,812 |
Revenue recognized |  | (114,100) |
Balance at December 31, 2019 |  | $ | 70,070 |
New deferrals |  | 101,066 |
Revenue recognized |  | (93,488) |
Balance at December 31, 2020 |  | $ | 77,648 |

Service-type warranties represent $10.4 million of the deferred revenue balance at December 31, 2020, and of this amount $3.6 million is expected to be recognized in the next twelve months, and the remaining $6.8 million is long-term and will be recognized over a period greater than twelve months.
We expense sales commissions as incurred when the duration of the related revenue arrangement is one year or less. We capitalize sales commissions in other current and long-lived assets on our balance sheet when the duration of the related revenue arrangement is longer than one year, and we amortize it over the related revenue arrangement period. Total capitalized sales commissions were $5.8 million, $3.4 million, and $2.9 million as of December 31, 2020, 2019, and 2018, respectively. For the years ended December 31, 2020, 2019 and 2018, we recogn ized $16.3 million, $19.0 million, and $20.3 million of sales commissions expense in selling, general, and administrative expenses, respectively.
Note 4: Acquisitions
Special Product Company
On December 6, 2019, we purchased and assumed substantially all the assets, and certain specified liabilities of Special Product Company (SPC) for a purchase price of $22.5 million. SPC, based in Kansas City, Kansas, is a leading designer, manufacturer, and seller of outdoor cabinet products for optical fiber cable installations. The results of SPC have been included in our Consolidated Financial Statements from December 6, 2019, and are reported within the Enterprise Solutions segment. The acquisition of SPC was not material to our financial position or results of operations.
Opterna
We acquired 100% of the shares of Opterna International Corp. (Opterna) on April 15, 2019 for a purchase price, net of cash acquired, of $51.7 million. Of the $51.7 million purchase price, $45.9 million was paid in 2019 with cash on hand. The acquisition included a potential earnout, which is based upon future Opterna financial targets through April 15, 2021. The maximum earnout consideration is $25.0 million, but based upon a third party valuation specialist using certain assumptions in a discounted cash flow model, the estimated fair value of the earnout included in the purchase price is $5.8 million. Opterna is an international fiber optics solution business formerly based in Sterling, Virginia which designs and manufactures a range of
54

complementary fiber connectivity, cabinet, and enclosure products used in optical networks. The results of Opterna have been included in our Consolidated Financial Statements from April 15, 2019, and are reported within the Enterprise Solutions segment. Certain subsidiaries of Opterna include noncontrolling interests. Because Opterna has a controlling financial interest in these subsidiaries, they are consolidated into our financial statements. The results that are attributable to the noncontrolling interest holders are presented as net income attributable to noncontrolling interests in the Consolidated Statements of Operations. An immaterial amount of Opterna's annual revenues are generated from transactions with the noncontrolling interests. On October 25, 2019, we purchased the noncontrolling interest of one subsidiary for a purchase price of $0.8 million; of which $0.4 million was paid at closing and the remaining $0.4 million is to be paid in 2021. The following table summarizes the estimated fair values of the assets acquired and the liabilities assumed as of April 15, 2019 (in thousands):

Receivables |  | $ | 5,308 |
Inventory |  | 7,359 |
Prepaid and other current assets |  | 566 |
Property, plant, and equipment |  | 1,328 |
Intangible assets |  | 28,000 |
Goodwill |  | 35,057 |
Deferred income taxes |  | 80 |
Operating lease right-of-use assets |  | 2,204 |
Other long-lived assets |  | 2,070 |
Total assets acquired |  | $ | 81,972 |
Accounts payable |  | $ | 4,847 |
Accrued liabilities |  | 4,301 |
Long-term deferred tax liability |  | 6,813 |
Long-term operating lease liability |  | 1,923 |
Other long-term liabilities |  | 7,152 |
Total liabilities assumed |  | $ | 25,036 |
Net assets |  | $ | 56,936 |
Noncontrolling interest |  | 5,195 |
Net assets attributable to Belden |  | $ | 51,741 |

The fair value of acquired receivables is $5.3 million, which is equivalent to its gross contractual amount.
A single estimate of fair value results from a complex series of judgments about future events and uncertainties and relies heavily on estimates and assumptions. The judgments we have used in estimating the preliminary fair value assigned to each class of acquired assets and assumed liabilities could materially affect the results of our operations. We did not record any material measurement-period adjustments during 2020.
For the purpose of the above allocation, we based our estimate of fair value for the acquired inventory, intangible assets, and noncontrolling interests on valuation studies performed by a third party valuation firm. We have estimated a fair value adjustment for inventories based on the estimated selling price of the work-in-process and finished goods acquired at the closing date less the sum of the costs to complete the work-in-process, the costs of disposal, and a reasonable profit allowance for post acquisition selling efforts. We used various valuation methods including discounted cash flows, lost income, excess earnings, and relief from royalty to estimate the fair value of the identifiable intangible assets (Level 3 valuation).
Goodwill and other intangible assets reflected above were determined to meet the criteria for recognition apart from tangible assets acquired and liabilities assumed. The goodwill is primarily attributable to expansion of product offerings in the optical fiber market. Our tax basis in the acquired goodwill is zero. The intangible assets related to the acquisition consisted of the following:
55

|  | Fair Value |  | Amortization Period
|  | (In thousands) |  | (In years)
Intangible assets subject to amortization |  |  |  |
Developed technologies |  | $ | 3,400 |  |  | 5
Customer relationships |  | 22,800 |  |  | 15
Sales backlog |  | 1,300 |  |  | 0.5
Trademarks |  | 500 |  |  | 2.0
Total intangible assets subject to amortization |  | $ | 28,000 |  |  |
Intangible assets not subject to amortization: |  |  |  |
Goodwill |  | $ | 35,057 |  |  |
Total intangible assets not subject to amortization |  | $ | 35,057 |  |  |
Total intangible assets |  | $ | 63,057 |  |  |
Weighed average amortization period |  |  |  | 12.9

The amortizable intangible assets reflected in the table above were determined by us to have finite lives. The useful life for the developed technology intangible asset was based on the estimated time that the technology provides us with a competitive advantage and thus approximates the period and pattern of consumption of the intangible asset. The useful life for the customer relationship intangible asset was based on our forecasts of estimated sales from recurring customers. The useful life of the backlog intangible asset was based on our estimate of when the ordered items would ship and control of the items transfers. The useful life for the trademarks was based on the period of time we expect to continue to go to market using the trademarks.
The following table illustrates the unaudited pro forma effect on operating results as if the Opterna acquisition had been completed January 1, 2018.

|  | Years Ended December 31,
|  | 2019 |  | 2018
|  | (In thousands, except per share data)
|  | (Unaudited)
Revenues |  | $ | 2,139,894 |  |  | $ | 2,213,781 |
Net income (loss) attributable to Belden common stockholders |  | (389,957) |  |  | 123,546 |
Diluted income (loss) per share attributable to Belden common stockholders |  | $ | (9.24) |  |  | $ | 3.02 |

For purposes of the pro forma disclosures, the year ended December 31, 2018 includes expenses related to the acquisition, including severance, restructuring, and acquisition costs; amortization of intangible assets; and cost of sales arising from the adjustment of inventory to fair value of $5.5 million, $3.8 million, and $0.5 million, respectively.
The above unaudited pro forma information is presented for information purposes only and does not purport to represent what our results of operations would have been had we completed the acquisition on the date assumed, nor is it necessarily indicative of the results that may be expected in future periods. Pro forma adjustments exclude cost savings from any synergies resulting from the acquisition.
FutureLink
We acquired the FutureLink product line and related assets from Suttle, Inc. on April 5, 2019 for a purchase price of $5.0 million, which was funded with cash on hand. The acquisition of FutureLink allows us to offer a more complete set of fiber product offerings. The results from the acquisition of FutureLink have been included in our Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements from April 5, 2019, and are reported within the Enterprise Solutions segment. The acquisition of FutureLink was not material to our financial position or results of operations.
56

Table of Contents
Note 5: Discontinued Operations
We classify assets and liabilities as held for sale (disposal group) when management, having the authority to approve the action, commits to a plan to sell the disposal group, the sale is probable within one year, and the disposal group is available for immediate sale in its present condition. We also consider whether an active program to locate a buyer has been initiated, whether the disposal group is marketed actively for sale at a price that is reasonable in relation to its current fair value, and whether actions required to complete the plan indicate that it is unlikely that significant changes to the plan will be made or that the plan will be withdrawn.
During the fourth quarter of 2019, we committed to a plan to sell Grass Valley, and at such time, met all of the criteria to classify the assets and liabilities of this business as held for sale. Furthermore, we determined a divestiture of Grass Valley represents a strategic shift that is expected to have a major impact on our operations and financial results. As a result, the Grass Valley disposal group, which was included in our Enterprise Solutions segment, is reported within discontinued operations. The Grass Valley disposal group excludes certain Grass Valley pension liabilities that Belden retained. We also ceased depreciating and amortizing the assets of the disposal group once they met the held for sale criteria in the fourth quarter of 2019.
We wrote down the carrying value of Grass Valley and recognized asset impairments totaling $113.0 million and $521.4 million in 2020 and 2019, respectively. The 2019 impairment charge consisted of impairments to goodwill, customer relationships, and trademarks of $326.1 million, $14.4 million, and $1.6 million, respectively, as well as an impairment of the disposal group of $179.3 million ($180.4 million translated at year-end exchange rates). We determined the estimated fair values of the assets and of the reporting unit by calculating the present values of their estimated future cash flows.
We completed the sale of Grass Valley to Black Dragon Capital on July 2, 2020 and recognized a loss of $9.9 million, net of $7.5 million income tax expense. The terms of the sale included gross cash consideration of $120.0 million, or approximately $56.2 million net of cash delivered with the business. The sale also included deferred consideration consisting of a $175.0 million seller’s note that is expected to mature in 2025, up to $88 million in PIK (payment-in-kind) interest on the seller’s note, and $178.0 million in potential earnout payments. Based upon a third party valuation specialist using certain assumptions in a Monte Carlo analysis, the estimated fair value of the seller’s note is $34.9 million, which we recorded in Other Long-Lived Assets. We accounted for the earnout under a loss recovery approach and did not record an asset as of the disposal date. Any subsequent recognition of an earnout will be based on the gain contingency guidance.
As part of the transaction, we also invested $3.0 million for a 9% equity interest in Grass Valley with the right to put the equity back to Black Dragon Capital. We exercised our right during the fourth quarter of 2020 and sold our 9% equity interest in Grass Valley to Black Dragon Capital for $2.7 million. We deconsolidated Grass Valley as of July 2, 2020 and accounted for our equity interest under the cost method for the period that we owned a 9% interest in Grass Valley. As of December 31, 2020, we do not own any interest in Grass Valley. Grass Valley's operating results for periods after July 2, 2020 are not included in our Consolidated Financial Statements.
The seller’s note accrues PIK interest at an annual rate of 8.5%. During the year ended December 31, 2020, the seller’s note accrued interest of $7.8 million, which we reserved for based on our expected loss allowance methodology.
We are performing certain services for Grass Valley under a transition services agreement. During 2020, the amount of transition services totaled $2.0 million, which we expect to collect in 2021.
The following table summarizes the operating results of the disposal group up to the July 2, 2020 disposal date for the years ended December 31, 2020, 2019 and 2018, respectively:
57

Table of Contents

| Years Ended December 31,
| 2020 |  | 2019 |  | 2018
| (In thousands)
Revenues | $ | 109,195 |  |  | $ | 360,496 |  |  | $ | 419,666 |
Cost of sales | (70,199) |  |  | (208,173) |  |  | (241,164) |
Gross profit | 38,996 |  |  | 152,323 |  |  | 178,502 |
Selling, general and administrative expenses | (39,947) |  |  | (93,796) |  |  | (114,567) |
Research and development expenses | (15,083) |  |  | (37,172) |  |  | (49,033) |
Amortization of intangibles | — |  |  | (12,782) |  |  | (23,689) |
Asset impairment of discontinued operations | (113,007) |  |  | (521,441) |  |  | — |
Interest expense, net | (432) |  |  | (819) |  |  | (720) |
Non-operating pension cost | (169) |  |  | (221) |  |  | (243) |
Loss before taxes | $ | (129,642) |  |  | $ | (513,908) |  |  | $ | (9,750) |

The disposal group recognized depreciation and amortization expense of approximately $0.0 million, $23.7 million, and $35.1 million during the years ended December 31, 2020, 2019, and 2018, respectively. The disposal group also had capital expenditures of approximately $16.7 million, $29.4 million, and $22.6 million during the years ended December 31, 2020, 2019, and 2018, respectively. Furthermore, the disposal group incurred stock-based compensation expense/(credits) of $(0.9) million, $0.9 million, and $1.4 million during the years ended December 31, 2020, 2019, and 2018, respectively. The disposal group did not have any significant non-cash charges for investing activities during the years ended December 31, 2020, 2019, and 2018.
The following table provides the major classes of assets and liabilities of the disposal group as of December 31, 2019 (in thousands):

Assets: |
Cash and cash equivalents | $ | 18,405 |
Receivables, net | 117,386 |
Inventories, net | 55,002 |
Other current assets | 35,187 |
Property, plant and equipment, less accumulated depreciation | 61,233 |
Operating lease right-of-use assets | 16,902 |
Goodwill | 26,707 |
Intangible assets, less accumulated amortization | 143,459 |
Deferred income taxes | 59,560 |
Other long-lived assets | 21,652 |
Impairment of disposal group | (180,358) |
Total assets of discontinued operations | $ | 375,135 |
Liabilities: |
Accounts payable | $ | 52,425 |
Accrued liabilities | 83,349 |
Postretirement benefits | 6,224 |
Deferred income taxes | 2,740 |
Long-term operating lease liabilities | 20,459 |
Other long-term liabilities | 5,082 |
Total liabilities of discontinued operations | $ | 170,279 |

The disposal group also had $42.3 million of accumulated other comprehensive losses as of December 31, 2019.
58

Table of Contents
Note 6: Operating Segments and Geographic Information
We are organized around two global business platforms: Enterprise Solutions and Industrial Solutions. Each of the global business platforms represents a reportable segment. Effective January 1, 2020, we transferred our West Penn Wire business and multi-conductor product lines from the Enterprise Solutions segment to the Industrial Solutions segment as a result of a shift in responsibilities among the segments. We have recast the prior period segment information to conform to the change in the composition of reportable segments.
The segments design, manufacture, and market a portfolio of signal transmission solutions for mission critical applications used in a variety of end markets. We sell the products manufactured by our segments through distributors or directly to systems integrators, original equipment manufacturers (OEMs), end-users, and installers.
The key measures of segment profit or loss reviewed by our chief operating decision maker are Segment Revenues and Segment EBITDA. Segment Revenues represent non-affiliate revenues and include revenues that would have otherwise been recorded by acquired businesses as independent entities but were not recognized in our Consolidated Statements of Operations due to the effects of purchase accounting and the associated write-down of acquired deferred revenue to fair value. Segment EBITDA excludes certain items, including depreciation expense; amortization of intangibles; asset impairment; severance, restructuring, and acquisition integration costs; purchase accounting effects related to acquisitions, such as the adjustment of acquired inventory and deferred revenue to fair value; and other costs. We allocate corporate expenses to the segments for purposes of measuring Segment EBITDA. Corporate expenses are allocated on the basis of each segment’s relative EBITDA prior to the allocation.
Our measure of segment assets does not include cash, goodwill, intangible assets, deferred tax assets, or corporate assets. All goodwill is allocated to reporting units of our segments for purposes of impairment testing.
Operating Segment Information

Enterprise Solutions | Years ended December 31,
| 2020 |  | 2019 |  | 2018
| (In thousands)
Segment revenues | $ | 872,415 |  |  | $ | 946,041 |  |  | $ | 957,501 |
Affiliate revenues | 1,289 |  |  | 4,162 |  |  | 6,105 |
Segment EBITDA | 99,333 |  |  | 126,925 |  |  | 156,790 |
Depreciation expense | 20,655 |  |  | 19,771 |  |  | 18,490 |
Amortization of intangibles | 21,662 |  |  | 22,324 |  |  | 21,076 |
Amortization of software development intangible assets | 245 |  |  | 175 |  |  | 71 |
Severance, restructuring, and acquisition integration costs | 7,720 |  |  | 10,808 |  |  | 14,863 |
Purchase accounting effects of acquisitions | 125 |  |  | 592 |  |  | 1,690 |
Acquisition of property, plant and equipment | 25,223 |  |  | 42,289 |  |  | 42,624 |
Segment assets | 462,615 |  |  | 487,125 |  |  | 430,128 |

59

Table of Contents

Industrial Solutions | Years ended December 31,
| 2020 |  | 2019 |  | 2018
| (In thousands)
Segment revenues | $ | 990,301 |  |  | $ | 1,185,237 |  |  | $ | 1,208,201 |
Affiliate revenues | 60 |  |  | 11 |  |  | 80 |
Segment EBITDA | 147,626 |  |  | 226,110 |  |  | 237,870 |
Depreciation expense | 21,815 |  |  | 20,638 |  |  | 19,819 |
Amortization of intangibles | 42,733 |  |  | 52,285 |  |  | 54,064 |
Amortization of software development intangible assets | 1,576 |  |  | 350 |  |  | 8 |
Severance, restructuring, and acquisition integration costs | 4,538 |  |  | 15,736 |  |  | 7,762 |
Acquisition of property, plant and equipment | 44,675 |  |  | 35,189 |  |  | 29,529 |
Segment assets | 522,637 |  |  | 504,482 |  |  | 508,843 |

Total Segments | Years ended December 31,
| 2020 |  | 2019 |  | 2018
| (In thousands)
Segment revenues | $ | 1,862,716 |  |  | $ | 2,131,278 |  |  | $ | 2,165,702 |
Affiliate revenues | 1,349 |  |  | 4,173 |  |  | 6,185 |
Segment EBITDA | 246,959 |  |  | 353,035 |  |  | 394,660 |
Depreciation expense | 42,470 |  |  | 40,409 |  |  | 38,309 |
Amortization of intangibles | 64,395 |  |  | 74,609 |  |  | 75,140 |
Amortization of software development intangible assets | 1,821 |  |  | 525 |  |  | 79 |
Severance, restructuring, and acquisition integration costs | 12,258 |  |  | 26,544 |  |  | 22,625 |
Purchase accounting effects of acquisitions | 125 |  |  | 592 |  |  | 1,690 |
Acquisition of property, plant and equipment | 69,898 |  |  | 77,478 |  |  | 72,153 |
Segment assets | 985,252 |  |  | 991,607 |  |  | 938,971 |

60

Table of Contents
The following table is a reconciliation of the total of the reportable segments’ Revenues and EBITDA to consolidated revenues and consolidated income from continuing operations before taxes, respectively.

| Years Ended December 31,
| 2020 |  | 2019 |  | 2018
| (In thousands)
Total Segment Revenues | $ | 1,862,716 |  |  | $ | 2,131,278 |  |  | $ | 2,165,702 |
Deferred revenue adjustments | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Consolidated Revenues | $ | 1,862,716 |  |  | $ | 2,131,278 |  |  | $ | 2,165,702 |
Total Segment EBITDA | $ | 246,959 |  |  | $ | 353,035 |  |  | $ | 394,660 |
Amortization of intangibles | (64,395) |  |  | (74,609) |  |  | (75,140) |
Depreciation expense | (42,470) |  |  | (40,409) |  |  | (38,309) |
Severance, restructuring, and acquisition integration costs (1) | (12,258) |  |  | (26,544) |  |  | (22,625) |
Purchase accounting effects related to acquisitions (2) | (125) |  |  | (592) |  |  | (1,690) |
Amortization of software development intangible assets | (1,821) |  |  | (525) |  |  | (79) |
Loss on sale of assets (3) | — |  |  | — |  |  | (94) |
Costs related to patent litigation | — |  |  | — |  |  | (2,634) |
Gain from patent litigation | — |  |  | — |  |  | 62,141 |
Eliminations | (480) |  |  | (3,149) |  |  | (2,222) |
Consolidated operating income | 125,410 |  |  | 207,207 |  |  | 314,008 |
Interest expense, net | (58,888) |  |  | (55,814) |  |  | (60,839) |
Non-operating pension benefit (cost) | (395) |  |  | 1,017 |  |  | (99) |
Loss on debt extinguishment | — |  |  | — |  |  | (22,990) |
Consolidated income from continuing operations before taxes | $ | 66,127 |  |  | $ | 152,410 |  |  | $ | 230,080 |

(1)See Note 15, Severance, Restructuring, and Acquisition Integration Activities, for details.
(2)In 2020 and 2019, we collectively recognized $0.1 million and $0.6 million, respectively, of cost of sales related to purchase accounting adjustments of acquired inventory to fair value for both our SPC and Opterna acquisitions. In 2018, we made a $1.7 million adjustment to increase the earn-out liability associated with an acquisition.
(3)In 2018, we recognized a $0.1 million loss on sale of assets for the sale of our MCS business and Hirschmann JV. See Note 2.
Below are reconciliations of other segment measures to the consolidated totals.

| Years Ended December 31,
| 2020 |  | 2019 |  | 2018
| (In thousands)
Total segment assets | $ | 985,252 |  |  | $ | 991,607 |  |  | $ | 938,971 |
Cash and cash equivalents | 501,994 |  |  | 407,480 |  |  | 407,454 |
Goodwill | 1,251,938 |  |  | 1,243,669 |  |  | 1,206,877 |
Intangible assets, less accumulated amortization | 287,071 |  |  | 339,505 |  |  | 359,931 |
Deferred income taxes | 29,536 |  |  | 25,216 |  |  | 26,459 |
Corporate assets | 83,943 |  |  | 24,147 |  |  | 16,786 |
Assets of discontinued operations | — |  |  | 375,135 |  |  | 822,843 |
Total assets | $ | 3,139,734 |  |  | $ | 3,406,759 |  |  | $ | 3,779,321 |
Total segment acquisition of property, plant and equipment | $ | 69,898 |  |  | $ | 77,478 |  |  | $ | 72,153 |
Discontinued operations acquisition of property, plant and equipment | 16,712 |  |  | 29,414 |  |  | 22,681 |
Corporate acquisition of property, plant and equipment | 3,605 |  |  | 3,110 |  |  | 3,013 |
Total acquisition of property, plant and equipment | $ | 90,215 |  |  | $ | 110,002 |  |  | $ | 97,847 |

61

Table of Contents
Geographic Information
The Company attributes foreign sales based on the location of the customer purchasing the product. The table below summarizes net sales and long-lived assets for the years ended December 31, 2020, 2019 and 2018 for the following countries: the U.S., Canada, China, and Germany. No other individual foreign country’s net sales or long-lived assets are material to the Company.

| United States |  | Canada |  | China |  | Germany |  | All Other |  | Total
| (In thousands, except percentages)
Year ended December 31, 2020 |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Revenues | $ | 1,015,340 |  |  | $ | 119,700 |  |  | $ | 111,835 |  |  | $ | 91,187 |  |  | $ | 524,654 |  |  | $ | 1,862,716 |
Percent of total revenues | 55 | % |  | 6 | % |  | 6 | % |  | 5 | % |  | 28 | % |  | 100 | %
Long-lived assets | $ | 163,731 |  |  | $ | 32,063 |  |  | $ | 44,824 |  |  | $ | 63,100 |  |  | $ | 114,286 |  |  | $ | 418,004 |
Year ended December 31, 2019 |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Revenues | $ | 1,167,033 |  |  | $ | 162,975 |  |  | $ | 109,522 |  |  | $ | 92,913 |  |  | $ | 598,835 |  |  | $ | 2,131,278 |
Percent of total revenues | 55 | % |  | 8 | % |  | 5 | % |  | 4 | % |  | 28 | % |  | 100 | %
Long-lived assets | $ | 152,214 |  |  | $ | 16,452 |  |  | $ | 40,247 |  |  | $ | 48,272 |  |  | $ | 101,179 |  |  | $ | 358,364 |
Year ended December 31, 2018 |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Revenues | $ | 1,206,401 |  |  | $ | 166,669 |  |  | $ | 107,582 |  |  | $ | 100,691 |  |  | $ | 584,359 |  |  | $ | 2,165,702 |
Percent of total revenues | 56 | % |  | 8 | % |  | 5 | % |  | 4 | % |  | 27 | % |  | 100 | %
Long-lived assets | $ | 170,368 |  |  | $ | 13,352 |  |  | $ | 36,989 |  |  | $ | 39,724 |  |  | $ | 63,776 |  |  | $ | 324,209 |

Major Customer
Revenues generated in both the Enterprise Solutions and Industrial Solutions segments from sales to WESCO were approximately $271.6 million (15% of revenues), $328.2 million (15% of revenues), and $361.7 million (17% of revenues) for 2020, 2019, and 2018, respectively. At December 31, 2020, we had $17.5 million in accounts receivable outstanding from WESCO, which represented approximately 6% of our total accounts receivable outstanding at December 31, 2020.
Note 7: Noncontrolling Interest
We have a 51% ownership percentage in a joint venture with Shanghai Hi-Tech Control System Co, Ltd (Hite). The purpose of the joint venture is to develop and provide certain Industrial Solutions products and integrated solutions to customers in China. Belden and Hite are committed to fund $1.53 million and $1.47 million, respectively, to the joint venture in the future. The joint venture is determined to not have sufficient equity at risk; therefore, it is considered a variable interest entity. We have determined that Belden is the primary beneficiary of the joint venture, due to both our ownership percentage and our control over the activities of the joint venture that most significantly impact its economic performance based on the terms of the joint venture agreement with Hite. Because Belden is the primary beneficiary of the joint venture, we have consolidated the joint venture in our financial statements. The results of the joint venture attributable to Hite’s ownership are presented as net income (loss) attributable to noncontrolling interest in the Consolidated Statements of Operations. The joint venture is not material to our consolidated financial statements as of or for the years ended December 31, 2020, 2019, or 2018.
We acquired Opterna in April 2019. Certain subsidiaries of Opterna include noncontrolling interests. Because we have a controlling financial interest in these subsidiaries, they are consolidated into our financial statements. The results of these subsidiaries were consolidated into our financial statements as of the acquisition date. The results that are attributable to the noncontrolling interest holders are presented as net income (loss) attributable to noncontrolling interests in the Consolidated Statements of Operations. An immaterial amount of Opterna's annual revenues are generated from transactions with the noncontrolling interests. On October 25, 2019, we purchased the noncontrolling interest of one subsidiary for a purchase price of $0.8 million; of which $0.4 million was paid at closing and the remaining $0.4 million will be paid in 2021. The subsidiaries of Opterna that include noncontrolling interests are not material to our consolidated financial statements as of or for the years ended December 31, 2020, 2019 or 2018.
62

Table of Contents
Note 8: Income Per Share
The following table presents the basis of the income per share computations:

| Years Ended December 31,
| 2020 |  | 2019 |  | 2018
| (In thousands)
Numerator: |  |  |  |  |
Income from continuing operations | $ | 54,403 |  |  | $ | 109,891 |  |  | $ | 167,144 |
Less: Net income (loss) attributable to noncontrolling interest | 104 |  |  | 239 |  |  | (183) |
Less: Preferred stock dividends | — |  |  | 18,437 |  |  | 34,931 |
Income from continuing operations attributable to Belden common stockholders | 54,299 |  |  | 91,215 |  |  | 132,396 |
Add: Loss from discontinued operations, net of tax | (99,513) |  |  | (486,667) |  |  | (6,433) |
Add: Loss on disposal of discontinued operations, net of tax | (9,948) |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Net income (loss) attributable to Belden common stockholders | $ | (55,162) |  |  | $ | (395,452) |  |  | $ | 125,963 |
Denominator: |  |  |  |  |
Weighted average shares outstanding, basic | 44,778 |  |  | 42,203 |  |  | 40,675 |
Effect of dilutive common stock equivalents | 159 |  |  | 213 |  |  | 281 |
Weighted average shares outstanding, diluted | 44,937 |  |  | 42,416 |  |  | 40,956 |

Basic weighted average shares outstanding is used to calculate diluted loss per share when the numerator is a loss because using diluted weighted average shares outstanding would be anti-dilutive.
For the years ended December 31, 2020, 2019, and 2018, diluted weighted average shares outstanding exclude outstanding equity awards of 1.5 million, 1.2 million, and 0.9 million, respectively, which are anti-dilutive. In addition, for the years ended December 31, 2020, 2019, and 2018, diluted weighted average shares outstanding do not include outstanding equity awards of 0.4 million, 0.3 million, and 0.3 million, respectively, because the related performance conditions have not been satisfied. Furthermore, for t he years ended December 31, 2019, and 2018, diluted weighted average shares outstanding do not include the weighted average impact of preferred shares that were convertible into 3.7 million and 6.9 million common shares, respectively, because deducting the preferred stock dividends from net income was more dilutive.
For purposes of calculating basic earnings per share, unvested restricted stock units are not included in the calculation of basic weighted average shares outstanding until all necessary conditions have been satisfied and issuance of the shares underlying the restricted stock units is no longer contingent. Necessary conditions are not satisfied until the vesting date, at which time holders of our restricted stock units receive shares of our common stock.
For purposes of calculating diluted earnings per share, unvested restricted stock units are included to the extent that they are dilutive. In determining whether unvested restricted stock units are dilutive, each issuance of restricted stock units is considered separately.
Once a restricted stock unit has vested, it is included in the calculation of both basic and diluted weighted average shares outstanding.
Note 9: Credit Losses
Effective January 1, 2020, we adopted ASU 2016-13, Financial Instruments – Credit Losses (Topic 326): Measurement of Credit Losses on Financial Instruments prospectively. This ASU replaces the incurred loss impairment model with an expected credit loss impairment model for financial instruments, including trade receivables. The amendment requires entities to consider forward-looking information to estimate expected credit losses, resulting in earlier recognition of losses for receivables that are current or not yet due, which were not considered under the previous accounting guidance. Upon adoption, we recorded a noncash cumulative effect adjustment to retained earnings of $2.9 million. Of this amount, $1.0 million related to our continuing operations and $1.9 million related to our discontinued operations.
63

Table of Contents
We are exposed to credit losses primarily through sales of products and services. Our expected loss allowance methodology for accounts receivable is developed using historical collection experience, current and future economic and market conditions and a review of the current status of customers' trade accounts receivables. Due to the short-term nature of such receivables, the estimate of accounts receivable that may not be collected is based upon the aging of accounts receivable balances and the financial condition of customers. Additionally, specific allowance amounts are established to record the appropriate provision for customers that have a higher probability of default. Our monitoring activities include timely account reconciliation, dispute resolution, payment confirmation, consideration of customers' financial condition and macroeconomic conditions. Balances are written off when determined to be uncollectible.
Estimates are used to determine the allowance, which is based upon an assessment of anticipated payments as well as other historical, current and future information that is reasonably available. The following table presents the activity in the allowance for doubtful accounts for our continuing operations for the year ended December 31, 2020 (in thousands).

Balance at December 31, 2019 |  | $ | 2,569 |
Adoption adjustment |  | 1,011 |
Current period provision |  | 2,282 |
Recoveries collected |  | (637) |
Write-offs |  | (114) |
Currency impact |  | 39 |
Balance at December 31, 2020 |  | $ | 5,150 |

Note 10: Inventories
The major classes of inventories were as follows:

| December 31,
| 2020 |  | 2019
| (In thousands)
Raw materials | $ | 106,514 |  |  | $ | 98,530 |
Work-in-process | 32,011 |  |  | 34,717 |
Finished goods | 141,042 |  |  | 119,331 |
Gross inventories | 279,567 |  |  | 252,578 |
Excess and obsolete reserves | (32,269) |  |  | (21,245) |
Net inventories | $ | 247,298 |  |  | $ | 231,333 |

Note 11: Property, Plant and Equipment
The carrying values of property, plant and equipment were as follows:

| December 31,
| 2020 |  | 2019
| (In thousands)
Land and land improvements | $ | 29,321 |  |  | $ | 27,502 |
Buildings and leasehold improvements | 136,427 |  |  | 126,580 |
Machinery and equipment | 608,618 |  |  | 558,639 |
Computer equipment and software | 137,512 |  |  | 119,533 |
Construction in process | 63,589 |  |  | 70,993 |
Gross property, plant and equipment | 975,467 |  |  | 903,247 |
Accumulated depreciation | (606,847) |  |  | (557,329) |
Net property, plant and equipment | $ | 368,620 |  |  | $ | 345,918 |

64

Depreciation Expense
We recognized depreciation expense in income from continuing operations of $42.5 million, $40.4 million, and $38.3 million in 2020, 2019, and 2018, respectively.
Note 12: Leases
We have operating and finance leases for properties, including manufacturing facilities, warehouses, and office space; as well as vehicles and certain equipment. We make certain judgments in determining whether a contract contains a lease in accordance with ASU 2016-02. Our leases have remaining lease terms of less than 1 year to 15 years, some of which include options to extend the lease for a period of up to 15 years and some include options to terminate the leases within 1 year. We do not assume renewals in our determination of the lease term unless the renewals are deemed to be reasonably certain as of the commencement date of the lease. Our lease agreements do not contain any material residual value guarantees or material variable lease payments.
We have entered into various short-term operating leases with an initial term of twelve months or less. These leases are not recorded on our balance sheet as of December 31, 2020 or 2019, and the rent expense for short-term leases was not material.
We have certain property and equipment lease contracts that may contain lease and non-lease components, and we have elected to utilize the practical expedient to account for these components together as a single combined lease component.
As the rate implicit in most of our leases is not readily determinable, we use the incremental borrowing rate to determine the present value of the lease payments, which is unique to each leased asset, and is based upon the term of the lease, commencement date of the lease, local currency of the leased asset, and the credit rating of the legal entity leasing the asset.
The components of lease expense were as follows:

| Years Ended December 31,
| 2020 |  | 2019
| (In thousands)
Operating lease cost | $ | 14,348 |  |  | $ | 14,622 |
Finance lease cost |  |  |
Amortization of right-of-use asset | $ | 133 |  |  | $ | 142 |
Interest on lease liabilities | 17 |  | 22 |
Total finance lease cost | $ | 150 |  |  | $ | 164 |

Supplemental cash flow information related to leases was as follows:

| Years Ended December 31,
| 2020 |  | 2019
| (In thousands)
Cash paid for amounts included in the measurement of lease liabilities: |  |  |
Operating cash flows from operating leases | $ | 15,489 |  | $ | 14,594 |
Operating cash flows from finance leases | 16 |  | 25 |
Financing cash flows from finance leases | 158 |  | 258 |

65

Supplemental balance sheet information related to leases was as follows:

| December 31,
| 2020 |  | 2019
| (In thousands, except lease term and discount rate)
Operating leases: |  |  |
Total operating lease right-of-use assets | $ | 54,787 |  |  | $ | 62,251 |
Accrued liabilities | $ | 14,742 |  |  | $ | 13,900 |
Long-term operating lease liabilities | 46,398 |  |  | 55,652 |
Total operating lease liabilities | $ | 61,140 |  |  | $ | 69,552 |
Finance leases: |  |  |
Other long-lived assets, at cost | $ | 764 |  |  | $ | 823 |
Accumulated depreciation | (483) |  |  | (391) |
Other long-lived assets, net | $ | 281 |  |  | $ | 432 |

Weighted Average Remaining Lease Term |  |  |
Operating leases | 5 years |  | 6 years
Finance leases | 3 years |  | 3 years
Weighted Average Discount Rate |  |  |
Operating leases | 6.6% |  | 6.9 | %
Finance leases | 4.9% |  | 6.2 | %

The following table summarizes maturities of lease liabilities as of December 31, 2020 (in thousands):

2021 |  | $ | 19,250 |
2022 |  | 16,305 |
2023 |  | 12,552 |
2024 |  | 9,516 |
2025 |  | 8,718 |
Thereafter |  | 8,901 |
Total |  | $ | 75,242 |

The following table summarizes maturities of lease liabilities as of December 31, 2019 (in thousands):

2020 |  | $ | 19,086 |
2021 |  | 16,988 |
2022 |  | 14,128 |
2023 |  | 11,598 |
2024 |  | 9,032 |
Thereafter |  | 16,655 |
Total |  | $ | 87,487 |

66

Note 13: Intangible Assets
The carrying values of intangible assets were as follows:

| December 31, 2020 |  | December 31, 2019
| Gross Carrying Amount |  | Accumulated Amortization |  | Net Carrying Amount |  | Gross Carrying Amount |  | Accumulated Amortization |  | Net Carrying Amount
| (In thousands) |  | (In thousands)
Goodwill | $ | 1,251,938 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 1,251,938 |  |  | $ | 1,243,669 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 1,243,669 |
Definite-lived intangible assets subject to amortization: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Developed technology | $ | 428,187 |  |  | $ | (369,849) |  |  | $ | 58,338 |  |  | $ | 413,310 |  |  | $ | (331,696) |  |  | $ | 81,614 |
Customer relationships | 295,382 |  |  | (128,796) |  |  | 166,586 |  |  | 297,595 |  |  | (110,732) |  |  | 186,863 |
Trademarks | 65,861 |  |  | (36,539) |  |  | 29,322 |  |  | 56,393 |  |  | (30,213) |  |  | 26,180 |
In-service research and development | 11,536 |  |  | (9,774) |  |  | 1,762 |  |  | 10,702 |  |  | (7,160) |  |  | 3,542 |
Backlog | 11,421 |  |  | (11,421) |  |  | — |  |  | 11,335 |  |  | (10,935) |  |  | 400 |
Total intangible assets subject to amortization | 812,387 |  |  | (556,379) |  |  | 256,008 |  |  | 789,335 |  |  | (490,736) |  |  | 298,599 |
Indefinite-lived intangible assets not subject to amortization: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Trademarks | 31,063 |  |  | — |  |  | 31,063 |  |  | 40,106 |  |  | — |  |  | 40,106 |
In-process research and development | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 800 |  |  | — |  |  | 800 |
Total intangible assets not subject to amortization | 31,063 |  |  | — |  |  | 31,063 |  |  | 40,906 |  |  | — |  |  | 40,906 |
Intangible assets | $ | 843,450 |  |  | $ | (556,379) |  |  | $ | 287,071 |  |  | $ | 830,241 |  |  | $ | (490,736) |  |  | $ | 339,505 |

Segment Allocation of Goodwill and Trademarks
The changes in the carrying amount of goodwill assigned to reporting units in our reportable segments are as follows:

| Enterprise Solutions |  | Industrial Solutions |  | Consolidated
| (In thousands)
Balance at December 31, 2018 | $ | 432,082 |  |  | $ | 774,795 |  |  | $ | 1,206,877 |
Acquisitions and purchase accounting adjustments | 38,209 |  |  | — |  |  | 38,209 |
Translation impact | (260) |  |  | (1,157) |  |  | (1,417) |
Balance at December 31, 2019 | $ | 470,031 |  |  | $ | 773,638 |  |  | $ | 1,243,669 |
Acquisitions and purchase accounting adjustments | 2,420 |  |  | — |  |  | 2,420 |
Translation impact | 2,296 |  |  | 3,553 |  |  | 5,849 |
Balance at December 31, 2020 | $ | 474,747 |  |  | $ | 777,191 |  |  | $ | 1,251,938 |

The changes in the carrying amount of indefinite-lived trademarks are as follows:

| Enterprise Solutions |  | Industrial Solutions |  | Consolidated
| (In thousands)
Balance at December 31, 2018 | $ | 27,000 |  |  | $ | 13,270 |  |  | $ | 40,270 |
Translation impact | — |  |  | (164) |  |  | (164) |
Balance at December 31, 2019 | $ | 27,000 |  |  | $ | 13,106 |  |  | $ | 40,106 |
Reclassify to definite-lived | — |  |  | (9,043) |  |  | (9,043) |
Balance at December 31, 2020 | $ | 27,000 |  |  | $ | 4,063 |  |  | $ | 31,063 |

67

Annual Impairment Test
The annual measurement date for our goodwill and indefinite-lived intangible assets impairment test is our fiscal November month-end. For our 2020 goodwill impairment test, we performed a quantitative assessment for all ten of our reporting units and determined the estimated fair values of our reporting units by calculating the present values of their estimated future cash flows using Level 3 inputs. We did not perform a qualitative assessment over our reporting units. We determined that the fair values of the reporting units were in excess of the carrying values; therefore, we did not record any goodwill impairment for the ten reporting units. We also did not recognize any goodwill impairment from continuing operations in 2019 or 2018 based upon the results of our annual goodwill impairment testing.
For our annual impairment test in 2020, the excess of the fair values over the carrying values of our ten reporting units tested under a quantitative income approach ranged from 4% - 345%. The assumptions used to estimate fair values were based on the past performance of the reporting unit as well as the projections incorporated in our strategic plan. Significant assumptions included sales growth, profitability, and related cash flows, along with cash flows associated with taxes and capital spending. The discount rate used to estimate fair value was risk adjusted in consideration of the economic conditions in effect at the time of the impairment test. We also considered assumptions that market participants may use. In our quantitative assessments, the discount rates ranged from 10.0% to 12.2%, the 2021 to 2030 compounded annual revenue growth rates ranged from 2.5% to 5.8%, and the revenue growth rates beyond 2030 ranged from 2.0% to 3.0%. By their nature, these assumptions involve risks and uncertainties. Furthermore, uncertainties associated with current market conditions increase the inherent risk associated with using an income approach to estimate fair values. While we have adjusted our key assumptions to reflect the current economic conditions, we have also assumed that economic conditions will improve. If current conditions persist and actual results are different from our estimates or assumptions, we may have to recognize an impairment charge that could be material.
We test our indefinite-lived intangible assets, which consist pri marily of trademarks, for impairment on an annual basis during the fourth quarter. The accounting guidance related to impairment testing for such intangible assets allows for the performance of an optional qualitative assessment, similar to that described above for goodwill. We did not perform any qualitative assessments as part of our indefinite-lived intangible asset impairment testing for 2020. Rather, we performed a quantitative assessment for each of our indefinite-lived trademarks in 2020. Under the quantitative assessments, we determined the fair value of each trademark using a relief from royalty methodology and compared the fair value to the carrying value. Significant assumptions to determine fair value included sales growth, royalty rates, and discount rates. We did not recognize any trademark impairment charges from continuing operations in 2020, 2019, or 2018.
Disposal Group Impairment
During the fourth quarter of 2019, we committed to a plan to sell Grass Valley, and at such time, met all of the criteria to classify the assets and liabilities of this business as held for sale. Furthermore, we determined a divestiture of Grass Valley represents a strategic shift that is expected to have a major impact on our operations and financial results. As a result, the Grass Valley disposal group, previously included in our Enterprise Solutions segment, was reported within discontinued operations. We also ceased depreciating and amortizing the assets of the disposal group once they met the held for sale criteria in the fourth quarter of 2019. During 2019, we wrote down the carrying value of Grass Valley and recognized asset impairments totaling $521.4 million, which consisted of impairments to goodwill, customer relationships, and trademarks of $326.1 million, $14.4 million, and $1.6 million, respectively, as well as an impairment of the disposal group of $179.3 million ($180.4 million translated at year-end exchange rates). During 2020, we wrote down the carrying value of Grass Valley and recognized asset impairments totaling $113.0 million. We determined the estimated fair values of the assets and of the reporting unit by calculating the present values of their estimated future cash flows, which was based in part on the assumed proceeds from a divestiture of Grass Valley.
Amortization Expense
We recognized amortization expense in income from continuing operations of $66.2 million, $74.6 million, and $75.1 million in 2020, 2019, and 2018, respectively. We expect to recognize annual amortization expense of $35.6 million in 2021, $32.9 million in 2022, $31.2 million in 2023, $29.0 million in 2024, and $24.7 million in 2025 related to our intangible assets balance as of December 31, 2020.
The weighted-average amortization period for our customer relationships, trademarks, developed technology, and in-service research and development is 18.2 years, 8.3 years, 6.8 years, and 5.0 years, respectively.
68

At the beginning of 2020, we re-evaluated the useful lives of certain trademarks in our Industrial Solutions segment and concluded that indefinite lives for these trademarks was no longer appropriate. We have estimated a useful life of five years and will re-evaluate this estimate if and when our expected use of the trademarks changes. We began amortizing the trademarks in the first quarter of 2020, which resulted in amortization expense of $1.8 million for the year ended December 31, 2020. As of December 31, 2020, the net book value of these trademarks totaled $7.8 million.
Note 14: Accrued Liabilities
The carrying values of accrued liabilities were as follows:

| December 31,
| 2020 |  | 2019
| (In thousands)
Wages, severance and related taxes | $ | 65,892 |  |  | $ | 58,953 |
Current deferred revenue | 53,371 |  |  | 54,255 |
Accrued rebates | 32,192 |  |  | 37,170 |
Accrued interest | 20,610 |  |  | 18,781 |
Employee benefits | 27,707 |  |  | 17,791 |
Lease liabilities | 14,840 |  |  | 14,072 |
Other (individual items less than 5% of total current liabilities) | 62,029 |  |  | 82,777 |
Accrued liabilities | $ | 276,641 |  |  | $ | 283,799 |

At December 31, 2019, our other accrued liabilities balance included earnout consideration of $31.4 million in accordance with the purchase agreement for SAM, which was acquired on February 8, 2018 and included in the Grass Valley disposal group. During our fiscal first quarter of 2020, prior to the Grass Valley disposal, we paid the sellers of SAM the full earnout consideration. The acquisition-date fair value of the earnout liability was $29.3 million and is reflected as a financing activity in the Consolidated Cash Flow Statement with the remaining $2.1 million reflected as an operating activity.
Note 15: Severance, Restructuring, and Acquisition Integration Activities
Cost Reduction Program
During 2019, we began a cost reduction program to improve performance and enhance margins by streamlining the organizational structure and investing in technology to drive productivity. We recognized $4.0 million and $19.6 million of severance and other restructuring costs for this program during 2020 and 2019, respectively. These costs were incurred by both the Enterprise Solutions and Industrial Solutions segments. The cost reduction program is expected to deliver an estimated $60 million reduction in selling, general, and administrative expenses on an annual basis; approximately $40 million of which was realized in 2020, and the full benefit is expected to be materialized in 2021. We also expect to incur incremental costs of approximately $8 million for this program in 2021.
FutureLink, Opterna, and SPC Integration Program
In 2019, we began a restructuring program to integrate FutureLink, Opterna, and SPC with our existing businesses. The restructuring and integration activities were focused on achieving desired cost savings by consolidating existing and acquired facilities and other support functions. We recognized $4.9 million and $6.1 million of severance and other restructuring costs for this program during 2020 and 2019, respectively. These costs were incurred by the Enterprise Solutions segment. We expect to incur incremental costs of approximately $1 million for this program in 2021.
Industrial Manufacturing Footprint Program
In 2016, we began a program to consolidate our manufacturing footprint, which was later completed in 2018. We recognized severance and other restructuring costs of $17.7 million and $66.1 million for this program during 2018 and cumulatively, respectively. The costs were incurred by the Enterprise Solutions and Industrial Solutions segments, as the manufacturing locations involved in the program serve both platforms.
69

The following table summarizes the costs by segment of the programs described above as well as other immaterial programs and acquisition integration activities:

| Severance |  | Other Restructuring and Integration Costs |  | Total Costs
|  |  | (In thousands) |  |
Year Ended December 31, 2020 |  |  |  |  |
Enterprise Solutions | $ | 1,345 |  |  | $ | 6,374 |  |  | $ | 7,719 |
Industrial Solutions | 1,706 |  |  | 2,833 |  |  | 4,539 |
Total | $ | 3,051 |  |  | $ | 9,207 |  |  | $ | 12,258 |
Year Ended December 31, 2019 |  |  |  |  |
Enterprise Solutions | $ | 5,018 |  |  | $ | 5,790 |  |  | $ | 10,808 |
Industrial Solutions | 15,736 |  |  | — |  |  | 15,736 |
Total | $ | 20,754 |  |  | $ | 5,790 |  |  | $ | 26,544 |
Year Ended December 31, 2018 |  |  |  |  |
Enterprise Solutions | $ | 548 |  |  | $ | 14,315 |  |  | $ | 14,863 |
Industrial Solutions | 240 |  |  | 7,522 |  |  | 7,762 |
Total | $ | 788 |  |  | $ | 21,837 |  |  | $ | 22,625 |

The other restructuring and integration costs primarily consisted of equipment transfers, costs to consolidate operating and support facilities, retention bonuses, relocation, travel, legal, and other costs. The majority of the other restructuring and integration costs related to these actions were paid as incurred or are payable within the next 60 days.
The following table summarizes the costs of the various programs described above as well as other immaterial programs and acquisition integration activities by financial statement line item in the Consolidated Statement of Operations:

|  | Years ended December 31,
|  | 2020 |  | 2019 |  | 2018
|  | (In thousands)
Cost of sales |  | $ | 704 |  |  | $ | 3,425 |  |  | $ | 17,962 |
Selling, general and administrative expenses |  | 11,554 |  |  | 23,119 |  |  | 4,546 |
Research and development expenses |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 117 |
Total |  | $ | 12,258 |  |  | $ | 26,544 |  |  | $ | 22,625 |

Accrued Severance
The table below sets forth severance activity that occurred for the Cost Reduction Program and SPC, Opterna and FutureLink Integration Program described above. The balances below are included in accrued liabilities (in thousands).
70

Balance at December 31, 2019 |  | $ | 19,575 |
New charges |  | 2,529 |
Cash payments |  | (4,483) |
Foreign currency translation |  | (89) |
Other adjustments |  | (4,147) |
Balance at March 29, 2020 |  | $ | 13,385 |
New charges |  | 4,660 |
Cash payments |  | (4,795) |
Foreign currency translation |  | (132) |
Other adjustments |  | (1,420) |
Balance at June 28, 2020 |  | $ | 11,698 |
New charges |  | 2,060 |
Cash payments |  | (3,968) |
Foreign currency translation |  | (156) |
Other adjustments |  | (1,541) |
Balance at September 27, 2020 |  | $ | 8,093 |
New charges |  | 992 |
Cash payments |  | (1,823) |
Foreign currency translation |  | (95) |
Other adjustments |  | (82) |
Balance at December 31, 2020 |  | $ | 7,085 |

The other adjustments were the result of changes in estimates. We experienced higher than expected voluntary turnover during 2020, and as a result, certain previously approved severance actions were not taken.
Note 16: Long-Term Debt and Other Borrowing Arrangements
The carrying values of our long-term debt and other borrowing arrangements were as follows:

| December 31,
| 2020 |  | 2019
| (In thousands)
Revolving credit agreement due 2022 | $ | — |  |  | $ | — |
Senior subordinated notes: |  |  |
3.875% Senior subordinated notes due 2028 | 428,295 |  |  | 392,910 |
3.375% Senior subordinated notes due 2027 | 550,665 |  |  | 505,170 |
4.125% Senior subordinated notes due 2026 | 244,740 |  |  | 224,520 |
2.875% Senior subordinated notes due 2025 | 367,110 |  |  | 336,780 |
Total senior subordinated notes | 1,590,810 |  |  | 1,459,380 |
Less unamortized debt issuance costs | (17,084) |  |  | (19,896) |
Long-term debt | $ | 1,573,726 |  |  | $ | 1,439,484 |

71

Revolving Credit Agreement due 2022
In 2017, we entered into an Amended and Restated Credit Agreement (the Revolver) to amend and restate our prior Revolving Credit Agreement. The Revolver provides a $400.0 million multi-currency asset-based revolving credit facility. The borrowing base under the Revolver includes eligible accounts receivable; inventory; and property, plant and equipment of certain of our subsidiaries in the U.S., Canada, Germany, and the Netherlands. The maturity date of the Revolver is May 16, 2022. Interest on outstanding borrowings is variable, based upon LIBOR or other similar indices in foreign jurisdictions, plus a spread that ranges from 1.25%-1.75%, depending upon our leverage position. We pay a commitment fee on our available borrowing capacity of 0.25%. In the event we borrow more than 90% of our borrowing base, we are subject to a fixed charge coverage ratio covenant. We paid approximately $2.3 million of fees when we amended the Revolver, which are being amortized over the remaining term of the Revolver. Due to the initial uncertainties arising from the COVID-19 pandemic and out of an abundance of caution, in April 2020 we borrowed $190.0 million on our Revolver, which we fully repaid by December 31, 2020 as a result of improved and sufficient liquidity and cash flow. As of December 31, 2020, we had no borrowings outstanding on the Revolver, and our available borrowing capacity was $230.2 million.
Senior Subordinated Notes
In March 2018, we completed an offering for €350.0 million ($431.3 million at issuance) aggregate principal amount of 3.875% senior subordinated notes due 2028 (the 2028 Notes). The carrying value of the 2028 Notes as of December 31, 2020 is $428.3 million. The 2 028 Notes are guaranteed on a senior subordinated basis by our current and future domestic subsidiaries. The 2028 Notes rank equal in right of payment with our senior subordinated notes due 2027, 2026, and 2025 and with any future subordinated debt, and they are subordinated to all of our senior debt and the senior debt of our subsidiary guarantors, including our Revolver. Interest is payable semiannually on March 15 and September 15 of each year, which commenced on September 15, 2018. We paid approximately $7.5 million of fees associated with the issuance of the 2028 Notes, which are being amortized over the life of the 2028 Notes using the effective interest method. We used the net proceeds from this offering and cash on hand to repurchase the 2023 and 2024 Notes - see further discussion below.
We have outstanding €450.0 million aggregate principal amount of 3.375% senior subordinated notes due 2027 (the 2027 Notes). The carrying value of the 2027 Notes as of December 31, 2020 is $550.7 million. The 2027 Notes are guaranteed on a senior subordinated basis by our current and future domestic subsidiaries. The 2027 Notes rank equal in right of payment with our senior subordinated notes due 2028, 2026, and 2025 and with any future subordinated debt, and they are subordinated to all of our senior debt and the senior debt of our subsidiary guarantors, including our Revolver. Interest is payable semiannually on January 15 and July 15 of each year.
We have outstanding €200.0 million aggregate principal amount of 4.125% senior subordinated notes due 2026 (the 2026 Notes). The carrying value of the 2026 Notes as of December 31, 2020 is $244.7 million. The 2026 Notes are guaranteed on a senior subordinated basis by our current and future domestic subsidiaries. The notes rank equal in right of payment with our senior subordinated notes due 2028, 2027, and 2025 and with any future subordinated debt, and they are subordinated to all of our senior debt and the senior debt of our subsidiary guarantors, including our Revolver. Interest is payable semiannually on April 15 and October 15 of each year.
We have outstanding €300.0 million aggregate principal amount of 2.875% senior subordinated notes due 2025 (the 2025 Notes). The carrying value of the 2025 Notes as of December 31, 2020 is $367.1 million. The 2025 Notes are guaranteed on a senior subordinated basis by our current and future domestic subsidiaries. The 2025 Notes rank equal in right of payment with our senior subordinated notes due 2028, 2027, and 2026 and with any future subordinated debt, and they are subordinated to all of our senior debt and the senior debt of our subsidiary guarantors, including our Revolver. Interest is payable semiannually on March 15 and September 15 of each year.
We had outstanding $200 million aggregate principal amount of 5.25% senior subordinated notes due 2024 (the 2024 Notes). In March 2018, we repurchased $188.7 million of the 2024 Notes outstanding for cash consideration of $199.8 million, including a prepayment penalty and recognized a $13.8 million loss on debt extinguishment including the write-off of unamortized debt issuance costs. In April 2018, we repurchased the remaining 2024 Notes outstanding for cash consideration of $11.9 million, including a prepayment penalty, and recognized a $0.8 million loss on debt extinguishment including the write-off of unamortized debt issuance costs.
72

We had outstanding €200.0 million aggregate principal amount of 5.5% senior subordinated notes due 2023 (the 2023 Notes). In March 2018, we repurchased €143.1 million of the €200.0 million 2023 Notes outstanding for cash consideration of €147.8 million ($182.1 million), including a prepayment penalty and recognized a $6.2 million loss on debt extinguishment including the write-off of unamortized debt issuance costs. In April 2018, we repurchased the remaining 2023 Notes outstanding for cash consideration of €58.5 million ($71.6 million), including a prepayment penalty, and recognized a $2.2 million loss on debt extinguishment including the write-off of unamortized debt issuance costs.
The senior subordinated notes due 2025, 2026, 2027 and 2028 are redeemable after September 15, 2020, October 15, 2021, July 15, 2022, and March 15, 2023, respectively, at the following redemption prices as a percentage of the face amount of the notes:

Senior Subordinated Notes due
2025 |  | 2026 |  | 2027 |  | 2028
Year |  | Percentage |  | Year |  | Percentage |  | Year |  | Percentage |  | Year |  | Percentage
2020 |  | 101.438 | % |  | 2021 |  | 102.063 | % |  | 2022 |  | 101.688 | % |  | 2023 |  | 101.938 | %
2021 |  | 100.719 | % |  | 2022 |  | 101.375 | % |  | 2023 |  | 101.125 | % |  | 2024 |  | 101.292 | %
2022 and thereafter |  | 100.000 | % |  | 2023 |  | 100.688 | % |  | 2024 |  | 100.563 | % |  | 2025 |  | 100.646 | %
|  |  |  | 2024 and thereafter |  | 100.000 | % |  | 2025 and thereafter |  | 100.000 | % |  | 2026 and thereafter |  | 100.000 | %

Fair Value of Long-Term Debt
The fair value of our senior subordinated notes as of December 31, 2020 was approximately $1,633.7 million based on quoted prices of the debt instruments in inactive markets (Level 2 valuation). This amount represents the fair values of our senior subordinated notes with a carrying value of $1,590.8 million as of December 31, 2020.
Maturities
Maturities on outstanding long-term debt and other borrowings during each of the five years subsequent to December 31, 2020 are as follows (in thousands):

2021 | $ | — |
2022 | — |
2023 | — |
2024 | — |
2025 | 367,110 |
Thereafter | 1,223,700 |
| $ | 1,590,810 |

Note 17: Net Investment Hedge
All of our euro denominated notes were issued by Belden Inc., a USD functional currency entity. As of December 31, 2020, €767.8 million of our outstanding foreign denominated debt is designated as a net investment hedge on the foreign currency risk of our net investment in our euro foreign operations. The objective of the hedge is to protect the net investment in the foreign operation against adverse changes in the euro exchange rate. The transaction gain or loss is reported in the translation adjustment section of other comprehensive income. For the years ended December 31, 2020, 2019 and 2018, the transaction gain/(loss) associated with the net investment hedge reported in other comprehensive income was $(56.2) million, $26.6 million and $87.5 million, respectively. During 2020, we de-designated €532.2 million of our outstanding debt that was previously designated as a net investment hedge. After the de-designation, transaction gains or losses associated with this €532.2 million of debt are reported in income from continuing operations.
73

Note 18: Income Taxes

| Years ended December 31,
| 2020 |  | 2019 |  | 2018
| (in thousands)
Income (loss) before taxes: |  |  |  |  |
United States operations | $ | (117,819) |  |  | $ | 42,833 |  |  | $ | 115,500 |
Foreign operations | 183,946 |  |  | 109,577 |  |  | 114,580 |
Income before taxes | $ | 66,127 |  |  | $ | 152,410 |  |  | $ | 230,080 |
Income tax expense (benefit): |  |  |  |  |
Currently payable |  |  |  |  |
United States federal | $ | 273 |  |  | $ | 21,893 |  |  | $ | 31,730 |
United States state and local | 91 |  |  | 3,090 |  |  | 3,912 |
Foreign | 11,511 |  |  | 13,859 |  |  | 16,968 |
| 11,875 |  |  | 38,842 |  |  | 52,610 |
Deferred |  |  |  |  |
United States federal | (1,754) |  |  | 7,567 |  |  | 7,220 |
United States state and local | (2,310) |  |  | (1,205) |  |  | (31) |
Foreign | 3,913 |  |  | (2,685) |  |  | 3,137 |
| (151) |  |  | 3,677 |  |  | 10,326 |
Income tax expense | $ | 11,724 |  |  | $ | 42,519 |  |  | $ | 62,936 |

In addition to the above income tax expense associated with continuing operations, we also recorded an income tax benefit associated with discontinued operations of $22.6 million, $27.2 million, an d $3.3 million in 2020, 2019, and 2018, respectively.

| Years Ended December 31,
| 2020 |  | 2019 |  | 2018
Effective income tax rate reconciliation from continuing operations: |  |  |  |  |
United States federal statutory rate | 21.0% |  | 21.0% |  | 21.0%
State and local income taxes | (2.6)% |  | 1.2% |  | 1.5%
Impact of change in tax contingencies | 2.3% |  | —% |  | (0.7)%
Foreign income tax rate differences | (38.2)% |  | (8.6)% |  | (1.0)%
Impact of change in deferred tax asset valuation allowance | 3.1% |  | 9.2% |  | 0.3%
Domestic permanent differences and tax credits | 33.9% |  | 5.1% |  | 1.9%
Impact of tax reform | —% |  | —% |  | 4.4%
Impact of CARES act | (1.8)% |  | —% |  | —%
| 17.7% |  | 27.9% |  | 27.4%

In 2020, the most significant difference between the U.S. federal statutory tax rate and our effective tax rate was the impact of foreign tax rate differences. Foreign tax rate differences resulted in an income tax benefit of $25.3 million, $13.1 million, and $2.4 million in 2020, 2019, and 2018, respectively. Additionally, in 2020, 2019 and 2018, our income tax expense was reduced by $4.0 million, $3.9 million, and $3.0 million, respectively, due to a tax holiday for our operations in St. Kitts. The tax holiday in St. Kitts is scheduled to expire in 2022.
An additional significant difference between the U.S. federal statutory tax rate and our effective tax rate was the impact of domestic permanent differences and tax credits. We recognized a total income tax expense from domestic permanent differences and tax credits of $22.4 million in 2020, primarily associated with our foreign income inclusions.
In March 2020, the Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security Act (CARES Act) was signed into law in the United States. The Company generated a loss in the U.S. which will be carried back to prior years, as permitted by the CARES Act. The net impact to the tax provision as a result of the net operating loss carry back was a benefit of $1.2 million, primarily associated with the re-rate of the net operating loss carry back period.
74

If we were to repatriate foreign cash to the U.S., we may be required to accrue and pay U.S. taxes in accordance with applicable U.S. tax rules and regulations as a result of the repatriation. However, it is our intent to permanently reinvest the earnings of our non-U.S. subsidiaries in those operations and for continued non-U.S. growth opportunities. As a result, as of December 31, 2020, we have not made a provision for U.S. or additional foreign withholding taxes.

| December 31,
| 2020 |  | 2019
| (In thousands)
Components of deferred income tax balances: |  |  |
Deferred income tax liabilities: |  |  |
Plant, equipment, and intangibles | $ | (92,271) |  |  | $ | (96,254) |
Right of use asset | (17,610) |  |  | (16,906) |
| (109,881) |  |  | (113,160) |
Deferred income tax assets: |  |  |
Postretirement, pensions, and stock compensation | 35,394 |  |  | 28,169 |
Reserves and accruals | 24,388 |  |  | 15,395 |
Net operating loss, capital loss, and tax credit carryforwards | 107,028 |  |  | 76,456 |
Lease liability | 18,515 |  |  | 17,882 |
Valuation allowances | (84,308) |  |  | (48,251) |
| 101,017 |  |  | 89,651 |
Net deferred income tax liability | $ | (8,864) |  |  | $ | (23,509) |

On July 2, 2020, we completed the divestiture of Grass Valley to Black Dragon Capital. The increase in pensions and reserves is primarily due to the divestiture of Grass Valley. We derived $23.8 million of deferred tax assets in relation to a capital loss in the U.S. for the divestiture of Grass Valley. The increase in deferred tax valuation allowances is primarily due to the valuation allowance against the capital loss of $23.8 million that we do not expect to be able to realize prior to expiration and the valuation allowance against the seller’s note allowance.
As of December 31, 2020, we had $205.4 million of gross net operating loss carryforwards and $57.1 million of tax credit carryforwards. Unless otherwise utilized, net operating loss carryforwards will expire upon the filing of the tax returns for the following respective years: $0.9 million in 2020, $19.7 million between 2021 and 2024, and $126.8 million between 2025 and 2040. Net operating loss with an indefinite carryforward period total $58.0 million. Of the $205.4 million in net operating loss carryforwards, we have determined, based on the weight of all available evidence, both positive and negative, that we will utilize $137.1 million of these net operating loss carryforwards within their respective expiration periods. A valuation allowance has been recorded on the remaining portion of the net operating loss carryforwards.
Unless otherwise utilized, tax credit carryforwards of $57.1 million will expire as follows: $2.1 million between 2020 and 2024 and $49.6 million between 2025 and 2040. Tax credit carryforwards with an indefinite carryforward period total $5.4 million. We have determined, based on the weight of all available evidence, both positive and negative, that we will utilize $17.3 million of these tax credit carryforwards within their respective expiration periods. A valuation allowance has been recorded on the remaining portion of the tax credit carryforwards.
As of December 31, 2020, we had $100.5 million of gross capital loss carryforwards in the U.S. with a full valuation allowance as we do not expect to be able to utilize the capital loss prior to expiration.
The following tables summarize our net operating losses carryforwards and tax credit carryforwards as of December 31, 2020 by jurisdiction:
75

| Net Operating Loss Carryforwards
| (In thousands)
Australia | $ | 10,546 |
Germany | 15,852 |
Japan | 653 |
Luxembourg | 163 |
Netherlands | 6,578 |
Other | 20,723 |
United Kingdom | 10,720 |
United States - Federal and various states | 140,117 |
Total | $ | 205,352 |

| Tax Credit Carryforwards
| (In thousands)
United States | $ | 56,617 |
Canada | 492 |
Total | $ | 57,109 |

In 2020, we recognized a net $1.8 million increase to reserves for uncertain tax positions. A reconciliation of the beginning and ending amounts of unrecognized tax benefits is as follows:

| 2020 |  | 2019
| (In thousands)
Balance at beginning of year | $ | 6,779 |  |  | $ | 6,591 |
Additions based on tax positions related to the current year | 548 |  |  | 488 |
Additions for tax positions of prior years | 1,574 |  |  | — |
Reductions for tax positions of prior years - Settlement | (328) |  |  | (300) |
Balance at end of year | $ | 8,573 |  |  | $ | 6,779 |

The balance of $8.6 million at December 31, 2020, reflects tax positions that, if recognized, would impact our effective tax rate.
As of December 31, 2020, we believe it is reasonably possible that $1.7 million of unrecognized tax benefits will change within the next twelve months primarily attributable to the expected completion of tax audits in foreign jurisdictions.
Our practice is to recognize interest and penalties related to uncertain tax positions in interest expense and operating expenses, respectively. We have approximately $0.2 million and $0.0 million accrued for the payment of interest and penalties as of December 31, 2020 and 2019, respectively.
Our federal tax return for the tax years 2017 and later remain subject to examination by the Internal Revenue Service. Our state and foreign income tax returns for the tax years 2012 and later remain subject to examination by various state and foreign tax authorities.
Note 19: Pension and Other Postretirement Benefits
We sponsor defined benefit pension plans and defined contribution plans that cover substantially all employees in Canada, the Netherlands, the United Kingdom, the U.S., and certain employees in Germany. Certain defined benefit plans in the United Kingdom are frozen and additional benefits are not being earned by the participants. The U.S. defined benefit pension plan is closed to new entrants. Annual contributions to retirement plans equal or exceed the minimum funding requirements of applicable local regulations. The assets of the funded pension plans we sponsor are maintained in various trusts and are invested primarily in equity and fixed income securities.
76

Benefits provided to employees under defined contribution plans include cash contributions by the Company based on either hours worked by the employee or a percentage of the employee’s compensation. Defined contribution expense for 2020, 2019, and 2018 was $10.0 million, $12.1 million, and $11.8 million, respectively.
We sponsor unfunded postretirement medical and life insurance benefit plans for certain of our employees in Canada and the U.S. The medical benefit portion of the U.S. plan is only for employees who retired prior to 1989 as well as certain other employees who were near retirement and elected to receive certain benefits.
The following tables provide a reconciliation of the changes in the plans’ benefit obligations and fair value of assets as well as a statement of the funded status and balance sheet reporting for these plans.

| Pension Benefits |  | Other Benefits
Years Ended December 31, | 2020 |  | 2019 |  | 2020 |  | 2019
|  |  | (In thousands) |  |
Change in benefit obligation: |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Benefit obligation, beginning of year | $ | (461,352) |  |  | $ | (412,880) |  |  | $ | (29,470) |  |  | $ | (26,143) |
Service cost | (3,930) |  |  | (3,668) |  |  | (33) |  |  | (35) |
Interest cost | (9,729) |  |  | (12,261) |  |  | (809) |  |  | (960) |
Participant contributions | (73) |  |  | (86) |  |  | (5) |  |  | (4) |
Actuarial loss | (42,284) |  |  | (39,329) |  |  | (110) |  |  | (2,374) |
Divestitures and acquisitions | (910) |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Settlements | 26,970 |  |  | 49 |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Curtailments | 236 |  |  |  |  | — |  |  |
Plan amendments | (226) |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Foreign currency exchange rate changes | (15,345) |  |  | (9,890) |  |  | (427) |  |  | (1,260) |
Benefits paid | 13,718 |  |  | 16,713 |  |  | 1,356 |  |  | 1,306 |
Benefit obligation, end of year | $ | (492,925) |  |  | $ | (461,352) |  |  | $ | (29,498) |  |  | $ | (29,470) |

| Pension Benefits |  | Other Benefits
Years Ended December 31, | 2020 |  | 2019 |  | 2020 |  | 2019
|  |  | (In thousands) |  |
Change in plan assets: |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Fair value of plan assets, beginning of year | $ | 355,726 |  |  | $ | 311,509 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | — |
Actual return on plan assets | 32,470 |  |  | 45,896 |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Employer contributions | 6,393 |  |  | 5,673 |  |  | 1,351 |  |  | 1,302 |
Plan participant contributions | 73 |  |  | 86 |  |  | 5 |  |  | 4 |
Settlements | (26,945) |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Foreign currency exchange rate changes | 7,803 |  |  | 9,275 |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Benefits paid | (13,718) |  |  | (16,713) |  |  | (1,356) |  |  | (1,306) |
Fair value of plan assets, end of year | $ | 361,802 |  |  | $ | 355,726 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | — |

Funded status, end of year | $ | (131,123) |  |  | $ | (105,626) |  |  | $ | (29,498) |  |  | $ | (29,470) |
Amounts recognized in the balance sheets: |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Prepaid benefit cost | $ | 4,780 |  |  | $ | 5,542 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | — |
Accrued benefit liability, current | (3,558) |  |  | (3,000) |  |  | (1,443) |  |  | (1,411) |
Accrued benefit liability, noncurrent | (132,345) |  |  | (108,168) |  |  | (28,055) |  |  | (28,059) |
Net funded status | $ | (131,123) |  |  | $ | (105,626) |  |  | $ | (29,498) |  |  | $ | (29,470) |

The accumulated benefit obligation for all defined benefit pension plans was $518.4 million and $456.9 million at December 31, 2020 and 2019, respectively.
77

The projected benefit obligation, accumulated benefit obligation, and fair value of plan assets for the pension plans with a projected benefit obligation in excess of plan assets were $463.2 million, $459.2 million, and $297.8 million, respectively, as of December 31, 2020 and were $404.9 million, $400.4 million, and $293.7 million, respectively, as of December 31, 2019.
The accumulated benefit obligation and fair value of plan assets for other postretirement benefit plans with an accumulated benefit obligation in excess of plan assets were $59.2 million and $64.0 million, respectively, as of December 31, 2020 and were $29.5 million and $0 million, respectively, as of December 31, 2019.
The following table provides the components of net periodic benefit costs for the plans.

| Pension Benefits |  | Other Benefits
Years Ended December 31, | 2020 |  | 2019 |  | 2018 |  | 2020 |  | 2019 |  | 2018
|  |  |  |  | (In thousands) |  |  |  |
Components of net periodic benefit cost: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Service cost | $ | 3,930 |  |  | $ | 3,668 |  |  | $ | 4,579 |  |  | $ | 33 |  |  | $ | 35 |  |  | $ | 47 |
Interest cost | 9,729 |  |  | 12,261 |  |  | 11,480 |  |  | 809 |  |  | 960 |  |  | 945 |
Expected return on plan assets | (16,357) |  |  | (15,699) |  |  | (16,389) |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Amortization of prior service cost (credit) | 190 |  |  | 169 |  |  | (42) |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Settlement loss (gain) | 3,153 |  |  | (7) |  |  | 1,342 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | — |
Net loss (gain) recognition | 2,930 |  |  | 1,432 |  |  | 2,775 |  |  | (59) |  |  | (133) |  |  | (12) |
Net periodic benefit cost | $ | 3,575 |  |  | $ | 1,824 |  |  | $ | 3,745 |  |  | $ | 783 |  |  | $ | 862 |  |  | $ | 980 |

We recorded settlement losses totaling $3.2 million during 2020 and $1.3 million during 2018. The settlement losses were the result of lump-sum payments to participants that exceeded the sum of the pension plan's respective annual service cost and interest cost amounts.
The following table presents the assumptions used in determining the benefit obligations and the net periodic benefit cost amounts.

| Pension Benefits |  | Other Benefits
| Years Ended December 31, |  | Years Ended December 31,
| 2020 |  | 2019 |  | 2020 |  | 2019
Weighted average assumptions for benefit obligations at year end: |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Discount rate | 1.5 | % |  | 2.2 | % |  | 2.5 | % |  | 2.9 | %
Salary increase | 3.3 | % |  | 3.5 | % |  | N/A |  | N/A
Cash balance interest credit rate | 4.6 | % |  | 4.0 | % |  | N/A |  | N/A
Weighted average assumptions for net periodic cost for the year: |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Discount rate | 2.2 | % |  | 3.1 | % |  | 2.9 | % |  | 3.7 | %
Salary increase | 3.5 | % |  | 3.6 | % |  | N/A |  | N/A
Cash balance interest credit rate | 4.0 | % |  | 4.7 | % |  | N/A |  | N/A
Expected return on assets | 4.9 | % |  | 5.0 | % |  | N/A |  | N/A
Assumed health care cost trend rates: |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Health care cost trend rate assumed for next year | N/A |  | N/A |  | 5.5 | % |  | 5.6 | %
Rate that the cost trend rate gradually declines to | N/A |  | N/A |  | 5.0 | % |  | 5.0 | %
Year that the rate reaches the rate it is assumed to remain at | N/A |  | N/A |  | 2026 |  | 2023

Plan assets are invested using a total return investment approach whereby a mix of equity securities and fixed income securities are used to preserve asset values, diversify risk, and achieve our target investment return benchmark. Investment strategies and asset allocations are based on consideration of the plan liabilities, the plan’s funded status, and our financial condition. Investment performance and asset allocation are measured and monitored on an ongoing basis.
78

Plan assets are managed in a balanced portfolio comprised of two major components: an asset growth portion and an asset protection portion. The expected role of asset growth investments is to maximize the long-term real growth of assets, while the role of asset protection investments is to generate current income, provide for more stable periodic returns, and provide some protection against a permanent loss of capital.
Absent regulatory or statutory limitations, the target asset allocation for the investment of the assets for our ongoing pension plans is 30-50% in asset protection investments and 50-70% in asset growth investments and for our pension plans where the majority of the participants are in payment or terminated vested status is 50-90% in asset protection investments and 10-50% in asset growth investments. Asset growth investments include a diversified mix of U.S. and international equity, primarily invested through investment funds. Asset protection investments include government securities and investment grade corporate bonds, primarily invested through investment funds and group insurance contracts. We develop our expected long-term rate of return assumptions based on the historical rates of returns for securities and instruments of the type in which our plans invest.
The expected long-term rate of return on plan assets reflects the average rate of earnings expected on the invested assets and future assets to be invested to provide for the benefits included in the projected benefit obligation. We use historic plan asset returns co mbined with current market conditions to estimate the rate of return. The expected rate of return on plan assets is a long-term assumption based on an analysis of historical and forward looking returns considering the plan’s actual and target asset mix.
The following table presents the fair values of the pension plan assets by asset category.

| December 31, 2020 |  | December 31, 2019
| Fair Market Value at December 31, 2020 |  | Quoted Prices in Active Markets for Identical Assets (Level 1) |  | Significant Observable Inputs (Level 2) |  | Investments Measured at NAV |  |  | Fair Market Value at December 31, 2019 |  | Quoted Prices in Active Markets for Identical Assets (Level 1) |  | Significant Observable Inputs (Level 2) |  | Investments Measured at NAV |
| (In thousands) |  | (In thousands)
Asset Category: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Equity securities(a) |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
U.S. equities fund | $ | 86,059 |  |  | $ | 3,012 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 83,047 |  |  |  | $ | 131,563 |  |  | $ | 2,793 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 128,770 |  |
Non-U.S. equities fund | 61,630 |  |  | 5,602 |  |  | — |  |  | 56,028 |  |  |  | 54,496 |  |  | 5,949 |  |  | — |  |  | 48,547 |  |
Debt securities(b) |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Government bond fund | 98,418 |  |  | — |  |  | 772 |  |  | 97,646 |  |  |  | 74,219 |  |  | — |  |  | 745 |  |  | 73,474 |  |
Corporate bond fund | 82,434 |  |  | — |  |  | 12,150 |  |  | 70,284 |  |  |  | 40,940 |  |  | — |  |  | 9,854 |  |  | 31,086 |  |
Fixed income fund(c) | 7,320 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 7,320 |  |  |  | 35,895 |  |  | — |  |  | 33,701 |  |  | 2,194 |  |
Other investments(d) | 17,367 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 17,367 |  |  |  | 9,462 |  |  | — |  |  | — |  |  | 9,462 |  |
Cash & equivalents | 8,574 |  |  | 3,230 |  |  | — |  |  | 5,344 |  |  |  | 9,151 |  |  | 167 |  |  | — |  |  | 8,984 |  |
Total | $ | 361,802 |  |  | $ | 11,844 |  |  | $ | 12,922 |  |  | $ | 337,036 |  |  |  | $ | 355,726 |  |  | $ | 8,909 |  |  | $ | 44,300 |  |  | $ | 302,517 |  |

(a)This category includes investments in actively managed and indexed investment funds that invest in a diversified pool of equity securities of companies located in the U.S., Canada, Western Europe and other developed countries throughout the world. The funds are valued using the net asset value method in which an average of the market prices for the underlying investments is used to value the fund. Equity securities held in separate accounts are valued based on observable quoted prices on active exchanges. Funds which are valued using the net asset value method are not included in the fair value hierarchy.
(b)This category includes investments in investment funds that invest in U.S. treasuries; other national, state and local government bonds; and corporate bonds of highly rated companies from diversified industries. The funds are valued using the net asset value method in which an average of the market prices for the underlying investments is used to value the fund. Funds valued using the net asset value method are not included in the fair value hierarchy.
79

(c)This category includes guaranteed insurance contracts and annuity policies.
(d)This category includes investments in hedge funds that pursue multiple strategies in order to provide diversification and balance risk/return objectives, real estate funds, and private equity funds. Funds valued using the net asset method are not included in the fair value hierarchy.
The plans do not invest in individual securities. All investments are through well diversified investment funds. As a result, there are no significant concentrations of risk within the plan assets.
The following table reflects the benefits as of December 31, 2020 expected to be paid in each of the next five years and in the aggregate for the five years thereafter from our pension and other postretirement plans. Because our other postretirement plans are unfunded, the anticipated benefits with respect to these plans will come from our own assets. Because our pension plans are primarily funded plans, the anticipated benefits with respect to these plans will come primarily from the trusts established for these plans.

| Pension Plans |  | Other Plans
| (In thousands)
2021 | $ | 19,497 |  |  | $ | 1,460 |
2022 | 19,044 |  |  | 1,457 |
2023 | 20,320 |  |  | 1,458 |
2024 | 21,247 |  |  | 1,463 |
2025 | 19,417 |  |  | 1,466 |
2026-2030 | 99,881 |  |  | 7,413 |
Total | $ | 199,406 |  |  | $ | 14,717 |

We anticipate c ontributing $11.4 million and $1.5 million to our pension and other postretirement plans, respectively, during 2021.
The pre-tax amounts in accumulated other comprehensive loss that have not yet been recognized as components of net periodic benefit cost at December 31, 2020 and the changes in these amounts during the year ended December 31, 2020 are as follows.

| Pension Benefits |  | Other Benefits
| (In thousands)
Components of accumulated other comprehensive loss: |  |  |
Net actuarial loss (gain) | $ | 80,671 |  |  | $ | (436) |
Net prior service cost | 2,798 |  |  | — |
| $ | 83,469 |  |  | $ | (436) |

80

| Pension Benefits |  | Other Benefits
| (In thousands)
Changes in accumulated other comprehensive loss: |  |  |
Net actuarial loss (gain), beginning of year | $ | 56,746 |  |  | $ | (600) |
Amortization of actuarial gain (loss) | (2,930) |  |  | 59 |
Actuarial loss | 42,048 |  |  | 110 |
Asset gain | (16,113) |  |  | — |
Settlement loss recognized | (3,153) |  |  | — |
Divestitures and acquisitions | 335 |  |  | — |
Currency impact | 3,738 |  |  | (5) |
Net actuarial loss (gain), end of year | $ | 80,671 |  |  | $ | (436) |
Prior service cost, beginning of year | $ | 2,661 |  |  | $ | — |
Amortization of prior service cost | (190) |  |  | — |
Prior service cost occurring during the year | 226 |  |  | — |
Currency impact | 101 |  |  | — |
Prior service cost, end of year | $ | 2,798 |  |  | $ | — |

Note 20: Comprehensive Income and Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income (Loss)
The accumulated balances related to each component of other comprehensive income (loss), net of tax, are as follows:

| Foreign Currency Translation Component |  | Pension and Other Postretirement Benefit Plans |  | Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income (Loss)
|  |  | (In thousands) |  |
Balance at December 31, 2018 | $ | (41,882) |  |  | $ | (33,025) |  |  | $ | (74,907) |
Other comprehensive gain (loss) attributable to Belden before reclassifications | 23,657 |  |  | (13,281) |  |  | 10,376 |
Amounts reclassified from accumulated other comprehensive income | — |  |  | 1,113 |  |  | 1,113 |
Net current period other comprehensive gain (loss) attributable to Belden | 23,657 |  |  | (12,168) |  |  | 11,489 |
Balance at December 31, 2019 | $ | (18,225) |  |  | $ | (45,193) |  |  | $ | (63,418) |
Other comprehensive loss attributable to Belden before reclassifications | (123,101) |  |  | (20,800) |  |  | (143,901) |
Amounts reclassified from accumulated other comprehensive income | 10,145 |  |  | 5,323 |  |  | 15,468 |
Net current period other comprehensive loss attributable to Belden | (112,956) |  |  | (15,477) |  |  | (128,433) |
Balance at December 31, 2020 | $ | (131,181) |  |  | $ | (60,670) |  |  | $ | (191,851) |

81

The following table summarizes the effects of reclassifications from accumulated other comprehensive income (loss):

| Amount Reclassified from Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income (Loss) |  | Affected Line Item in the Consolidated Statements of Operations and Comprehensive Income (Loss)
| (In thousands) |  |
Amortization of pension and other postretirement benefit plan items: |  |  |
Settlement loss | $ | 3,153 |  |  | (1) |
Accumulated losses of Grass Valley disposal group | 771 |  |  | (2) |
Actuarial losses | 2,871 |  |  | (1) |
Prior service cost | 190 |  |  | (1) |
Total before tax | 6,985 |  |  |
Tax benefit | (1,662) |  |  |
Total net of tax | $ | 5,323 |  |  |

(1)The amortization of these accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) components are included in the computation of net periodic benefit costs (see Note 19).
(2)In addition, we reclassified $10.1 million of accumulated foreign currency translation losses associated with the Grass Valley disposal group that are included in the calculation of the loss on disposal of discontinued operations.
Note 21: Share-Based Compensation
Compensation cost charged against income, primarily selling, general and administrative expense, and the income tax benefit recognized for our share-based compensation arrangements is included below:

| Years Ended December 31,
| 2020 |  | 2019 |  | 2018
| (In thousands)
Total share-based compensation cost | $ | 19,171 |  |  | $ | 16,802 |  |  | $ | 17,143 |
Income tax benefit | 4,563 |  |  | 3,999 |  |  | 4,080 |

We currently have outstanding stock appreciation rights (SARs), restricted stock units with service vesting conditions, restricted stock units with performance vesting conditions, and restricted stock units with market conditions. We grant SARs with an exercise price equal to the closing market price of our common stock on the grant date. Generally, SARs may be converted into shares of our common stock in equal amounts on each of the first three anniversaries of the grant date and expire 10 years from the grant date. Certain awards provide for accelerated vesting in certain circumstances, including following a change in control of the Company. Restricted stock units with service conditions generally vest 3-5 years from the grant date. Restricted stock units issued based on the attainment of the performance conditions generally vest on the second or third anniversary of their grant date. Restricted stock units issued based on the attainment of market conditions generally vest on the third anniversary of their grant date.
We recognize compensation cost for all awards based on their fair values. The fair values for SARs are estimated on the grant date using the Black-Scholes-Merton option-pricing formula which incorporates the assumptions noted in the following table. Expected volatility is based on historical volatility, and expected term is based on historical exercise patterns of SAR holders. The fair value of restricted stock units with service vesting conditions or performance vesting conditions is the closing market price of our common stock on the date of grant. We estimate the fair value of certain restricted stock units with market conditions using a Monte Carlo simulation valuation model with the assistance of a third party valuation firm. Compensation costs for awards with service conditions are amortized to expense using the straight-line method. Compensation costs for awards with performance conditions and graded vesting are amortized to expense using the graded attribution method.
During the year ended December 31, 2020, certain restricted stock units with performance vesting conditions were modified as a result of approved changes to the performance targets. There were no other changes to the terms of the restricted stock units. The modification was applicable to all employees who were previously granted the affected restricted stock units. Prior to the modification, the performance targets were not expected to be achieved. Therefore, we had not recognized any expense for these restricted stock units on a cumulative basis. As of the modification date, we expect to recognize total incremental compensation expense as a result of the modification of $4.4 million, of which $1.4 million was recognized in 2020. The remaining expense will be recognized over the applicable service periods, which extend to 2023.
82

| Years Ended December 31,
| 2020 |  | 2019 |  | 2018
| (In thousands, except weighted average fair value and assumptions)
Weighted-average fair value of SARs and options granted | $ | 18.29 |  |  | $ | 22.31 |  |  | $ | 25.19 |
Total intrinsic value of SARs converted and options exercised | 545 |  |  | 354 |  |  | 2,263 |
Tax benefit (expense) related to share-based compensation | (560) |  |  | (101) |  |  | 113 |
Weighted-average fair value of restricted stock shares and units granted | 41.75 |  |  | 64.61 |  |  | 72.54 |
Total fair value of restricted stock shares and units vested | 6,600 |  |  | 10,325 |  |  | 5,740 |
Expected volatility | 37.55 | % |  | 35.05 | % |  | 33.16 | %
Expected term (in years) | 5.7 |  | 5.7 |  | 5.6
Risk-free rate | 1.44 | % |  | 2.56 | % |  | 2.70 | %
Dividend yield | 0.39 | % |  | 0.32 | % |  | 0.27 | %

| SARs and Stock Options |  | Restricted Shares and Units
| Number |  | Weighted- Average Exercise Price |  | Weighted- Average Remaining Contractual Term |  | Aggregate Intrinsic Value |  | Number |  | Weighted- Average Grant-Date Fair Value
| (In thousands, except exercise prices, fair values, and contractual terms)
Outstanding at January 1, 2020 | 1,367 |  |  | $ | 65.04 |  |  | n/a |  | n/a |  | 737 |  |  | $ | 68.31 |
Granted | 149 |  |  | 51.14 |  |  | n/a |  | n/a |  | 565 |  |  | 41.75 |
Exercised or converted | (38) |  |  | 38.24 |  |  | n/a |  | n/a |  | (102) |  |  | 64.56 |
Forfeited or expired | (167) |  |  | 66.42 |  |  | n/a |  | n/a |  | (247) |  |  | 75.07 |
Outstanding at December 31, 2020 | 1,311 |  |  | $ | 64.06 |  |  | 5.7 |  | $ | (29,054) |  |  | 953 |  |  | $ | 52.50 |
Vested or expected to vest at December 31, 2020 | 1,266 |  |  | $ | 64.09 |  |  | 5.7 |  | $ | (28,096) |  |  |  |  |
Exercisable or convertible at December 31, 2020 | 1,021 |  |  | $ | 62.62 |  |  | 5.5 |  | $ | (24,060) |  |  |  |  |

At December 31, 2020, the total unrecognized compensat ion cost related to all nonvested awards was $25.0 million. That cost is expected to be recognized over a weighted-average period of 1.6 years.
Historically, we have issued treasury shares, if available, to satisfy award c onversions and exercises.
Note 22: Preferred Stock
In 2016, we issued 5.2 million depositary shares, each of which represented 1/100th interest in a share of 6.75% Series B Mandatory Convertible Preferred Stock (the Preferred Stock), for an offering price of $100 per depositary share. We received approximately $501 million of net proceeds from this offering, which were used for general corporate purposes. On July 15, 2019, all outstanding Preferred Stock was automatically converted into shares of Belden common stock at the conversion rate of 132.50, resulting in the issuance of approximately 6.9 million shares of Belden common stock. Upon conversion, the Preferred Stock was automatically extinguished and discharged, is no longer deemed outstanding for all purposes, and delisted from trading on the New York Stock Exchange. For the years ended December 31, 2020, 2019, and 2018, dividends on the Preferred Stock were $0.0 million, $18.4 million, and $34.9 million, respectively.
Note 23: Stockholder Rights Plan
On March 27, 2018, our Board of Directors authorized the redemption of all outstanding preferred share purchase rights issued pursuant to the then existing Rights Agreement. Under the former Rights Agreement, one right was attached to each outstanding share of common stock. The rights were redeemed at a redemption price of $0.01 per right, resulting in a total payment of $0.4 million to the holders of the rights as of the close of business on March 27, 2018.
83

Table of Contents
Note 24: Share Repurchases
On May 25, 2017, our Board of Directors authorized a share repurchase program, which allowed us to purchase up to $200.0 million of our common stock through open market repurchases, negotiated transactions, or other means, in accordance with applicable securities laws and other restrictions. This program was funded with cash on hand and cash flows from operating activities. During 2018, we repurchased 2.7 million shares of our common stock under the program for an aggregate cost of $175.0 million and an average price per share of $64.94; exhausting the $200.0 million authorized under this share repurchase program.
On November 29, 2018, our Board of Directors authorized another share repurchase program, which allows us to purchase up to $300.0 million of our common stock through open market repurchases, negotiated transactions, or other means, in accordance with applicable securities laws and other restrictions. During 2018, we did not repurchase any shares of our common stock under this program. During 2019, we repurchased 0.9 million shares of our common stock under the program for an aggregate cost of $50.0 million and an average price per share of $56.19. During 2020, we repurchased 1.0 million shares of our common stock under the share repurchase program for an aggregate cost of $35.0 million at an average price per share of $35.83.
Note 25: Market Concentrations and Risks
Concentrations of Credit
We sell our products to many customers in several markets across multiple geographic areas. The ten largest customers, of which six are distributors, constitute in aggregate approximately 40%, 39%, and 40% of revenues in 2020, 2019, and 2018, respectively.
Unconditional Commodity Purchase Obligations
At December 31, 2020, we were committed to purchase approximately 1.9 million pounds of copper at an aggregate fixed cost of $6.0 million. At December 31, 2020, this fixed cost was $0.7 million less than the market cost that would be incurred on a spot purchase of the same amount of copper. The aggregate market cost was based on the current market price of copper obtained from the New York Mercantile Exchange.
Labor
Approximately 28% of our labor force is covered by collective bargaining agreements at various locations around the world. Approximately 25% of our labor force is covered by collective bargaining agreements that we expect to renegotiate during 2021.
Fair Value of Financial Instruments
Our financial instruments consist primarily of cash and cash equivalents, trade receivables, trade payables, and debt instruments. The carrying amounts of cash and cash equivalents, trade receivables, and trade payables at December 31, 2020 are considered representative of their respective fair values. The fair value of our senior subordinated notes at December 31, 2020 and 2019 was approximately $1,633.7 million and $1,532.7 million, respectively, based on quoted prices of the debt instruments in inactive markets (Level 2 valuation). This amount represents the fair values of our senior subordinated notes with a carrying value of $1,590.8 million and $1,459.4 million as of December 31, 2020 and 2019, respectively.
Note 26: Contingent Liabilities
General
Various claims are asserted against us in the ordinary course of business including those pertaining to income tax examinations, product liability, customer, employment, vendor, and patent matters. Based on facts currently available, management believes that the disposition of the claims that are pending or asserted will not have a materially adverse effect on our financial position, operating results, or cash flow.
Letters of Credit, Guarantees and Bonds
At December 31, 2020, we were party to unused standby letters of credit, bank guarantees, and surety bonds totaling $8.5 million, $4.1 million, and $3.3 million, respectively. These commitments are generally issued to secure obligations we have for a variety of commercial reasons, such as workers compensation self-insurance programs in several states and the importation and exportation of product.
84

Table of Contents
Note 27: Supplemental Cash Flow Information
Supplemental cash flow information is as follows:

| Years Ended December 31,
| 2020 |  | 2019 |  | 2018
|  |  | (In thousands) |  |
Income tax refunds received | $ | 4,460 |  |  | $ | 4,695 |  |  | $ | 3,920 |
Income taxes paid | (25,259) |  |  | (40,760) |  |  | (52,147) |
Interest paid | (53,029) |  |  | (51,160) |  |  | (48,519) |

Note 28: Subsequent Events
On January 29, 2021, we acquired privately held OTN Systems N.V., a leading provider of automation networking infrastructure solutions, for approximately $71 million, net of cash acquired. The acquisition was funded with cash on hand. Headquartered in Olen, Belgium, OTN Systems is a leading provider of easy to use and highly-reliable network solutions tailored for specific applications in harsh, mission-critical environments. OTN Systems’ value-added technology allows customers to easily build, maintain, and monitor complex networks in growing industrial markets, such as Process, Power Transmission, and Mass Transit.
Item 9. Changes in and Disagreements with Accountants on Accounting and Financial Disclosure
None.
Item 9A. Controls and Procedures
Evaluation of Disclosure Controls and Procedures
In accordance with Securities Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e), our management, under the supervision of our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, conducted an evaluation of the effectiveness of the design and operation of our disclosure controls and procedures as of the end of the period covered by this Annual Report on Form 10-K. Based on that evaluation, the Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer concluded that our disclosure controls and procedures were effective as of December 31, 2020.
Management’s Report on Internal Control over Financial Reporting
Management is responsible for establishing and maintaining adequate internal controls over financial reporting for the Company. Internal control over financial reporting is defined in Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f) promulgated under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, as a process designed by, or under the supervision of, the company’s principal executive and principal financial officers and effected by the company’s board of directors, management and other personnel, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles and includes those policies and procedures that:
•Pertain to the maintenance of records that in reasonable detail accurately and fairly reflect the transactions and dispositions of the assets of the company;
•Provide reasonable assurance that transactions are recorded as necessary to permit preparation of financial statements in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, and that receipts and expenditures of the company are being made only in accordance with authorizations of management and directors of the company; and
•Provide reasonable assurance regarding prevention or timely detection of unauthorized acquisition, use or disposition of the company’s assets that could have a material effect on the financial statements.
Because of its inherent limitations, internal control over financial reporting may not prevent or detect misstatements. Projections of any evaluation of effectiveness to future periods are subject to the risk that controls may become inadequate because of changes in conditions, or that the degree of compliance with the policies or procedures may deteriorate.
85

Table of Contents
Internal control over financial reporting cannot provide absolute assurance of achieving financial reporting objectives because of its inherent limitations. Internal control over financial reporting is a process that involves human diligence and compliance and is subject to lapses in judgment and breakdowns resulting from human failures. Internal control over financial reporting can also be circumvented by collusion or improper management override. Because of such limitations, there is a risk that material misstatements may not be prevented or detected on a timely basis by internal control over financial reporting. However, these inherent limitations are known features of the financial reporting process. Therefore, it is possible to design into the process safeguards to reduce, though not eliminate, this risk.
The Company’s management assessed the effectiveness of the Company’s internal controls over financial reporting as of December 31, 2020. In making this assessment, the Company’s management used the criteria set forth by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission (2013 framework) (COSO) in Internal Control-Integrated Framework.
Based on that assessment, the Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer concluded as of December 31, 2020, the Company’s internal control over financial reporting was effective.
Our internal controls over financial reporting as of December 31, 2020 have been audited by Ernst & Young LLP, an independent registered public accounting firm, as stated in their report that follows.
Changes to Internal Control over Financial Reporting
There were no changes to our internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the year ended December 31, 2020 that have materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.
86

Table of Contents
Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm
To the Stockholders and the Board of Directors of Belden Inc.
Opinion on Internal Control over Financial Reporting
We have audited Belden Inc.’s internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2020, based on criteria established in Internal Control— Integrated Framework issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission 2013 framework (the COSO criteria). In our opinion, Belden Inc. (the Company) maintained, in all material respects, effective internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2020, based on the COSO criteria.
We also have audited, in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States) (PCAOB), the consolidated balance sheets of Belden Inc. as of December 31, 2020 and 2019, and the related consolidated statements of operations, comprehensive income, stockholders' equity and cash flows for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2020, and the related notes and the financial statement schedule listed in the Index at Item 15(a) and our report dated February 16, 2021 expressed an unqualified opinion thereon.
Basis for Opinion
The Company’s management is responsible for maintaining effective internal control over financial reporting and for its assessment of the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting included in the accompanying Management’s Report on Internal Control over Financial Reporting. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on the Company’s internal control over financial reporting based on our audit. We are a public accounting firm registered with the PCAOB and are required to be independent with respect to the Company in accordance with the U.S. federal securities laws and the applicable rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission and the PCAOB.
We conducted our audit in accordance with the standards of the PCAOB. Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether effective internal control over financial reporting was maintained in all material respects.
Our audit included obtaining an understanding of internal control over financial reporting, assessing the risk that a material weakness exists, testing and evaluating the design and operating effectiveness of internal control based on the assessed risk, and performing such other procedures as we considered necessary in the circumstances. We believe that our audit provides a reasonable basis for our opinion.
Definition and Limitations of Internal Control Over Financial Reporting
A company’s internal control over financial reporting is a process designed to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles. A company’s internal control over financial reporting includes those policies and procedures that (1) pertain to the maintenance of records that, in reasonable detail, accurately and fairly reflect the transactions and dispositions of the assets of the company; (2) provide reasonable assurance that transactions are recorded as necessary to permit preparation of financial statements in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, and that receipts and expenditures of the company are being made only in accordance with authorizations of management and directors of the company; and (3) provide reasonable assurance regarding prevention or timely detection of unauthorized acquisition, use, or disposition of the company’s assets that could have a material effect on the financial statements.
Because of its inherent limitations, internal control over financial reporting may not prevent or detect misstatements. Also, projections of any evaluation of effectiveness to future periods are subject to the risk that controls may become inadequate because of changes in conditions, or that the degree of compliance with the policies or procedures may deteriorate.
/s/ Ernst & Young LLP
St. Louis, Missouri
February 16, 2021
87

Table of Contents
Item 9B. Other Information
None.
PART III
Item 10. Directors, Executive Officers and Corporate Governance
Information regarding directors is incorporated herein by reference to “Item I-Election of Directors,” as described in the Proxy Statement. Information regarding executive officers is set forth in Part I herein under the heading “Executive Officers.” The additional information required by this Item is incorporated herein by reference to “Corporate Governance” (opening paragraph and table), “Corporate Governance-Audit Committee,” “Ownership Information-Delinquent Section 16(a) Reports,” “Corporate Governance-Corporate Governance Documents” and “Other Matters-Stockholder Proposals for the 2022 Annual Meeting,” as described in the Proxy Statement.
Item 11. Executive Compensation
Incorporated herein by reference to “Executive Compensation,” “Corporate Governance-Director Compensation,” “Corporate Governance-Related Party Transactions and Compensation Committee Interlocks” and “Corporate Governance-Board Leadership Structure and Role in Risk Oversight” as described in the Proxy Statement.
Item 12. Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management and Related Shareholder Matters
Incorporated herein by reference to “Ownership Information-Equity Compensation Plan Information on December 31, 2020” and “Ownership Information-Stock Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management” as described in the Proxy Statement.
Item 13. Certain Relationships and Related Transactions, and Director Independence
Incorporated herein by reference to “Corporate Governance-Related Party Transactions and Compensation Committee Interlocks” and “Corporate Governance” (paragraph following the table) as described in the Proxy Statement.
Item 14. Principal Accountant Fees and Services
Incorporated herein by reference to “Public Accounting Firm Information-Fees to Independent Registered Public Accountants for 2020 and 2019” and “Public Accounting Firm Information-Audit Committee’s Pre-Approval Policies and Procedures” as described in the Proxy Statement.
88

Table of Contents
PART IV
Item 15. Exhibits and Financial Statement Schedules
(a)Documents filed as part of this Report:
1.Financial Statements
Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm
Consolidated Balance Sheets as of December 31, 2020 and December 31, 2019
Consolidated Statements of Operations for Each of the Three Years in the Period Ended December 31, 2020
Consolidated Statement s of Comprehensive Income for Each of the Three Years in the Period Ended December 31, 2020
Consolidated Cash Flow Statements for Each of the Three Years in the Period Ended December 31, 2020
Consolidated Stockholders’ Equity Statements for Each of the Three Years in the Period Ended December 31, 2020
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements
2.Financial Statement Schedule
Schedule II – Valuation and Qualifying Accounts

| Beginning Balance |  | ASU 2016-13 Adoption Adjustment |  | Charged to Costs and Expenses |  | Divestitures/ Acquisitions |  | Charge Offs |  | Recoveries |  | Currency Movement |  | Ending Balance
|  |  |  |  |  |  | (In thousands) |  |  |  |
Accounts Receivable — |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Allowance for Doubtful Accounts: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
2020 | $ | 2,569 |  |  | $ | 1,011 |  |  | $ | 2,282 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | (114) |  |  | $ | (637) |  |  | $ | 39 |  |  | $ | 5,150 |
2019 | 3,137 |  |  | — |  |  | 159 |  |  | 368 |  |  | (969) |  |  | (86) |  |  | (40) |  |  | 2,569 |
2018 | 3,709 |  |  | — |  |  | 353 |  |  | — |  |  | (567) |  |  | (176) |  |  | (182) |  |  | 3,137 |
Inventories — |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Excess and Obsolete Allowances: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
2020 | $ | 21,245 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 15,915 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | (4,540) |  |  | $ | (597) |  |  | $ | 246 |  |  | $ | 32,269 |
2019 | 17,364 |  |  | — |  |  | 6,403 |  |  | 452 |  |  | (2,333) |  |  | (606) |  |  | (35) |  |  | 21,245 |
2018 | 19,887 |  |  | — |  |  | 2,801 |  |  | — |  |  | (2,464) |  |  | (2,675) |  |  | (185) |  |  | 17,364 |
Deferred Income Tax Asset — |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
Valuation Allowance: |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
2020 | $ | 48,251 |  |  | $ | — |  |  | $ | 3,142 |  |  | $ | 33,003 |  |  | $ | (303) |  |  | $ | (114) |  |  | $ | 329 |  |  | $ | 84,308 |
2019 | 37,235 |  |  | — |  |  | 12,356 |  |  | 330 |  |  | — |  |  | (1,629) |  |  | (41) |  |  | 48,251 |
2018 | 47,636 |  |  | — |  |  | 13,459 |  |  | (2) |  |  | (22,577) |  |  | (928) |  |  | (353) |  |  | 37,235 |

All other financial statement schedules not included in this Annual Report on Form 10-K are omitted because they are not applicable.
89

Table of Contents
3. Exhibits
The following exhibits are filed herewith or incorporated herein by reference, as indicated. Documents indicated by an asterisk (*) identify each management contract or compensatory plan.

Exhibit Number |  | Description of Exhibit |  | The filings referenced for incorporation by reference are Company (Belden Inc.) filings unless noted to be those of Belden 1993 Inc.
3.1 |  | Certificate of Incorporation, as amended |  | February 29, 2008 Form 10-K, Exhibit 3.1
3.2 |  | Amended and Restated Bylaws |  | May 31, 2016 Form 8-K, Exhibit 3.1
4.1 |  | Indenture relating to 4.125% Senior Subordinated Notes due 2026 |  | October 11, 2016 Form 8-K, Exhibit 4.1
4.2 |  | First Supplemental Indenture relating to 4.125% Senior Subordinated Notes due 2026 |  | June 26, 2017 Form 8-K, Exhibit 4.22
4.3 |  | Indenture relating to 3.375% Senior Subordinated Notes due 2027 |  | July 10, 2017 Form 8-K, Exhibit 4.1
4.4 |  | Indenture relating to 2.875% Senior Subordinated Notes due 2025 |  | September 22, 2017 Form 8-K, Exhibit 4.1
4.5 |  | Indenture relating to 3.875% Senior Subordinated Notes due 2028 |  | March 16, 2018 Form 8-K, Exhibit 4.1
4.6 |  | Description of the Registrant's Securities Registered Under Section 12 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 |  | August 3, 2020 Form 10-Q, Exhibit 4.1
10.1 |  | Trademark License Agreement |  | November 15, 1993 Form 10-Q of Belden 1993 Inc., Exhibit 10.2
10.2* |  | CDT 2001 Long-Term Performance Incentive Plan, as amended |  | April 6, 2009 Proxy Statement, Appendix I
10.3* |  | Belden Inc. 2011 Long Term Incentive Plan, as amended |  | April 6,2016 Proxy Statement, Appendix II
10.4* |  | Form of Stock Appreciation Rights Award |  | August 3, 2016 Form 10-Q, Exhibit 10.1
10.5* |  | Form of Performance Stock Units Award |  | August 3, 2016 Form 10-Q, Exhibit 10.2
10.6* |  | Form of Restricted Stock Units Award |  | May 6, 2014 Form 10-Q, Exhibit 10.3
10.7* |  | Belden Inc. Annual Cash Incentive Plan, as amended and restated |  | Filed herewith
10.8* |  | 2004 Belden CDT Inc. Non-Employee Director Deferred Compensation Plan |  | December 21, 2004 Form 8-K, Exhibit 10.1
10.9* |  | Belden Supplemental Excess Defined Benefit Plan |  | Filed herewith
10.10* |  | Belden Supplemental Excess Defined Contribution Plan |  | Filed herewith
10.11* |  | Executive Employment Agreement with John Stroup |  | May 22, 2020 Form 8-K, Exhibit 10.1
10.12* |  | Executive Severance Plan |  | July 31, 2020 Form 8-K, Exhibit 10.1
10.13* |  | Form of Business Protection Agreement with each of Brian Anderson, Ashish Chand, Henk Derksen, Dean McKenna, Anshuman Mehrotra, Roel Vestjens and Doug Zink |  | July 31, 2020 Form 8-K, Exhibit 10.3

90

Table of Contents

Exhibit Number |  | Description of Exhibit |  | The filings referenced for incorporation by reference are Company (Belden Inc.) filings unless noted to be those of Belden 1993 Inc.
10.14* |  | Form of Indemnification Agreement with each of the Directors and Brian Anderson, Ashish Chand, Henk Derksen, Dean McKenna, Anshuman Mehrotra, John Stroup, Roel Vestjens and Doug Zink |  | March 1, 2007 Form 10-K, Exhibit 10.39
10.15 |  | Amended and Restated Credit Agreement |  | May 22, 2017, Form 8-K, Exhibit 10.1
14.1 |  | Code of Ethics |  | August 25, 2020 Form 8-K, Exhibit 14.1
21.1 |  | List of Subsidiaries of Belden Inc. |  | Filed herewith
23.1 |  | Consent of Independent Registered Accounting Firm |  | Filed herewith
24.1 |  | Powers of Attorney from Members of the Board of Directors |  | Filed herewith
31.1 |  | Rule 13a-14(a)/15d-14(a) Certification of the Chief Executive Officer |  | Filed herewith
31.2 |  | Rule 13a-14(a)/15d-14(a) Certification of the Chief Financial Officer |  | Filed herewith
32.1 |  | Section 1350 Certification of the Chief Executive Officer |  | Filed herewith
32.2 |  | Section 1350 Certification of the Chief Financial Officer |  | Filed herewith
101 |  | The following financial statements from the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2020, formatted in Inline XBRL: (i) Consolidated Balance Sheets, (ii) Consolidated Statements of Operations, (iii) Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income, (iv) Consolidated Cash Flow Statements, (v) Consolidated Statements of Stockholders' Equity and (vi) Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements, tagged as blocks of text and including detailed |  |
104 |  | The cover page from the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2020, formatted in Inline XBRL |  |

* | Management contract or compensatory plan

Copies of the above Exhibits are available to shareholders at a charge of $0.25 per page, minimum order of $10.00. Direct requests to:
Belden Inc., Attention: Corporate Secretary
1 North Brentwood Boulevard, 15th Floor
St. Louis, Missouri 63105
91

Table of Contents
Signatures
Pursuant to the requirements of Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized.

| BELDEN INC.
| By |  | /s/ ROEL VESTJENS
|  |  | Roel Vestjens
Date: February 16, 2021 |  |  | President and Chief Executive Officer

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, this report has been signed below by the following persons on behalf of the registrant and in the capacities and on the date indicated.

/s/ ROEL VESTJENS |  | President and Chief Executive Officer |  | February 16, 2021
Roel Vestjens |  |  |  |
/s/ HENK DERKSEN |  | Senior Vice President, Finance, and Chief Financial Officer |  | February 16, 2021
Henk Derksen |  |  |  |
/s/ DOUGLAS R. ZINK |  | Vice President and Chief Accounting Officer |  | February 16, 2021
Douglas R. Zink |  |  |  |
/s/ JOHN S. STROUP* |  | Executive Chairman |  | February 16, 2021
John S. Stroup |  |  |  |
/s/ DAVID ALDRICH* |  | Lead Independent Director |  | February 16, 2021
David Aldrich |  |  |  |
/s/ LANCE C. BALK* |  | Director |  | February 16, 2021
Lance C. Balk |  |  |  |
/s/ DIANE D. BRINK* |  | Director |  | February 16, 2021
Diane D. Brink |  |  |  |
/s/ JUDY L. BROWN* |  | Director |  | February 16, 2021
Judy L. Brown |  |  |  |
/s/ NANCY CALDERON* |  | Director |  | February 16, 2021
Nancy Calderon |  |  |  |
/s/ BRYAN C. CRESSEY* |  | Director |  | February 16, 2021
Bryan C. Cressey |  |  |  |
/s/ JONATHAN KLEIN* |  | Director |  | February 16, 2021
Jonathan Klein |  |  |  |
/s/ GEORGE MINNICH* |  | Director |  | February 16, 2021
George Minnich |  |  |  |
/s/ ROEL VESTJENS |  |  |  |
*By Roel Vestjens, Attorney-in-fact |  |  |  |

92